provided by Walden University



Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies
Collection

2016

Strategic Managerial Responses to Critical Service Events in Restaurants

Douglas Grant Edwards Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Advertising and Promotion Management Commons, Business Administration, Management, and Operations Commons, Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons, and the Marketing Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Douglas Edwards

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Karin Mae, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Judith Blando, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Peter Anthony, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

Strategic Managerial Responses to Critical Service Events in Restaurants

by

Douglas Grant Edwards

MS, North Greenville University, 2012

BS, University of North Carolina, 1982

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

February 2016

Abstract

Inappropriate managerial responses to critical service events (CSEs) in restaurants contribute to an increased rate of customer defection and restaurant failure. Some restaurant managers lack employee-training strategies that may enhance service recovery from CSEs. This case study explored what employee-training strategies participants deemed essential to enhance service recovery to CSEs. The population for this study was restaurant managers from a U.S. regional chain in South Carolina with at least 3 years of employee-training experience. Organizational learning theory was the conceptual framework for this study. Data collection included semistructured face-to-face interviews with restaurant managers and an exploration of company archival documents related to CSEs. Using Yin's 5 step data analysis method (i.e. compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding), 3 major themes emerged: customer needs and requests, which included the importance of listening to customers and affirming their requests; employee actions and attitudes, which included opinions about the ideal employee demonstrating a great attitude when correcting mistakes; and training, which included multiple methods to improve employee performance through continuous training. Recommendations for action included how to instruct employees to listen, apologize, solve problems, and thank customers. Restaurant managers may apply these results to improve service quality and customer experiences. Social implications include strategies to create positive experiences for employees and customers enhancing community employment and business sustainability.

Strategic Managerial Responses to Critical Service Events in Restaurants

by

Douglas Grant Edwards

MS, North Greenville University, 2012

BS, University of North Carolina, 1982

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

February 2016

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my wife who has tirelessly listened to my joys and sorrows during the entire process with patience and understanding. I cannot begin to express how much I have needed her support. "Debbie, I could not have done this without you! You are my rock, and I love you very much!"

Acknowledgments

First, I acknowledge the strength that I have received from the Lord to patiently persist in the doctoral process. Without his grace and faithfulness, I could not have completed this study.

I acknowledge my children, Nathan, David, Anna, and Jayson (son-in-law) who have listened to me describe the rigors of the Walden University DBA program and have always encouraged me to keep up the good work. Special thanks need to be given to my parents, Reggie and Wanda Edwards, who have always inspired me to pursue my dreams and work hard.

I extend a big thank you to my chair, Dr. Karin Mae. It is hard to express in words what her encouragement has meant to me. She has tirelessly been there for me throughout the whole process. Sincere thanks go to my committee members Dr. Judith Blando, and Dr. Peter Anthony for assisting me in the review process and for their prompt responses when reviewing my document.

Last, I want to thank my community research partner and the managers who participated in this study. Your dedication to quality and commitment to excellence was amazing. This study may have a positive influence on numerous other restaurant managers because of your input.

Table of Contents

List of Tables
Section 1: Foundation of the Study
Background of the Problem
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study
Research Question
Conceptual Framework
Definition of Terms
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations
Assumptions
Limitations
Delimitations
Significance of the Study10
Contribution to Business Practice
Implications for Social Change
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature
Service Quality
Service Failure and Recovery
Consumer Behavior
Employee Behavior44

Customer Orientation and Organizational Learning	50
Transition and Summary	56
Section 2: The Project	57
Purpose Statement	57
Role of the Researcher	58
Participants	60
Research Method and Design	63
Method	63
Research Design	65
Population and Sampling	68
Ethical Research	70
Informed Consent Process	71
Incentives	72
Withdrawal	72
Ethical Protection	72
Confidentiality and Data Protection	73
Data Collection Instruments	73
Data Collection Technique	75
Data Organization Technique	79
Data Analysis	80
Step One: Compiling	82
Step Two: Disassembling	83

	Step Three: Reassembling	83
	Step Four: Interpreting	83
	Step Five: Concluding	84
	Reliability and Validity	84
	Dependability	85
	Credibility	86
	Transferability	86
	Confirmability	87
	Transition and Summary	88
Sec	ction 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	89
	Introduction	89
	Presentation of the Findings	90
	Theme 1: Customer Needs and Requests	93
	Theme 2: Employee Actions and Attitudes	98
	Theme 3: Training	101
	Theme 4: Communication	104
	Theme 5: Quick response	106
	Theme 6: Policies and Procedures	108
	Tie to Conceptual Framework	109
	Tie to Existing Literature on Effective Business Practice	111
	Applications to Professional Practice	113
	Implications for Social Change	116

Recommendations for Action	118
Recommendations for Further Study	121
Reflections	123
Summary and Study Conclusions	124
References	126
Appendix A – Introduction Letter	162
Appendix B – Letter of Cooperation	163
Appendix C – Informed Consent Form	165
Appendix D – Interview Ouestions	167

List of Tables

Table 1. Years of Restaurant and Managerial Experience	90
Table 2. Frequency of Themes	93
Table 3. Frequency of First Major Theme	94
Table 4. Frequency of Second Major Theme	99
Table 5. Frequency of Third Major Theme	102
Table 6. Frequency of Fourth Major Theme	104
Table 7. Frequency of Fifth Major Theme	107
Table 8. Frequency of Sixth Major Theme	108

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

One out of four new independent restaurants and one out of 10 franchise restaurants fail in the first year of business (Parsa, Van Der Rest, Smith, Parsa, & Buljisic, 2015). Competition in the restaurant industry is intense among the 980,000 U.S. restaurants that generated \$683 billion in 2013 or 4% of U.S. gross domestic product (National Restaurant Association [NRA], 2015). The social and economic costs associated with failing restaurants may affect over 1 million people per year because 10% of all U.S. workers, or 13.1 million people, are employed in the restaurant industry (NRA, 2015). Restaurant management limitations and incompetence are primary concerns for restaurant operators to prevent failure (Parsa, et al., 2011). Predictors of success include a manager's ability to increase service quality by controlling internal environmental factors and properly training the behavior of employees (Mandabach, Siddiqui, Blanch, & Vanleeuwen, 2011).

Background of the Problem

Managers who provide restaurant customers a quality service experience may achieve business success. Service quality is a major differentiation factor to gain a competitive advantage in the restaurant industry (Chang, Khan, & Tsai, 2012; Stone 2011). Other benefits of service quality include higher customer satisfaction, loyalty, repeat purchases, and positive word-of-mouth (WOM) referrals (Bin Veop Yunus, Ishak, & Rhouse, 2012).

Critical service events (CSEs) may be the most severe threat to service quality (Cant & Erdis, 2012). CSEs are specific service encounters that lead to an outcome that is

dissatisfying or satisfying for customers (Lovelock & Wright, 2001). This study may be helpful to leaders and employees who need to know how to respond to dissatisfying CSEs as these encounters can lead to complaints, hostility, and defection of customers and employees. Primary issues for restaurant survival include service quality, service failure, customer complaint behavior, and service recovery (Chang, Khan, & Tsai, 2012).

Researchers (Keith, & Simmers, 2011; Maklan, & Klaus, 2011) have studied restaurant service quality and CSEs using quantitative tools. However, few qualitative investigators have explored managerial experiences of recovering from CSEs (Maklan, & Klaus, 2011). Restaurant service experience can be complicated and misunderstood (Sivakumar, Li, & Dong, 2014). Gaining qualitative insights from managers might formulate best practices for other restaurant operators desiring to prosper in business through customer retention and loyalty (Alvarez, Casielles, & Martin, 2011).

Problem Statement

Restaurant managers who lack appropriate responses to critical service events have an increased risk of permanently losing their customers (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Bowden & Dagger, 2011). Dissatisfied customers can damage a firm's reputation, as 30% of unhappy defectors will tell an average of 22 people about their experience (Tatikonda, 2013). The general business problem is that poor managerial and employee responses after service mistakes may lead to business failure (Jayawardena, Jarvis, Adams, Lu, & Tyrewala, 2013). The specific business problem is that some restaurant managers lack employee-training strategies that may enhance service recovery from CSEs.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory case study was to explore what employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs. The population for this study was restaurant managers from a U.S. regional chain in South Carolina with at least three years of employee-training experience. I also reviewed company archival documents regarding employee-training practices to triangulate data.

The implication for constructive social change includes the need to create positive experiences for employees and customers, which may enhance community business sustainability. Positive employee experience can occur through gaining complaint management skills useful for work and other relationships (Gazzoli, Hancer, & Park, 2012; Stone, 2011). Positive customer experience leads to less negative verbal and physical behaviors creating a more peaceful environment without causing harm to others (Bowen, Privitera, & Bob, 2011). Increasing the quality of personal and business relationships may contribute to business sustainability and job growth in local economies.

Nature of the Study

The research method for the study was qualitative because this method is useful for comprehensive understanding of complex phenomena that includes processes and outcomes (Arendt et al., 2012). Study process of qualitative research involved participant semistructured interviews to determine interpretive conclusions (Carcary, 2009; Prendergast & Chan Hak, 2013). Qualitative methods were suitable for this study because managers provided detailed feedback about how they enhanced employee responses to CSEs. Conversely, a quantitative method derives positivistic conclusions from theory

testing and pre-determined variables making this approach inappropriate (Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012). Mixed methods involve blending quantitative and qualitative data (Glogowska, 2011). I gathered data from interviews and an archival document as opposed to blending data consecutively using statistics and physical texts, making the mixed method approach inappropriate for this study.

The research design for this study was an exploratory case study. Bourgeault (2012) and Yin (2014) stated that a case study design enables research participants to explain their understanding of a phenomenon in a real-world context. CSEs are complex and emotional events where a satisfactory managerial response requires judgment of customer expectations, needs, and desires (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Understanding the factors of real-life events may occur by exploring what, how, and why questions in exploratory case study research (Bourgeault, 2012; Yin, 2014). The exclusion of other qualitative designs included grounded theory, ethnographic, phenomenological. Researchers using grounded theory seek new conceptual theories from data collection (Petty, Thomson, & Stew, 2012) making this design unsuitable because new theory discoveries were not required for the study. Ethnographic design allows researchers to concentrate on cultural perspectives making this design unsuitable (Petty et al., 2012). Phenomenological design was not suitable because research requirements for participants excluded the need to share personal lived experience with the phenomenon (Harris, Harris, Elliott, & Baron, 2011).

Research Question

The central research question for this study was: What employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs?

Interview Questions

The interview questions supporting the central research question were:

- 1. What employee-training strategies do you believe lead to an especially satisfying service encounter and how does your staff create this experience?
- 2. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to unsatisfactory food issues (e.g. taste, ill prepared, smell, etc.)?
- 3. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to poor service delivery issues (e.g. unavailable, slow, and inattentive)?
- 4. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to complaints about restaurant physical environment (e.g. noise, lighting, and inconsiderate customers)?
- 5. In your experience, why do you believe that your response strategies to CSEs lead to enhancing customer retention and loyalty?
- 6. What else could you share that might be relevant to employee-training strategies useful for enhancing service recovery to CSEs?

Conceptual Framework

Essential to the conceptual framework of this study was the theory of organizational learning (OL). Edvardsson, Meiren, Schafer, and Witell (2013) determined that restaurant managers need to understand OL to provide enhanced service recovery

from CSEs. Argyris and Schon (1978) developed the theory of OL as a managerial process to identify and correct mistakes. Fiol and Lyles (1985) expanded the theory of OL to include corrective actions based on a better understanding of internal and external factors contributing to mistakes resulting from poor corporate culture, strategy, structure, and environment. Many restaurant managers do not adequately study why service failures occur despite the opportunity to convert angry customers into loyal ones (Lapre, 2011). Adept managers adopt OL systems to quickly identify mistakes and take corrective action to improve performance and maintain a competitive advantage (Altindag, Zehir, & Acar, 2011; Lapre, 2011).

Customer orientation (CO), a practice of discovering what customers need and expect, is an important process managers might use when developing OL systems (Altindag et al., 2011). Stegerean, Petre, and Corina (2013) established a positive relationship between OL and CO. Malhotra, Lee and Uslay (2012) stated that successful managers use customer information to allow them to create proactive solutions. Managers who have a customer-oriented mindset develop and offer products designed exclusively by customers (Oberg, 2011). Applying OL theory in this study, I determined managers were able to express what they had learned from mistakes and how their customers had influenced their decisions about employee-training strategies for recovery from CSEs. I also learned how other OL systems were useful to managers for improving employee-training strategies.

Definition of Terms

Key terms and ideas in this research study included:

Complaint management: Complaint management is an employee procedural practice that addresses customer concerns after service failure (Stone, 2011).

Customer experience: Customer experience is the cognitive and affective assessment of all direct and indirect encounters with a firm before, during, and after purchase (Klaus & Maklan, 2013).

Customer incivility: Customer incivility is a negative verbal or non-verbal behavioral response creating physical or emotional harm to employees and customers (Sliter, Sliter & Jex, 2012).

Customer loyalty: Customer loyalty is a multidimensional attitudinal construct leading to trust, commitment, and strong intention to re-patronize a business establishment (Agrawal, Gaur, & Narayanan, 2012).

Customer orientation: Customer orientation is a managerial model where customer input creates continuous improvement in business processes (Altindag, Zehir, & Acar, 2011).

Employee empowerment: Employee empowerment is the practice of allowing employees to make real time decisions that benefit the firm and customers (Pelit, Ozturk, & Arslanturk, 2011).

Front-line employee: A front-line employee is a staff member who is directly involved as a customer interface during a service process (Barnes, Collier, Ponder, & Williams, 2013).

Organizational learning: Organizational learning is the process of acquiring information about internal and external processes to create new behaviors and practices to correct business problems within a firm (Altindag et al., 2011).

Perceptual justice: Perceptual justice is customer consideration of recovery efforts after service failure including: (a) distributive justice, perception of outcomes provided after a service failure compared to previous experiences, other known customer outcomes, and the loss experienced (Siu, Zhang, & Yau, 2013); (b) interactional justice, perception of interpersonal treatment and employee empathy after service failure via verbal and non-verbal communication (De Matos, & Leis, 2013); and (c) procedural justice, perception of policy fairness of a business firm (Kim, Yoo, & Lee, 2012).

Service co-creation: Service co-creation is product and process development resulting from a combination of employee and customer feedback (Edvardsson et al., 2013).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Research assumptions are conceptual beliefs that may or may not be true, yet are useful for research (Francis, 2014). An assumption in this study was that managerial insight is an effective way to identify best practice responses associated with CSEs. Past researchers included a similar assumption and queried managers to: (a) determine various categories of business risk, (b) identify helpful employee-training strategies, and (c) establish responsibility for operational issues (Bharwani & Mathews, 2012; Bitner, Booms, & Tetreault, 1990; Bowen et al., 2011). Managers maintain responsibility for all

service issues in an organization and should be knowledgeable regarding implementation of continuous improvements (Cant & Erdis, 2012). Mitigating the danger of this assumption, managers did explain why they believed they were qualified to address the research topic prior to interviews.

Another assumption was that managers participating in this study provided truthful answers to questions. Honest managerial responses enable more reliable research results leading to better conclusions and practices (Kvalnes, 2014). Notification of confidentiality of all answers provided, including personal information and firm name, enhanced forthrightness from each study participant.

Limitations

Identifying limitations, or weaknesses, is important because research findings should be reliable, valid, or transferable (Emanuel, 2013). Reliability for qualitative researchers is about how well the study could be repeated and show similar results, validity is about how well they investigated what they intended to investigate, and transferable is about how well the study could be applied to other cases of similar setting (Caracary, 2009). Limitations in this study included the experiences of managers of a restaurant chain within a specific geographic area. Neither customer nor employee viewpoints were considered for this study. Other limitations included the specific time of data collection, regional economic conditions, and type of restaurant. Hence, research conclusions may not be transferable to all types of restaurants, managers, or regions.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the controllable research boundaries (Rodríguez-Santos, González-Fernández, & Cervantes-Blanco, 2013). A controlled specific participant and topic framework bounded this study. Delimitations included participants who have managed for three years in a U.S. regional restaurant chain. The scope of this study was restricted solely to managerial perspectives of customer service experience to identify what training strategies might be useful in responding to CSEs. I did not examine numerous other factors that might contribute to managerial success including: (a) financial management, (b) marketing efforts, (c) competitive positioning, (d) supply chain management, and (e) human resource (HR) practices outside the bounds of this study. Hence, study relevance may not apply to all restaurant managers or those outside of SC.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

Mismanagement contributes to failure in the restaurant industry (Parsa, Self, Sydnor-Busso, & Yoon, 2011). Numerous factors lead to mismanagement including incompetence, failure to develop satisfying consumer processes, lack of employee-training, burnout from stress, and shortsightedness (Parsa et al., 2011). Business managers need to focus on more than a financial plan or budget (Mezger & Violani, 2011). Effectual business practice also includes implementation of a superior customer service plan that addresses CSEs. Managers implementing the findings of this study might discover new strategies for responding to CSEs that could turn disgruntled

customers into loyal patrons. Hence, realized business success may be more likely leading to continued employment and economic development for their community.

Another study contribution to business practice included reducing customer defections. Restaurant consumers are sometimes unpredictable even without experiencing unsatisfactory CSEs. Customer defection can be costly while customer acquisition may be expensive (Tatikonda, 2013). Reichheld and Sasser Jr. (1990) determined that the economic value of a customer is the lifetime value of their business transactions and their referrals. Increasing customer value and reducing defections may be important to restaurant managers (Tatikonda, 2013).

A final contribution to business practice was the advantage of peer-to-peer learning. Peer-to-peer learning includes helpfulness to solve business problems (Merl, & Schönbauer, 2014). The constructivist nature of this study might provide restaurant operators with processes that challenge their current assumptions and techniques when addressing CSEs and provide well-informed insight (Merl & Schönbauer, 2014).

Implications for Social Change

Implication for social change from this study comprised the need to create positive experiences for employees and customers enhancing community employment and business sustainability. Employment enhancement may occur through training where employees gain useful skills for work and personal relationships. Business sustainability may occur through training employees to provide extraordinary customer experiences.

Positive customer experience leads to less negative verbal and physical behaviors creating a more peaceful environment without causing harm to others (Bowen, Privitera,

& Bob, 2011). CSEs have potential to incite potentially dangerous situations for both employees and customers (Keeffe et al., 2008). Reducing violent behaviors requires careful examination and mitigation of potential stressors (Bowen et al., 2011). Managers need to take responsibility for practices that could lead to customer angst. Training employees in how to handle highly emotional incidents might be an effective strategy to de-escalate anger (Bowen et al., 2011). Instead of experiencing retaliation, properly trained employees would know how to respond to customer angst.

Harmonious significant relationships can occur when participants know how to handle conflicts and complaints (Wilde & Doherty, 2013). Happy customers create a more pleasing environment for employees. Relationship training can provide for improvements in communication and reduce incivility (Wilde & Doherty, 2013). A reduction in incivility during restaurant experiences creates a positive social outcome by reducing psychological distress in customers and employees (Lim & Lee, 2011). Conversely, toleration of incivility in business situations can produce other instances of incivility inside and outside of the workplace leading to the perpetuation of violence (Gallus, Bunk, Matthews, Barnes-Farrell, & Magley, 2014).

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The intention of this qualitative case study was to explore employee-training strategies that may enhance service recovery from CSEs. Research participants answered six open-ended questions to ascertain response strategies used by them and their employees to address CSEs. Prior to data collection, I completed an extensive academic study of articles related to the research topic of enhancing service recovery to CSEs.

Investigating past research enables researchers to understand a topic more fully, identify gaps in research, and to develop questions that guide future research (Jaidka, Khoo, & Na, 2013). The purpose of the literature review included the need to: (a) explore previous research to determine best business practices, (b) identify important elements of a topic, (c) synthesize ideas, (d) understand the problem, and (e) understand research techniques (Jaidka et al., 2013). Exploring previous research to determine best business practices included using numerous academic sources for the restaurant industry including multiple: (a) countries, (b) methodologies, (c) restaurant types, (d) restaurant sizes, and (e) sample types. The literature review incorporated 124 journal articles and two business textbooks found in databases such as ProQuest Central, Emerald Management Journal, and ABI/INFORM Complete. One hundred-fourteen articles (92%) were published after 2011, and 119 articles (95%) were peer-reviewed. Total articles used in this study was 237 including 229 (92%) that were published after 2011 and 231 (92%) that were peer-reviewed.

The strategy for searching the literature included important issues associated with CSEs, such as service: (a) quality, (b) expectations, (c) delivery, (d) management, (e) training, (f) strategies, and (g) orientation. A critical analysis and synthesis of the literature indicated the need to organize the literature review into topical sections including: (a) restaurant service quality, (b) restaurant service failure, (c) customer evaluation and response, and (d) employee response and training. The last topical section of the review and important to this study is the conceptual framework of OL theory, the

basis of many response strategies in the restaurant industry. Exploring these topics provided significant managerial considerations for CSEs strategy development.

In the literature review, I applied OL theory to explain important topics related to CSEs. OL theory application allowed me to gain a better understanding from past research about CSEs. Managers also gain a better understanding of firm practices when they use OL theory (Altindag et al., 2011).

Researchers determined that OL is a success factor for organizational performance (Weerawardena, Mort, Salunke, Knight, & Liesch, 2015). OL includes all elements of the customer experience (Stegerean et al., 2013). Competent managers hope to create strategies that will please customers (Alvarez et al., 2011). Managers using OL think about past failures, take corrective action, and create desirable offerings (Altindag et al., 2011). An important consideration in providing a desirable offering is delivering service quality that pleases customers (Keith & Simmers, 2012).

Service Quality

Managerial attention to service quality averts unsatisfactory CSEs (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Achieving and maintaining superior service in the restaurant industry can lead to a competitive sustainable advantage (Cant & Erdis, 2012). Quality is an antecedent to satisfaction, loyalty, and future behavioral intention (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Ha & Jang, 2012). Customers become satisfied when service quality equals or exceeds their perceived expectations (Ma, Qu, & Njite, 2011). Managers who proactively innovate and implement better service experiences have the best chance to survive and thrive in their industry (Keith & Simmers, 2012).

Restaurant managers are not always sure what service factors are most important to their customers (Cant & Erdis, 2012). Consumer expectations of service quality evolve over time and may be difficult to identify (Paananen & Seppanen, 2103; Ramseook-Munhurrun, 2012). Competitors create additional managerial concern as diners often compare quality standards between competing restaurants (Bharadwaj et al., 2012). Quality standards can evolve, but important service factors mainly stay the same over time (Ramseook-Munhurrun, 2012).

The major service factors that influence patron satisfaction are numerous including food quality (nutritious and appealing), atmosphere (friendly, pleasant, and entertaining), servicescape (layout and cleanliness), wait staff competence, and process management (Anwar, Mulyati, & Amelia, 2013; Cant & Erdis, 2012; Cheng-Hua, & Shiu-Chun, 2012; Choi & Sheel, 2012; Frank, 2012; Harrington, Ottenbacher, & Kendall, 2011; Mandabach et al., 2011; Ryu, Lee, & Kim, 2012). Ancillary service factors might include wait time, price/value, service speed, accurate bill, employee grooming, errorfree service, audio-video service, Internet access, and dining room design. (Ching-Shu, 2011; Harrington et al., 2011; Markovic, & Raspor, 2011). Restaurant type and customer demographics influence the importance of each factor; however, researchers determined that the most important factors are food quality, service excellence, and atmosphere (Anwar, et al., 2013; Cant & Erdis, 2012; Cheng-Hua & Shiu-Chun, 2012; Choi & Sheel, 2012; Frank, 2012; Harrington et al., 2011; Mandabach et al., 2011; Ryu et al., 2012).

Food quality. Providing excellent food quality should be a high priority for restaurant operators. Consumer response to research surveys reveals that outstanding

food is the best predictor of future purchase intention and satisfaction (Cheng-Hua & Shiu-Chun, 2012). This finding is true for all restaurant types including: (a) fast food, (b) fine dining, (c) quick service, and (d) full service (Frank, 2012; Harrington et al., 2011; Parsa, Gregory, Self, & Dutta, 2012). Consumers paid more if a restaurant offered better food quality (Parsa et al., 2012).

Other researchers examined the importance of food quality by menu type, demographics, and special needs. Researchers (Anwar et al., 2013; Cheng-Hua & Shiu-Chun, 2012; Frank, 2012; Harrington et al., 2011; Joo & Cho, 2012) studied Indonesian, Indian, Asian, German, and U.S. consumers and determined that food quality is of primary importance to each culture. Sampled participants from different age groups (i.e. teenagers, adults, and seniors) and genders indicate that food quality is the most important factor when choosing a restaurant (Frank, 2012; Harrington et al., 2011; Lee et al., 2012). Joo and Cho (2012) conducted a study of perspectives and demands of handicapped restaurant consumers in Korea to provide restaurant managers information that could facilitate future improvements. Sampled participants of this study indicated that food quality was the most important factor, followed by the location of the restaurant (Joo & Cho, 2012).

Evaluation of food quality is objective and subjective. Objectively, consumers evaluate food safety and healthiness (Harrington et al., 2011). Food safety becomes a major concern for restaurateurs if serious illness occurs after customer consumption.

Diners view healthy food as nutritious and meeting their desired caloric standards (Harrington et al., 2011). Some restaurant patrons have food allergies (e.g. gluten, peanut,

milk) that must be satisfied. Subjectively, consumers favor appealing food. Appealing food smells, looks, and tastes good (Harrington et al., 2011). Examples of food quality CSEs might include (a) uncooked or under-cooked food, (b) terrible taste, (c) unsanitary dishes or utensils, (d) too spicy or bland, (e) poor quality ingredients, and (f) rottenness. Damage occurs to future customer intention when unsatisfactory CSEs include food quality (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012).

Service excellence. Service excellence as a beneficial exchange of competency (Campbell, Maglio, & Davis, 2011). When service excellence occurs, consumers perceive the value of the exchange higher than the cost (Campbell et al., 2011; Ha & Jang, 2012). Service exchange begins at first contact (e.g. reservation phone call) and ends after customer departure (Harris, Harris, Elliott, & Baron, 2011). Customers perceive value based on all conscious and subconscious service factors (Campbell et al., 2011).

Positive customer evaluation of tangible and intangible benefits with staff interactions determines service excellence (Campbell et al., 2011). Employee behavior may be critical to customer satisfaction (Choi & Sheel, 2012). Wait staff need to demonstrate product knowledge, friendliness, and empathy to their customers (Cant & Erdis, 2012). Server competence is a priority for some consumers (Anwar et al., 2013). Attentive service is very important for fine diners (Harrington et al., 2011).

Fulfilling needs and wants through a quick and responsive service process leads to service excellence (Choi & Sheel, 2012). Service process issues include (a) reservation policy, (b) wait time, (c) ordering procedure, (d) menu selection, (e) food presentation, (f)

ongoing service interaction, (g) billing method, and (h) checkout. Choi and Sheel (2012) explored the influence of waiting time in family restaurants and found the most critical factor affecting customer satisfaction was sitting service, or provisions for customers while waiting for their table. Kimes (2011) determined that anger was probable when reservations were mishandled and reservation polices were unfair. Researchers in Croatia found that an accurate bill and error-free service were important (Markovic & Raspor, 2011). Poor managerial design of service process leads to failure (Frazer, 2013). Examples of nonexcellent service leading to CSEs might include (a) rude reservation attendant or server, (b) longer than anticipated wait time for seating, (c) mishandled order, (d) unfulfilled specific request, (e) waiter prejudice, and (f) server incompetence.

Atmosphere. Another important service quality factor is restaurant atmosphere. Atmosphere is the physical environment of a restaurant facility including exterior and interior design elements, cleanliness, décor, lighting, music, air quality, comfort, and noise (Upadhyaya, Hakeem, & Chavan, 2013). A satisfying atmosphere can provide customer psychological and social intangible benefits (Liu, Huang, & Chen, 2014). Researchers determined that atmosphere could be an important competitive element used by managers to attract and retain customers (Cant & Erdis, 2012; Upadhyaya et al., 2013). A significant relationship exists between physical environment and restaurant image and customer perceived value (Ryu et al., 2013). A pleasant atmosphere is experiential marketing, enhancing customer experience through enjoyable ambiance, layout, signage, and accessories (Upadhyaya et al., 2013).

Walter and Edvardsson (2012) analyzed the effect of the physical environment on customer service experiences. The researchers described the physical environment as an experience room that included: (a) physical artifacts, (b) intangible artifacts (i.e. themes, brand, culture), (c) technology, (d) customer placement, (e) customer involvement, and (f) interaction with employees (Walter & Edvardsson, 2012). Analyzing 122 interviews, Walter and Edvardsson found results indicating that physical environment could play a role before arrival, at the start of a visit, during a visit, at the end of a visit, and after leaving. During visit was most important to research participants.

Unfavorable sensory perceptions of the environment lead some restaurant patrons to have unfavorable experiences (Upadhyaya et al., 2013). Music and lighting had a significant influence on customer experience with loud music and color of walls influencing unfavorable experiences (Walter & Edvardsson, 2012). Loud and disruptive customers may also contribute to a dissatisfying experience (Tombs & McColl-Kennedy, 2013). Customer descriptions of favorable environmental experiences include multiple factors while descriptions of unfavorable experiences usually only include single elements (Walter & Edvardsson, 2012).

Managerial implications related to atmosphere quality include considerations of function, social, and emotional dimensions to match service processes (Walter & Edvardsson, 2012). Customer preferences for atmosphere quality are also an important consideration (Cant & Erdis, 2013). Examples of poor atmosphere quality leading to CSEs might include: (a) trash debris in front of the building, (b) dirty floors, (c) loud

music, (d) customer or employee fighting, (e) unsanitary bathrooms, and (f) uncomfortable temperature.

Measurement. Restaurant managers need to measure service quality to determine customer appraisal and achievement of internal goals and targets (Ramseook-Munhurrun, 2012). Diagnosing service problems and CSEs becomes difficult without measurement (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Ma et al., 2011). Managers need to measure gaps between their perceptions about quality and quality perceptions of their customers and employees (Roushdy, 2012; Sobaih, Coleman, Ritchie, Jones, 2011).

Measuring quality is very difficult because unlike consumer goods, restaurant service includes intangibility, heterogeneity, and inseparability (Ma et al., 2011). Many diners patronize restaurants for social- psychological reasons and because restaurant experiences can be subjective measuring intangibles becomes complex (Ma et al., 2011). Measuring heterogeneity, or uniformity of service, can be difficult because quality may not be the same daily. Calculating inseparability, the link between customer influence and staff members on service process, can be challenging because customers are sometimes unpredictable (Ma et al., 2011). Nonetheless, managers can use many industry measurement tools to determine how well service quality meets customer expectation (Ma et al., 2011).

The most widely used measuring tool in the restaurant industry is SERVQUAL (Dawson & Titz, 2012; Gracia, Bakker, & Grau, 2011; Ma et al., 2011; Maklan & Klaus, 2011; Parasuraman et al., 1988; Ramseook-Munhurrun, 2012). Parasuraman et al. (1988) developed SERVQUAL to measure five dimensions using 22 questions. Developing

SERVQUAL required consideration of various quality concepts including: (a) perceived quality versus objective quality, (b) quality as attitude, (c) quality versus satisfaction, and (d) expectations compared to perceptions (Parasuraman et al., 1988). SERVQUAL's five dimensions include: (a) reliability, dependable and accurate service; (b) responsiveness, timely and willing service; (c) tangibles, appearance of physical structure, equipment, and staff; (d) assurance, employee knowledge and politeness, and; (e) empathy, employee caring of individualized customer needs (Parasuraman et al., 1988). Researchers testing these dimensions typically use a 5 or 7 point Likert-type scale to question a sampled customer's opinion (Lee et al., 2012).

Some managers and researchers prefer to use another measuring tool, DINESERV (Keith & Simmers, 2011; Ma et al., 2011; Vanniarajan & Meharajan, 2012). DINESERV is an expanded version of SERVQUAL adding one more dimension (i.e. price fairness) and seven more questions (e.g. rational calculation of prices) (Ma et al., 2011; Vanniarajan & Meharajan, 2012). Researchers argued for the use of DINESERV as specifically useful for the restaurant industry as compared to SERVQUAL, a more generic tool useful for numerous service industries (Vanniarajan & Meharajan, 2012).

An alternative tool to SERVQUAL and DINESERV is FAIRSERV (Keith & Simmers, 2011). Researchers' use of FAIRSERV determines customer reaction to service procedures by employing justice and fairness theories (Keith & Simmers, 2011). Service fairness dimensions are procedural, distributive, interpersonal, and informational (Keith & Simmers, 2011).

Another measurement model is Importance Performance Analysis (IPA), a method of prioritizing the importance of product attributes (Ma et al., 2011). Researcher use of IPA assesses consumer perception of importance and performance of each phase of service. Ha and Jang (2012) used IPA to develop a qualitative survey that consisted of three sections: (a) customers' perceived performance in respect to six categories of consumer value - efficiency, excellence, social, emotional, epistemic, and virtue; (b) customer assessment of satisfaction regarding dining experiences, and (c) customer post-consumption behavioral intentions. Analyzing these customer preferences across different types of restaurants, Ha and Jang (2012) created IPA grids indicating where managerial focus in performance should occur in four qualitative areas based on performance.

Critical incident technique (CIT) is a qualitative measurement tool researchers use to categorize service incidents to differentiate very satisfactory service encounters from very dissatisfactory (Bitner et al., 1990). Use and validation of CIT in a study by Bitner et al. was instrumental in inspiring 140 other CIT studies (Gremler, 2004). Gremler (2004) studied CIT in service research and concluded acceptability of the instrument for: (a) customer evaluations of service, (b) service failure and recovery, and (c) service delivery. CIT is an evaluative phenomenological tool where the perspective of respondents can be classified, behaviors identified, and future implications inferred. Investigators using CIT can isolate the various moments in a service process to determine the potential areas of failure and avoid the risk of customer dissatisfaction (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). CIT can be helpful to identify consumer zone of tolerance, the range of acceptable employee

response to service failure (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Content analysis of elaborated participant stories describing critical events allows researchers to create themes, which may be valuable to solve problems, develop role- playing, and provide training for employees (Milner, Ostmeier, & Franke, 2013).

Industry third party awards provide another measurement of service quality. The prestigious Malcolm Baldridge National Quality Award (MBNQA) is an award for outstanding service performance given to U.S. businesses (Young, 2012). Many restaurateurs consider the Red Michelin guide as a significant worldwide recognition of service quality (Edelheim, Lee, Lee, & Caldicott, 2011). Third party awards exist to inform the public of outstanding performance (Edelheim et al., 2011). Managers view awards as beneficial for marketing purposes, increased employee retention, and staff confidence (Edelheim et al., 2011). Customers of award-winning restaurants often are more confident when making their purchases at these restaurants (Edelheim et al., 2011). The limited number of third party awards means that only a few operators will ever receive them.

Measurement ratings that should be of concern to managers are Internet consumer ratings (Chua & Banerjee, 2013). Internet sites such as TripAdvisor®, Yelp®, and Zagat® influence people considering new restaurant patronage (Gyung Kim, Wang, & Mattila, 2010). In addition to hospitality sites, consumers also rely on information from Twitter and Facebook (Chua, & Banerjee, 2013). Social media has a major influence on buyer behavior (Bronner & de Hoog, 2014). Electronic word-of-mouth (eWOM) through

use of the Internet is a very popular customer response tool in the hospitality industry (Dawson & Titz, 2013).

Consumers provide other consumers with detailed information about perceived quality of goods and services from restaurant visits through quantitative star ratings and qualitative statements (Bronner & de Hoog, 2014). Customer knowledge from social media includes customer dislikes, expectations, likes, personal opinions, and preferences from responses to questionnaires and posts (Chua & Banerjee, 2013). Domain-specific sites (i.e. TripAdvisor®) are more influential in consumer decision-making than domain-independent sites like Facebook® (Bronner & de Hoog, 2014). Dawson and Titz (2012) found that a majority of undergraduate and graduate students examine online feedback before trying a new restaurant.

Popularity of social media sites provides managers a warning and an opportunity. The warning is the need to provide beneficial recovery from dissatisfactory CSEs or face consumer wrath in social media. An opportunity is the need to gain consumer feedback, reinforce brand image, and innovate via posted comments (Chua & Banerjee, 2013).

Innovation and implementation. Service quality innovation and implementation should be a continuous process (Anwar et al., 2013). Collection of innovative ideas comes from management, employees, customers, competitors, and industry sources (Anwar et al., 2013). Total quality management (TQM) is a managerial discipline that emphasizes continuous improvement using customer requirements and satisfaction standards daily (Green, 2012; Lam, Lee, Ooi, & Lin, 2011). Managerial advantages of TQM are process improvement, variability reduction, fact-based management,

competitive advantage, and organizational alignment (Green, 2012). The MBNQA recognizes operational excellence of the six TQM dimensions including: (a) leadership, (b) strategic planning, (c) information and analysis, (d) customer orientation, (e) process management, and (f) human resource management (Lam et al., 2011). Lam et al. (2011) determined a significant relationship between TQM and organizational learning (i.e. customer orientation). Managers who implement TQM achieve higher levels of service quality (Lam et al., 2011).

Young (2012) studied the operational features of K & N Management (KNM), a fast-casual restaurant chain in Texas and recipient of the MBNQA. At KNM, management goals include: (a) create enthusiastic fans of every customer, (b) create a memorable experience, (c) create loyal advocates of the brand, (d) emphasize high quality, and (e) learn from the best in the industry (Young, 2012). KNM management practices include: (a) aligning culture to core values, (b) measuring practices through customer feedback, (c) emphasizing that the food business is the people business, and (d) providing continuous on-the-job training that highlights that everything matters when delighting guests (Young, 2012). Secret shoppers enhance organizational learning by showing service personnel how they were performing via video recordings (Young, 2012).

Satisfaction and loyalty. Restaurant managers generate customer satisfaction when they understand, measure, innovate, and provide service quality (Bin Veop Yunus, et al., 2012; Choi & Sheel, 2012; Ha & Jang, 2012). Customer satisfaction is a primary goal for business proprietors (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Marketing researchers

defined customer satisfaction in different ways (Liu et al., 2014). One way is positive affective reaction to an enjoyable experience (Jani & Han, 2011; Liu et al., 2014). Another way is cognitive perception that payment provides an adequate or superior return (Choi & Sheel, 2012; Jani & Han, 2011).

Researchers determined a significant relationship between satisfaction and loyalty (Jani & Han, 2011; Ramseook – Munhurrun, 2012). The concept of customer loyalty includes seven determinants: (a) satisfaction, (b) trust, (c) commitment, (d) emotions, (e) perception of corporate image, (f) value perception, and (g) quality (Agrawal et al., 2012). Agrawal et al. (2012) provided a conceptual model that found that satisfaction (influenced by emotions) led to trust which led to a commitment that led to customer loyalty.

Loyal customers offer many benefits to business. They provide positive WOM referrals that might lead to new customers (Liu et al., 2014). Loyal patrons spend more and purchase more often leading to profit increases (Evanschitzky et al., 2012). Loyalty reduces new customer acquisition cost (Evanschitzky et al., 2012).

Customer dissatisfaction and defection include high costs (Tatikonda, 2013). Managers who calculate acquisition cost, retention cost, and customer lifetime value gain an increased understanding of customer loyalty importance (Tatikonda, 2013). Knowing the value of satisfaction and loyalty, restaurant leaders should diligently seek to prevent unsatisfactory CSEs from ever occurring. Unfortunately, despite best effort, service failure and CSEs occur in the restaurant industry (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Gyung

Kim et al., 2010). However, service recovery can lead to customer satisfaction and loyalty behavior (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Service Failure and Recovery

Failure. CSEs are especially dissatisfying service failures (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Managers, employees, and customers know that service breakdowns can occur at any time during a dining experience (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Understanding the nature of service failure is important because managers can design preventative processes and train employees to avoid making mistakes (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Bitner et al., 1990; Chang et al., 2012; Nguyen et al., 2012).

Service failure is a customer perception that something in the delivery process has not met expectation (Lovelock, 1999). Customers scrutinize every aspect of their experience (Lovelock, 1999). Specific aspects include communication, product offering, staff truthfulness, employee attitude, courteousness, service processes, environment, wait time, and other customer behaviors (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Waiters, patrons, or a combination of both can create service errors (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). After mishaps, consumer appraisal process includes determining the locus of responsibility, stability of the situation (i.e. temporary or permanent), and controllability (i.e. who is in control over the situation) (Tojib & Khajehzadeh, 2014). From an employee perspective, determining who caused the slip-up is not as important as fixing the problem (Sikakumar, Li, & Dong, 2014; Tojib & Khajehzadeh, 2014).

Customer perception defines the occurrence of CSEs (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). The range of perception among diners can significantly vary. Guest health and

safety might be a primary concern for some while others might consider a poor Wi-Fi connection a critical event (Bharadwaj et al., 2012; Cobanoglu, Bilgihan, Nusair, & Berezina, 2012). Horrible food taste, spoilage, dirty dinnerware, nasty bathrooms, disrespectful servers, loud and obnoxious greeters, pungent odors, and misplaced orders are all examples of CSEs. Even third-party customers can be a problem through negative emotional outbursts at an adjacent table creating environmental CSEs (Tombs & McColl-Kennedy, 2013). Negative emotional behaviors by third-party customers influence another customer's future intentions and can lead to negative WOM (Tombs & McColl-Kennedy, 2013).

Failure research. Chang, Khan, and Tsai (2012) studied three different types of service failure including: (a) product defects, (b) improper handling of reservations, and (c) unfriendly staff. Researchers compared these failure types with three categories of events including: (a) birthday party, (b) business party, and (c) family gathering (Chang et al., 2012). Investigators sought to answer whether complaint behavior would intensify depending on occasion importance (Chang et al., 2012). Chang et al. (2012) found results indicating that product defects caused the most intensive complaint behaviors for birthday and business parties supporting the hypothesis that perceived event importance moderates customer complaint behavior to mistakes.

Investigators also determined that service failure is outcome or process based; controllable or uncontrollable (Chang et al., 2012; Sikakumar, Li, & Dong, 2014). An example of a controllable outcome error is the inability to deliver a menu item because of poor supply chain management. A controllable process mistake would occur by forcing

customers to wait longer because of staff shortages. Examples of uncontrollable outcome and process blunders include power outage or equipment breakdown, which might create longer service time. Managers can determine severity for each type of error by measuring occurrence rate, timing, proximity, and cycle (Sikakumar et al., 2014).

Failure through double and triple deviation. Multiple opportunities exist to spoil a customer's experience because service delivery is a continuous process (Sikakumar et al., 2014). Service recovery can become complex when employee attempts to recover from one failure lead to another failure only worsening the customer situation (Edvardsson, Tronvoll, & Hoykinpuro, 2011). Many buyers may give service providers a second chance when mistakes happen (Edvardsson et al., 2011). However, double and triple deviation (i.e. two or three sequential failures resulting from one failed recovery effort) can be very unsatisfying to consumers (Edvardsson et al., 2011). A poor recovery strategy can lead to additional service failures and increase customer aggravation (Edvardsson et al., 2011).

Recovery. When failures occur, employees need to initiate recovery to correct mistakes (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Recovery strategy implementation must be a priority of service enterprises (Bharwani & Matthews, 2012; Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Edvardsson et al., 2011; Gyung Kim et al., 2010; Nguyen et al., 2012; Vázquez-Casielles, Iglesias, & Varela-Neira, 2012). Recovery efforts should match customer recovery expectation (Stone, 2011). Severe failures require increased recovery efforts (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Without satisfactory recovery, customers complain and defect (Nguyen et al., 2012; Tatikonda, 2013).

Roushdy (2012) found that the prevalent customer concern was adequate resolution of service disappointments. Tax, Brown, and Chandrashekaran (1998) determined that 50% of research participants were dissatisfied with personnel responses after service failure. Customer perception of a satisfactory recovery solution provides reestablishment of organizational trust and positive future purchase intention (Siu et al., 2013). Understanding how to resolve egregious errors through recovery strategies is important to keep diners coming back for more (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Edvardsson et al., 2011; Siu et al., 2013; Vázquez-Casielles et al., 2012; Wang, Hsu, & Chih, 2014).

Recovery strategies. Developing a recovery strategy involves identifying: (a) service failure type, (b) customer needs, (c) customer requests, and (d) employee intervention, and (e) customer responses labeled as satisfactory or unsatisfactory (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Bitner et al., 1990). Understanding failure type may be necessary to determine what customers need to gain to make up for a loss (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). A lost order, for example, might require giving a free meal.

Customer wishes moderate what might be given (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Consumers expect compensation for the hassle of service failure (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Employee remuneration might include discounts, replacement, refunds, gifts, coupons, apologies, empathetic listening, and remediation (Huang & Lin, 2011). Tracking customer response during and after recovery response enables managers to know whether evidence of satisfaction exists (Huang & Lin, 2011).

Two general approaches to recovery are financial and social compensation (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Gelbrich & Roschk, 2011; Huang & Lin, 2011). Financial exchanges are utilitarian and social exchanges are hedonic (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Huang & Lin, 2011). A utilitarian exchange might incorporate money, spiff, or discount whereas hedonic exchanges involve apology, empathy, or experiential upgrades (e.g. first class).

Huang and Lin (2011) studied utilitarian and hedonic exchanges for different types of service establishments and determined that compensation type should match service type. Gelbrich and Roschk (2011) examined effect of overcompensation (i.e. excess remuneration comparable to mistake value) versus simple compensation (i.e. equal remuneration comparable to mistake value) and discovered that overcompensation had less incremental effect on post-complaint satisfaction than simple compensation.

However, in highly competitive markets and in markets that rely heavily on relationship marketing, overcompensation is an effective strategy (Gelbrich & Roshk, 2011).

Recovery and customer type. All consumers expect a positive recovery experience, but not every consumer is the same (Gyung Kim et al., 2010; Kim, Ok, & Canter, 2012; Stone, 2011). Customer type can moderate recovery preference (Kim et al., 2012; Nguyen et al., 2012). Moderating variables to service recovery include past experiences with the firm and customer traits like personality, demographic, cultural, and emotional intelligence (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Kim et al. (2012) sought to discover if (a) high relational customers differed from low relational customers in recovery expectation, performance evaluation,

disconfirmation perception, and recovery satisfaction, and (b) the quality of customerfirm relationships influenced the effect of recovery expectation-performance gaps in full
service restaurants. Using quantitative methods, investigators found that high customer
relationship and prior experiences led to higher recovery expectation; however, these
customers were easier to satisfy than low relational customers (Kim et al., 2012). Prior
customer experience creates wider zones of tolerance that may be the result of high
cumulative satisfaction from past experiences (Kim et al., 2012). Low relational and less
experienced customers increase risk to restaurant managers who need to understand that
even a single service failure can lead to customer belief that the restaurant staff is
incompetent, thereby necessitating more service recovery effort (Kim et al., 2012). A
successful recuperation might strengthen relationship quality from low to high and
influence future intention (Wang et al., 2014).

Recovery and justice perception. Consumer satisfaction with service recovery depends on justice perception, which compares fairness of output with input exchange process (Edvardsson et al., 2011; Gulas & Larsen, 2012; Gyung Kim et al., 2010; Nguyen et al., 2012; Siu et al., 2013; Stone, 2011; Tax et al., 1998). Opinions about justice can change over time (Nguyen et al., 2012). Researchers determined three-dimensional factors of justice that include: (a) distributive, (b) interactional, and (c) procedural (Nguyen et al., 2012).

Distributive justice is the comparison of outcome to input by weighing equitable issues (Nguyen et al., 2012). Customers need to believe that outcomes are fair and similar to what others receive. An affirmative patron sense of distributive justice might occur

through the provision of tangible compensation (e.g. refund and discount) demonstrating a contractual preference (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Procedural justice is thoughtful consideration of process fairness (Nguyen et al., 2012). Patrons need to believe they had a say in the outcome. Positive customer opinion of procedural justice might occur via speedy correction (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Interactional justice is treatment of customer during the process of recovery (Nguyen et al., 2012). Consumers demand dignity and respect. Employee attitude of humility, politeness, and concern enhances perceptions of interactional justice (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Not all customers want the same solution to service failure and may desire one form of justice over another (Nguyen et al., 2012). Custom tailoring recovery processes that matches individual needs provides food purchasers a sense of exceptional treatment (Nguyen et al., 2012). Without consideration of preferences, recovery effort is less likely (Nguyen et al., 2012).

Using justice theory, Nguyen et al. (2012) examined Australian hospitality consumers in a qualitative study to determine effective recovery strategies. Study participants indicated the need for customize personalized solutions (versus standard solutions) and fast tangible compensation (Nguyen et al., 2012). Managerial implications from this study include the need to: (a) significantly invest in service recovery efforts by training employees to detect customer dissatisfaction (i.e. identifying verbal and nonverbal messages), (b) understand different levels of customer expectation related to

justice perception, and (c) provide a range of multiple solutions to correct failures (Nguyen et al., 2012).

Recovery and co-creation. Multiple recovery solutions include the possibility of co-created solutions between staff and diners (Pranic & Roehl, 2012; Roggeveen, Tsiros, & Grewal, 2012). Pranic and Roehl (2012) examined the management of service recovery from customer empowerment (CE) standpoint. Typically, complainants have little power over how service providers respond to service failure (Pranic & Roehl, 2012). CE is a firm strategy where information and a sense of control allow customers the option to self-select correction remedies in the service recovery process (Pranic & Roehl, 2012).

Managerial implication is the need to tailor compensation and resolution individually to each complainant (Pranic & Roehl, 2012).

Roggeveen, Tsiros, and Grewal (2012) also found that consumer co-creation could positively influence post-recovery evaluation. Coupled with compensation, co-creation is an effective recovery strategy and leads to repurchase intention (Roggeveen et al., 2012). Customers need to view the process of co-creation in a positive manner for it to be effective (Roggeveen et al., 2012). When customers view the process of co-creation as *work*, it can lead to a negative reaction (Roggeveen et al., 2012). Employees need to meet or exceed customer requests for co-creation or suffer from poor evaluations.

Consumer requests tend to be less costly than what many managers might potentially offer to resolve failures lending credence to involve customers in recovery (Roggeveen et al., 2012).

Recovery factors and benefits. Researchers determined that four important factors lead to satisfying recovery solutions (Edvardsson et al., 2011). The first factor is communication including employee ability to: (a) listen to customers, (b) communicate with other employees in the service system, and (c) preempt frustration by communicating advanced solutions in the event of service failure (Edvardsson et al., 2011). Second, employee competence is necessary which includes the ability to understand a customer's situation, expectations, and then solve the problem (Edvardsson et al., 2011). Third, timing is critical as the employee sets a resolution time period that matches customer expectation and delivers the solution on time (Edvardsson et al., 2011). Finally, managers need a service recovery system that configures available resources, empowers employees, and defines specific processes that shape co-creation of service recovery (Edvardsson et al., 2011).

Benefits of recovery include solving customer problems, creating satisfaction, developing effective complaint processing, increasing response speed, and generating staff competence (Edvardsson et al., 2011). Retaining a disgruntled consumer provides a 30% to 150% return on the investment in the process (Edvardsson et al., 2011). An effective recovery strategy enhances customer experience with a firm and transforms a disgruntled customer into a loyal one (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012).

Consumer Behavior

Understanding consumer behavior enables restaurant managers to provide beneficial affective and cognitive experiences leading to satisfaction (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). Hunger satisfaction is important, but so are psychological and social

considerations (Boakye, Kwon, Blankson, & Prybutok, 2012; Brown, Edwards, & Hartwell, 2013). Which consideration is most important depends on the type of consumer, occasion, and restaurant (Chang et al., 2012; Ha & Jang, 2012). Consumers can demand high or low relational and experiential exchanges; moderate or high quality food (Brown et al., 2013; Ha & Jang, 2012; Jani & Han, 2011). Occasions might be casual, formal, (un)important, for pleasure or business, (non)social, stressful or uneventful. Restaurant types include fast, casual, full service, and fine dining. Many influential factors contribute to consumer expectation before, experience during, and evaluation after food consumption.

Expectation. Consumers have expectations before arriving at eating establishments (Tam, 2011). Expectations include all aspects of the dining experience. Influencing expectations of first-time diners are WOM and referral (Gyung Kim et al., 2010; Schmitt, Skiera, & Van den Bulte, 2011). Frequent diners consider all past experiences and form cumulative expectation (Kim et al., 2012). These expectations have a direct effect on potential satisfaction (Tam, 2011).

The expectancy-disconfirmation model may be useful to explain customer satisfaction as a comparison of expectation to perceived performance (Tam, 2011). If perceived performance exceeds expectation, positive disconfirmation and satisfaction occurs (Van Ryzin, 2013). Negative disconfirmation happens when perceived performance is less than expected creating dissatisfaction (Van Ryzin, 2013). When expectation matches performance, conformation occurs (Van Ryzin, 2013).

Researchers determined two general types of consumer expectation, normative and predictive (Tam, 2011). *Normative* expectations are what consumers would ideally like to receive in a service experience while *predictive* expectations are what they expect to receive (Tam, 2011). Normative expectations are stable whereas predictive expectations can change with each service experience (Liao, Liu, Liu, To, & Lin, 2011). In combination, these expectations influence purchase decisions and determine satisfaction levels after purchase (Liao et al., 2011)). Consumer choice of restaurant A instead of B happens because of expectation that A will provide something better than B. Comparison of real-time consumption experience at restaurant A takes place within the context of prior expectation and determines satisfaction and post purchase behavior (Tam, 2011).

Tam (2011) discovered that when purchase importance was high, consumer expectations had an increased influence on disconfirmation. Before a high importance purchase, consumers will likely engage in detailed information gathering (Tam, 2011). Managers of full service and fine dining restaurants need awareness of consumer Internet rating sites, which directly influence consumer expectation (Chua, & Banerjee, 2013; Harrington et al., 2011). TripAdvisor® and Zagat® are popular online review sites (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Disgruntled customers can post detailed experiences with unsatisfactory CSEs that will influence the expectations of potential patrons (Schmitt et al., 2011).

Bowden and Dagger (2011) also found that satisfaction judgments were low or high depending on whether anticipatory expectations were high or low. Consumers

update their expectations during consumption and every time they dine at a specific establishment. The implication for restaurant managers is the need to monitor services during customer consumption and provide delightful surprises to create memorable experiences (Bowden & Dagger, 2011). Restaurant staff members should continuously communicate with customers to determine how they feel about the food and service to determine satisfaction (Bowden & Dagger, 2011).

Experience. Restaurant consumer experience includes all direct and indirect encounters before, during, and after purchase (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). The first direct encounter might be a phone conversation with a reservation attendant while the first indirect encounter might be hearing about the restaurant from a friend. Subsequent encounters become important touch points that influence a consumer experience evaluation.

Modern marketing has evolved from a simple product and service orientation to an experience orientation (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Boakye et al. (2012) suggested that consumers believe they make investments in experience when frequenting restaurants. Boakye et al. developed a service investment model from customer satisfaction, quality of alternatives, and investment size. The researchers determined: (a) customer satisfaction was a value function of benefits minus costs, (b) quality of alternatives was comparison of competitive choices, and (c) investment size was the amount of resources (e.g. time, effort, and money) used by customers when making service choices (Boakye et al.). Experiences that lead to customer loyalty are those where satisfaction accompanies a large investment (Boakye et al.).

Maklan and Klaus (2011) developed another experience model called Customer Experience Quality (EXQ). EXQ is product-service-system marketing tool (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). The key factors of EXQ are product use, outcome satisfaction, process moments-of-truth, and peace of mind (Maklan & Klaus, 2011).

Product use includes available selections and the ability to compare these (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Consumers enjoy seeing attractive options when perusing a menu (Pearlman & Chacko, 2012). Consumer satisfaction takes place when product comparisons make sense (Klaus & Maklan, 2013).

Outcome satisfaction occurs with positive transaction value (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Results matter. An example of outcome focus is customer desire to maintain patronage because procedures are much easier than the competition. Another example is quicker service in the fast food industry (Frank, 2012).

Process moments-of-truth are points when services fail requiring staff flexibility (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Consumer confidence that waiters will react quickly and correctly to service failures demonstrates a positive moment-of-truth. Other critical dimensions include proactive response, risk perception, and staff interpersonal skill (Maklan & Klaus, 2011).

Peace of mind is mainly consumer emotional assessment of all service interactions (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Buyers enjoy easy, no hassle experiences (Maklan & Klaus, 2011). Patrons with peace of mind have a long-term view of their business relationships (Maklan & Klaus, 2011).

Maklan and Klaus (2011) suggested that when using EXQ, the preceding four factors should include: (a) total cognitive-emotional assessment of value from the customer's point of view, (b) capturing the consumer's value-in-use of the firm's offer, (c) examination of emotional responses in addition to functional delivery, and (d) evaluations of pre and post experiences over a specified time. Sampling 800 customers in four different firms, researchers found that moments-of-truth had the highest effect on loyalty intentions and an increased influence on WOM behavior (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). Investigators also discovered that peace-of-mind had the highest effect on purchaser satisfaction (Klaus & Maklan, 2013).

Evaluation. Consumer evaluations of service experience should significantly concern restaurant managers (Bowden & Dagger, 2011). Positive assessment leads to satisfaction, loyalty, and positive WOM (Jani & Han, 2011; Liu et al., 2014). Negative appraisals lead to complaint, defection, and negative WOM (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Eating experiences include comparisons to theater performances where the audience evaluates every aspect of what they see and hear before, during, and after the show (Harris et al., 2011). Using a customer-critic approach in a qualitative phenomenological study, Harris et al. evaluated consumer experience at an upscale restaurant in Lancashire, England. The researchers explored evaluation of scenography (environment), narrative (text and timing), actors and acting (employee quality), audience (customers), sensory stimuli (lighting and music), and general discussion of the performance (Harris et al., 2001). Results from participant feedback indicated that the best part of the performance was food in terms of quality and presentation (Harris et al.,

2001). Participants indicated that some elements of the performance were bland including the clothing of wait staff, seating, music, and lighting (Harris et al., 2011). Bland did not mean uncomfortable (Harris et al., 2011). Some observers criticized the wait staff because they did not reinforce the quality of the food image or provide descriptions of recipes and contents found in the food (Harris et al., 2011). Most participants stated that they would not return because the experience was not distinctive enough even though the food was satisfying (Harris et al., 2001).

Better performances lead to better evaluations while performances involving unsatisfactory CSEs lead to poor evaluations. When negative CSEs happen, a series of cognitive appraisals occur in a consumer's mind (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Primary appraisal is of event severity and secondary appraisal is emotional ability to cope with dissatisfaction (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). These appraisals may be sequential or concurrent and will determine coping strategy (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

Coping strategies include problem focused, emotion focused, and avoidance (Donoghue & de Klerk, 2013). Consumers using a problem focused strategy attempt to resolve the problem by seeking a remedy (Donoghue & de Klerk, 2013). Emotion focused patrons inwardly attempt to deal with their emotions as a way of coping (Donoghue & de Klerk, 2013). Those who prefer to ignore the failure by taking no action, use avoidance strategies (Donoghue & de Klerk, 2013). Coping strategy leads to consumer response (Tojib & Khajehzadeh, 2014).

Response. Customers experiencing service failure might express their displeasure in various ways including silence, complaint to restaurant staff, incivility, negative

WOM, and complaint to a third party. (Tojib & Khajehzadeh, 2014). Not all responses may be desirable for restaurant management and staff (Gi Park, Kim, & O'Neill, 2014). Consumer response to CSEs influences employee effectiveness of service recovery (Alvarez et al., 2011; Ang & Buttle, 2012; Gulas & Larsen, 2012; Hansen, Samuelsen, & Andreassen, 2011; Stone, 2011).

Diners may remain silent when they believe the failure does not warrant a complaint (Haenlein & Kaplan, 2012). However, silence is not golden (Gyung Kim et al., 2010; Gulas & Larsen, 2012). Consumer inaction does not equate to satisfaction or predict future purchase intention (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Employees cannot fix a problem they are unaware of when consumers remain silent.

CSEs can be highly emotional to some customers causing incivility (Sliter et al., 2012). Incivility expression includes rudeness, verbal aggression, and bullying (Sliter, Pui, Sliter, & Jex, 2011). Incivility can be physically and emotionally harmful to all involved parties (Sliter et al., 2012).

Negative WOM and complaints to third parties damage firm reputation discouraging patronage from current or potential customers (Bronner & de Hoog, 2014; Chang et al., 2012). Buyers complain to third parties like the Better Business Bureau (BBB) or government health agency as a way to force corrective action on the offending business (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Negative WOM is a way to warn other customers of poor business practices (Chua & Banerjee, 2013).

Technology changes the way consumers communicate with others (Gulas & Larsen, 2012). Internet rating sites include real-time purchasing guidance to consumers

(Gulas & Larsen, 2012). Many consumers use online review sites before making purchases (Amblee & Bui, 2011). Shoppers might trust eWOM more than they do manufacturer descriptions (Amblee & Bui, 2011). Negative WOM spreads faster on the internet (Bronner & de Hoog, 2014).

Complaint response is the preferable consumer coping strategy enabling staff members to gain an understanding of failure and provide suitable recovery strategies (Stone, 2011). Researchers determined that resolution of complaints could lead to satisfaction and even loyalty (Gulas et al., 2010). Instead of viewing complaints as a problem, restaurant managers need to view complaint management as a profit center because complaints identify service deficiencies (Alvarez et al., 2011; Gi Park et al., 2014).

Hansen, Samuelsen, and Andreassen (2011) cited research that showed 55% of dissatisfied customers only complained sometimes or never suggesting that consumers rarely complained. Diner complaint can take place because of four motivations including:

(a) customer attitude toward complaining, (b) subjective norm toward complaining, (c) past frequency toward complaining, and (d) recent past complaining behavior (Hansen et al., 2011). Customer attitude toward complaining and frequency of past complaining has a positive effect on complaining intentions (Hansen et al., 2011). Subjective norms (e.g. cultural factors) can have a negative influence on complaint intention (Gi Park et al., 2014; Hansen et al., 2011). If recent past complaint behavior resulted in dissatisfactory results, consumers are less likely to complain (Hansen et al., 2011). Consumers have a negative attitude toward complaining because of unpleasantness and riskiness associated

with potential disagreeable outcomes (Hansen et al., 2011). Understanding consumer behavior should enable restaurant operators to design and implement ways to make consumer complaint easier (Hansen et al., 2011).

Employee Behavior

Front-line employee (FLE) behavior influences ease of complaint (Alvarez et al., 2011). Employees who listen well and provide good service quality facilitate more consumer freedom to complain when necessary (Alvarez et al., 2011). Patrons need to sense that they can trust staff members (Alvarez et al., 2011). Trust plus service quality equals loyalty (Alvarez et al., 2011).

Competent employees are a critical success factor to business organizations (Pelit et al., 2011). Employee performance has a profound effect on customer satisfaction, improved return on assets, and profitability (Bharwani & Butt, 2012). Alonso and O'Neill (2011) defined the ideal hospitality employee as someone exhibiting positive attitude and aptitude. Restaurant managers have indicated that servers need positive external and internal attributes (Crawford, 2013). External attributes include (a) effective communication skills, (b) ability to make satisfying decisions from customer point of view, (c) a caring attitude, (d) ability to make customers comfortable, and (e) the determination to exceed expectation and wow customers (Baum & Segal, 2014; Crawford, 2011). Internal attributes include passion, professionalism, and people orientation (Crawford, 2011).

Hospitality employees poorly suited for serving others can be harmful to themselves and others (Keefe et al., 2008). Restaurant employees often deal with

emotional situations (Beal, Trougakos, Weiss, & Dalal, 2013). Dining establishments can be stressful environments (Sliter et al., 2012). Some employees are better at mitigating customer emotion than others (Beal et al., 2013). Mishandling grievances can lead to serious consequences including customer anger and retaliation toward the offending employee and other staff members (Sliter et al., 2011). Customer incivility can cause employee burnout, exhaustion, decreased job satisfaction, decline in mental health, and withdrawal behaviors (Sliter et al., 2012).

Restaurant operators consider positive employee responses a critical success factor (Alonso & O'Neill, 2011). Competent employees are hard to find (Alonso & O'Neill, 2011). The annual employee attrition rate in the restaurant industry is 31% making staff retention a problem (Bharwani & Butt, 2012). Despite these challenges and to reduce the negative effects of unsatisfactory CSEs, managers must intentionally hire, train, and retain the right employees.

Hiring. Before hiring a FLE, managers need to use pre-qualifying tools to assess personality profile and emotional intelligence (Kim, Yoo, Lee, & Kim, 2012; Torres & Kline, 2013). Pre-employment testing can predict future behavior (Walker, van Jaarsveld, & Skarlicki, 2014). Employees with negative affectivity have an increased propensity to become uncivil (Walker et al., 2014). Workers with high trait anger are more likely to handle customer interpersonal conflicts negatively (Sliter et al., 2011). High emotional intelligence contributes positively to emotional labor and service recovery performance (Kim et al., 2012). Kim, Yoo, Lee, and Kim (2012) discovered that managers should hire employees with higher emotional intelligence in service industries requiring a high

degree of emotional labor. High emotional intelligence also reduces employee emotional exhaustion (Kim et al., 2012).

Hiring considerations should also include job-matching abilities (Alonso & O'Neill, 2011). Quality people produce quality service (Alonso & O'Neill, 2011). Service industry operators need employees that demonstrate strong work ethic, timeliness, responsibility, and accountability (Alonso & O'Neill, 2011). When job skills match job description, the probability of delighting customers may be increased (Torres & Kline, 2013). Delighting customers preempts many potentially unsatisfactory CSEs.

Training. Service employees need training to delight diners (Crawford, 2013). Crawford (2013) determined that nature *and* nurture could help explain server excellence. Nature relates to intrinsic gift and ability while nurture comes about through training and motivation (Crawford, 2013). Motivational training is a critical HR management process that enables employees to make practical and strategic decisions (Alfalla-Luque, Marín-García, & Medina-López, 2012).

Training employees leads to service quality and business performance success by improving employee performance and skill, implementing new procedures and processes, and orienting new employees (Ballesteros & De Saá, 2012). Training is a proactive and reactive process intended to increase employee knowledge and understanding to produce cognitive, affective, and behavioral change (Ballesteros & De Saá, 2012). Effective learning often leads to permanent practical applications useful for superior job performance (Ballesteros & De Saá, 2012).

Full time and part time employees need similar training to align them with organizational goals (Sobiah et al., 2011). Restaurant operators often use part time staff, but may not understand the perceptual differences between part and full time workers or the need to train part time workers the same as full time employees (Sobiah et al., 2011). Sobiah et al. (2011) found that part time workers were less satisfied with quality and quantity of training.

Training wait staff involves a heightened awareness of how to delight customers (Torres & Kline, 2013). Using consumer response letters written to hospitality managers, Torres & Kline (2013) discovered five important managerial considerations as a training model. First, employees need strategies to resolve problems even when the firm is not responsible for them (e.g. dealing with bad weather) (Torres & Kline, 2013). Servers need technical mastery skill in job performance demonstrating superior professionalism (Torres & Kline, 2013). Patrons want waiters to be aware of competitive service levels and surpass them by offering better service (Torres & Kline, 2013). Employees need to demonstrate kindness and extreme friendliness (Torres & Kline, 2013). Finally, servers need to learn how to provide customers respect and esteem (Torres & Kline, 2013).

Employees desire training to understand how to implement successful behaviors (Latham, Ford, & Tzabbar, 2012). Potential training methods include mystery shopper feedback and problem-based learning (Dawson & Titz, 2012; Latham et al., 2012). Mystery shopper feedback involves the direct benefit of receiving pseudo shopper feedback to coach employee performance and the indirect benefit of putting employees on notice that at undisclosed time intervals someone may be watching their performance

(Latham et al., 2012). Managers using mystery shoppers experience employee and organizational improvements and profit \$2.00 for every \$1.00 spent (Latham et al., 2012). Problem-based learning involves staff evaluation of past failures and online feedback (Dawson & Titz, 2012). After analyzing problematic situations through collective brainstorming, improvement strategies are implemented (Dawson & Titz, 2012).

Managers use complaint management training to enable employees to respond effectively to CSEs (Alvarez et al., 2011; Ang & Battle, 2012; Stone, 2011; Tax et al., 1998; Xu, Tronvoll, & Edvardsson, 2014). Complaint may be inevitable in the restaurant industry (Bin Veop Yunus, 2012). Proper handling of complaints leads to desirable outcomes (Ang & Battle, 2012). Ang and Battle discovered that managers use complaint management to improve outcomes of customer advocacy, customer satisfaction, and customer-facing processes. A combination of visibility, easy-to-use process, responsiveness, and fair communication is the basis of successful complaint management (Alvarez et al., 2011; Ang & Battle, 2012).

Employees need to understand customer perceptions of value and quality (Xu et al., 2014). Consumers want to be a part of the process of recovery and expect to be heard (Xu et al., 2014). Customer participation (i.e. co-creation) in service recovery creates higher perceived procedural justice and increases customer satisfaction (Xu et al., 2014). Stone (2011) found that all consumers expected a positive outcome after service failures that might include monetary funds, credits, or other remedies.

Customers need 12 positive experiences to overcome one bad one as they update their evaluations of service (Stone, 2011). Many firms underestimate losses in profitability resulting from poor complaint management (Stone, 2011). Researchers discovered that 50% of participants were dissatisfied with complaint handling experiences (Tax et al., 1998). Good complaint management variables include: (a) clear procedures, (b) fast and reliable response, (c) ease of process with one point of contact, (d) up-to-date real time information, (e) employee-training and empowerment, and (f) follow up procedures that lead to operational changes based on data.

Employee empowerment is an important complaint management variable (Pelit et al., 2011; Stone, 2012). Definition of employee empowerment includes allowing employees to participate in making decisions that benefit the firm and customers (Pelit et al., 2011). Empowerment has both psychological and behavioral components (Pelit et al., 2011). Psychological empowerment occurs when employees feel empowered (Pelit et al., 2011). Behavioral empowerment occurs when employees can implement personal decisions in service delivery (Pelit et al., 2011). Depending on standardized solutions may fail (Xu et al., 2014). Staff members need empowerment training to learn how to communicate sincere creative solutions to customers yearning for justice and satisfaction after CSEs (Sijun, Beatty, & Liu, 2012; Xu et al., 2014).

Managers can measure success of complaint management by using RECOVSAT, a six dimensional tool that includes: (a) communication - employee clarity to solve problems, (b) empowerment - ability of FLE to solve the problem with no additional help, (c) feedback - progress reporting during process of resolving problem, (d)

atonement - apology and redress, (e) explanation - what and how problem occurred, and (f) tangibles - manner of presentation of solution (Stone, 2012). Managerial use of RECOVSAT helps identify if current complaint management procedures are effectively satisfying customers (Stone, 2012). Linking employee compensation to some or all elements of RECOVSAT is a management practice in some organizations (Stone, 2012).

Retention. Hiring and training the right staff increases employee satisfaction and retention (Ballesteros & De Saá, 2012; Bharwani & Butt, 2012). The ability to delight customers leads to happier employees (Barnes et al., 2013). Happy employees are more likely to keep customers happy (Jayawardena et al., 2013). Workers indicate the need for a positive work environment, supervisor support, and availability of resources to fulfill consumer demand (Ballesteros & De Saá, 2012).

Fulfilling customers can be very satisfying for restaurant professionals. However, when CSEs occur, servers will depend on their natural and learned talents to respond appropriately to create a satisfying customer experience. Successful restaurant operators understand that successful hiring and training may be a preemptive and proactive approach to reducing unsatisfactory CSEs. Beyond hiring right, effective training might be more likely when OL occurs within the context of CO.

Customer Orientation and Organizational Learning

A managerial method where customer input creates continuous improvement in business processes defines CO (Altindag et al., 2011). Effective CO is managerial ability to successfully and successively interact with customers and use that information to make offering improvements (Ramani & Kumar, 2008). Using CO, managers undertake to

align corporate culture with customer desire and interest (Altindag et al., 2011). A CO mindset includes the belief that while superior products are important, individual customer needs are of foremost concern and that customer-to-customer linkages are vital (Ramani & Kumar, 2008). Oberg (2011) defined CO as developing and offering products designed exclusively by customers. He et al., (2011) stated that CO was both value-based (i.e. defined by customer need) and action-based (i.e. defined by customer feedback).

The process of acquiring and transferring learning to create new behaviors and practices within a firm defines OL theory (Altindag et al., 2011; Fiol & Lyles, 1985). Implementation of OL occurs when managers create proactive processes that systematically enable staff members to collect information about internal and external processes to detect and correct problems (Altindag et al., 2011; Muehlfeld, Rao Sahib, & Van Witteloostuijn, 2012). Enhancement of OL takes place when team members are quick to admit mistakes and can analyze failures together to create solutions (Muehlfeld et al., 2012). The usefulness of OL theory is that managers maintain a broader understanding of interactive internal processes including use of technology, systems, services, products, environment, and people (Altindag et al., 2011).

Researchers have compared and contrasted OL with other theories including (a) activity theory (Park, Cho, Yoon, & Han, 2013) and institutional theory (Iarossi, Miller, O'Connor, & Keil, 2013). Activity theory comprises three team-learning approaches including (a) action learning, (b) problem-based learning, and (c) project-based learning (Park et al., 2013). Whereas activity theory includes elements comprising OL such as teamwork and problem solving, activity theory is mainly limited to a teamwork context

while OL includes the broader context of systems thinking and total management control (Hilden & Tikkamaki, 2013). Institutional theory is similar to OL because both theories include the concept of firm sustainability (Iarossi et al., 2013). However, managerial decisions using institutional theory typically address external market pressures rather than internal process problems (Iarossi et al., 2013).

Managers experience better firm performance and competitiveness when combining CO and OL when addressing internal process problems (Stegerean et al., 2013). Mindless managers face potential failure by not learning from their mistakes and by being inattentive to customer opinions forcing them to rely on past processes and products (Malhotra, Lee, & Uslay, 2012). Managerial effectiveness to satisfy patrons, especially after unsatisfactory CSEs, depends on a good listening and complaint system (Alvarez et al., 2011).

Listening to customers may be more probable when staff members encourage diner feedback (Anwar et al. 2013). Two-way feedback should be continuous during the dining experience and can be verbal or written (Bharadwaj et al., 2012). Managers adept at understanding the voice of the customer gain a competitive advantage (Bharadwaj et al., 2012; Stegerean et al., 2013). Customer complaints can be easier to obtain when management and staff actively demonstrate interest in hearing what consumers like and do not like (Ang et al., 2012). A combination of visibility, easy-to-use process, responsiveness, and fair communication generates higher levels of consumer advocacy and satisfaction (Ang et al., 2012).

Consumer advocacy has been growing in use on social media and consumer rating websites (Chua & Banjeree, 2013). Managers want complimentary high ratings and often view complaints negatively. Complaints actually enable operators to gain the information they need to implement processes to correct problems before they become increasingly problematic (Alvarez et al., 2011). Social media can become a CO and OL tool contributing to the important managerial practice of customer knowledge management (Chua & Banerjee, 2013).

Gaining web-based consumer feedback can lead to an increased understanding of likes, dislikes, expectations, opinions, and preferences (Chua & Banerjee, 2013).

Problem-based learning, a popular learning technique in medical schools, is useful for evaluating eWOM (Dawson & Titz, 2012). Team consideration of problem within a particular context leads to application of critical thinking and development of solutions (Dawson & Titz, 2012). Bernoff and Li (2008) determined effective use of social media included: (a) listening to customer feedback to innovate, (b) talking to consumers to promote products and services, (c) energizing customers to share their experiences with others, (d) supporting customers through problem resolution, and (d) managing employees based on consumer feedback.

Whether externally or internally collected, customer information becomes a valuable intellectual asset to firms. Customer core competency becomes firm core competency (Oberg, 2011). The numerous advantages of CO and OL theory include (a) sustainable innovation, (b) TQM enhancement, (c) superior product creation and delivery, (d) employee satisfaction, and (e) customer satisfaction (Ayuso, Rodríguez,

García-Castro, & Ariño, 2011; Bharadwaj, Nevin, & Wallman, 2012; Gazzoli, Hancer, & Park, 2012; Lam et al., 2011; Liang & Jun-Shu, 2012; Oakland, 2011).

Sustainable innovation. Consumer innovation can lead to product and service improvements (Chua & Banerjee, 2013). Customer empowerment occurs when patrons actively voice opinions and participate in designing firm offerings (Ramani & Kumar, 2008). Innovativeness can also include procedures and markets (Dulger, Alpay, Yilmaz, & Bodur, 2014). Ayuso, Rodriguez, Garcia-Castro, and Arino (2011) studied whether stakeholder engagement led to sustainable innovation and found results that engaging key internal and external stakeholders had a positive influence on innovation especially in the food and beverage industry. Stegerean, Petre, and Corina (2013) also determined that customer orientation led to innovativeness in the hotel industry.

TQM enhancement. One element of TQM is customer orientation (Lam et al., 2011). Managers using TQM attempt to prevent problems before they happen by asking questions about cost, waste, error, systems, processes, and job requirements (Oakland, 2011). TQM implementation may be helpful for all levels of management and employees (Oakland, 2011). Customer input provides valuable strategy information for organizational leaders interested in improving planning, performance, processes, people, customer relationships, commitment, culture, and communication (Oakland, 2011).

Superior product creation and delivery. Creation and delivery of superior products is another advantage of customer orientation (Bharadwaj, Nevin, & Wallman, 2012). Edvardsson et al. (2013) studied new service development and found that the most important source of ideas was customers followed by employees, competitors, and

suppliers. Customer co-creation with other staff members is a key success factor of new service development (Edvardsson et al., 2013). Fuchs and Schreier (2011) examined new product development and argued that leaders who empower customers when developing new products gain a competitive advantage. Listening well to customers enables managers to customize and improve firm offerings (Ramani & Kumar, 2008).

Employee satisfaction. Customer orientated managers also experience increased employee satisfaction and team enthusiasm (Gazzoli et al., 2012; Pau, 2011). Customer oriented employees believe that their jobs are important and feel empowered to make real time service decisions with customers (Gazzoli et al., 2012). Employees who are confident in their ability to serve customers become more satisfied with their jobs and show more organizational commitment (Gazzoli & Park, 2012).

Customer satisfaction. Another advantage of CO is customer satisfaction (Liang & Jun-Shu, 2012). High satisfaction influences future behavioral intention (Liang & Jun-Shu, 2012). Customer oriented managers implement and reinforce customer quality requirements by creating regular use of customer feedback and empowerment to innovate new products and services. Strengthened customer relationships occur when customers believe that managers and employees listen well and respond with pleasing co-created offerings (Liang & Jun-Shu, 2012; Malhotra, Lee, Uslay, 2012).

Managerial adoption of OL theory can have a positive effect on restaurant performance (Stegerean et al., 2013). Diners evolve from being indifferent patrons to loyal devotees when restaurateurs place a high value on relational feedback. A

competitive advantage occurs when consumers know their opinion counts and when managers use these opinions to innovate superior products and services.

Transition and Summary

Section 1 was an introduction to restaurant managerial issues associated with CSEs and the need for employee-training strategies leading to successful service recovery. In addition to the general and specific business problem, topics include: (a) background of the problem, (b) purpose, and nature of the study; (c) research questions, (d) conceptual framework, (e) definition of key terms, (f) description of assumptions, limitations, and delimitations; and (g) the significance of the study. Also included in Section 1 is a literature review of five important topics relevant to this research study. The objective of Section 2 is to provide research purpose, design, and process. Section 3 includes a presentation of the research findings, recommendations, and reflections.

Section 2: The Project

The business problem presented in Section 1 is that some restaurant managers lack employee-training strategies that may enhance service recovery from CSEs.

Improper service response can result from misunderstandings about service quality, service failure, service recovery, and customer behavior (Bin Veop Yunus, 2012). The literature review included these issues as important research findings for managers desiring to empower appropriate employee response to CSEs. Essential to the conceptual framework of this study is CO and OL, both of which allow managers to discover a rich source of information from their customers that is useful for employee training (Lapre, 2011; Malhotra et al., 2012).

The procedures and method of this qualitative exploratory case study are included in Section 2. Section 2 includes: (a) the purpose statement, (b) the role of the researcher, (c) research participants, (d) research method and design, (e) ethical research, (f) data collection instruments, (g) data collection technique, (h) data organization techniques, (i) data analysis and analysis, and (j) research reliability and validity. Section 2 concludes with a summary.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory case study was to explore what employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs. The population for this study was restaurant managers from a U.S. regional chain in South Carolina with at least three years of employee-training experience. I also reviewed company archival documents regarding employee-training practices to triangulate data.

The implication for constructive social change includes the need to create positive experiences for employees and customers, which may enhance community business sustainability. Positive employee experience can occur through gaining complaint management skills useful for work and other relationships (Gazzoli, Hancer, & Park, 2012; Stone, 2011). Positive customer experience leads to less negative verbal and physical behaviors creating a more peaceful environment without causing harm to others (Bowen, Privitera, & Bob, 2011). Increasing the quality of personal and business relationships may contribute to business sustainability and job growth in local economies.

Role of the Researcher

Bourgeault (2012) stated that qualitative researchers were the primary research instrument; thus, I was responsible for collecting data. The research process included semistructured face-to-face interviews and an exploration of company archival documents related to CSEs. The role of the researcher in qualitative research is to understand what participants perceive and believe about a phenomenon through words, expressions, and gestures (Wisdom, Cavaleri, Onwuegbuzie, & Green, 2012). My role was to (a) listen well, (b) ask good questions, (c) maintain a good understanding of the topic, (d) follow ethical standards, and (e) withhold biases.

Miner-Romanoff (2012) suggested that prior experience with a research topic might be beneficial in enabling the researcher to reflect on prior expertise to derive greater meaning from participant responses. I am familiar with the restaurant industry as an avid consumer. I have also served as a business advisor to restaurant owners. Even though I have never owned or operated a restaurant, I do have experience as a former

retail business owner and as a general business advisor to chief executive officers in SC.

This study did not include any participants with whom I have a past or current relationship. However, my experience with restaurants as a consumer and as a business advisor provided helpful insights into understanding managerial responses.

Researchers need to follow ethical standards by respecting participants, demonstrating justice, and providing participant benefit (Mikesell, Bromley, & Khodyakov, 2013; U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 1979). Enhancement of ethical procedures can occur through participant informed consent and appraisement of the intent, risks, and benefits associated with this study (Mikesell, Bromley, & Khodyakov, 2013). My role in this process was to communicate openly and honestly with each participant and to follow the protocols of the Belmont Report.

Researchers need to consider any potential biases associated with their investigations (American Psychological Association [APA], 2010). Bias might occur because of personal experiences, perspectives, and values (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Reducing bias can take place through (a) maintaining a high degree of consciousness of potential bias, (b) taking private notes during research, (c) member checking, confirming participant meaning, and (d) transcript review (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Objectivity means that the researcher does not superimpose any personal economic or special interest in the topic that could create a distortion in the results of a study (APA, 2010). Without prejudicing the data with my business background, I viewed data objectively, allowing participants to express what they thought about CSEs and how they addressed CSEs with

their customers. This approach allowed me to mitigate bias and view data from a personal lens.

The rationale for the semistructured interview process included the need to have participants freely and openly express opinions and ideas about their experiences. Researcher understanding of what, how, and why may be more probable using a semistructured interview protocol (Bourgeault, 2012). The design of interview questions allowed additional follow-up questions to gain greater participant clarification (Qu & Dumay, 2011). The combination of interviews and data examination represents a model of case study research and triangulation of data (Klonoski, 2013; Yin, 2014).

Participants

Participants for this study consisted of SC managers from a U.S. regional restaurant chain with at least three years of employee-training experience in responding to CSEs. Yin (2014) stated that experience with a phenomenon was a prerequisite for participants in a qualitative case study. Learning about successful training strategies may be more probable through interviewing those who have experience with service quality, customer complaint, and employee behavior (Anwar et al., 2013). Leveraging their managerial knowledge, participants in this study were encouraged to reflect and elaborate on experiences with CSEs. Oversight of operational and human resource procedures is a managerial role (Alfalla-Luque et al., 2012); hence, restaurant managers retain accountability for proactive development of effective training strategies for employees facing CSEs (Altindag et al., 2011).

Initial procedures for gaining access to participants included using a list of franchises in the United States. Hutt (2010) used a Franchise Times top 200 list, a public database, to determine stakeholder relationships. I used the most recent Franchise Times top 200 list (Maze, 2014) in this study to identify the restaurant franchises that operate in SC. Using the public database, LinkedIn®, I located and emailed executives of two randomly selected franchises inviting them to participate in my research study.

Claybaugh and Haseman (2013) determined that LinkedIn® was useful as a professional networking site to find executive email information. This process was designed to be repeated with two more randomly selected franchises until initial executive response; however, this became unnecessary because an initial response occurred shortly after the first email.

Upon the first executive response, I initiated a phone call with the executive and requested and received access to the authorized representative of the organization. An authorized representative is an individual that has the authority to make a company decision such as participation in a scientific research study (Masterson & Cormican, 2013). I emailed an informational letter (see Appendix A) to the authorized representative to explain the study. Upon addressing questions about participation in an email exchange, organizational consent took place in writing using a letter of cooperation (see Appendix B).

After approval by corporate and Walden University Institutional Review Board (approval number: 10-29-2015-0423695), a purposeful sample took place of restaurant managers in SC. The corporate authorized representative helped to identify all managers

in SC that met the criteria of this study and provided these managers with the introduction letter (see Appendix B). Rivera-Segarra, Rivera, López-Soto, Crespo-Ramos, and Marqués-Reyes (2014) used a research process where authorized representatives: (a) identified potential participants, (b) informed the participants of a research study, and (c) provided participants with researchers' contact information if they desired to be included in the study. The authorized representative told interested managers to contact me directly. Managers who were willing to participate contacted me by email or phone. Upon initial managerial contact with me, I ensured that each participant understood the intent, benefit, and qualification of my research. Upon agreement to participate, each manager received a follow-up email containing the informed consent form with a confirmation of the agreed time when data collection would occur (see Appendix C). Interviews took place face-to-face only after I received a participant's signed informed consent form or an email response stating *I agree* to participate in the study.

Establishing a working relationship with participants is important to qualitative research and includes the need to express the purpose and process of the study (Swauger, 2011). Building a relationship with participants included various strategies. First, I provided participants with my email address, phone number, and encouraged them to contact me prior to research if they had any questions or concerns. Anderson (2013) found that establishing early trust with participants enabled them to respond more willingly to the research process. Next, I assured that participant selection and research conformed to ethical standards and the Belmont Report. Frechtling and Boo (2012) stated

that ethical standards include a participant understanding that research is voluntary, beneficial, and private. The timing of the interview conformed to the convenience of the interviewee and occurred at an off-site venue. Henderson (2014) found that participants became more relaxed when they met at a convenient location. I also avoided distracting participants with non-preparedness. Hoff (2011) determined that researcher preparation might contribute to better quality participant responses. Finally, as a current business advisor to many different business owners and managers, I have experience helping clients become comfortable about expressing their views so I determined to do the same with research participants. Making interviewees comfortable through exploring common experiences before an interview might enhance their responses (Miner-Romanoff, 2012).

Research Method and Design

Matching the goals of research and answering the research question can be guiding factors for selecting a research method and design (Hayes, Bonner, & Douglas, 2013). The focus of this study was to explore employee-training strategies to counter the side effects of dissatisfactory CSEs. Encounters with CSEs can be complex and emotional requiring insightful responses (Edvardsson et al., 2011). A qualitative case study approach suits the needs of a study when the problem of a study highlights a complex human experience needing holistic examination (Amerson, 2011).

Method

Qualitative method is a valuable research approach for the restaurant industry (Arendt et al., 2012). Barnes et al. (2013) used qualitative research methods to evaluate critical incidents in the restaurant industry. Crawford (2013) interviewed hospitality

managers to determine their views on service quality. This qualitative research study included managerial interviews designed to determine response strategies to critical incidents in the restaurant industry. The value of qualitative research comes from the deeper insights that participants can express about their experiences with a phenomenon (Wisdom et al., 2012). Qualitative researchers engage participants to describe in detail their perspectives to achieve deeper insights (Wisdom et al., 2012).

Qualitative methodology was the best choice for this study because desirable research conclusions were subjective and based on interpretivism and constructivism.

Constructive interpretations arise through comparison and contrast of multiple realities (Slevitch, 2011). The intent of research was not to produce a one-size-fits-all employee-training strategy for CSEs. Chenail, Duffy, St George, and Wulff (2011) found that qualitative research findings might include limited application. Rather, an understanding of the perspectives and insights of managers lived experiences of many episodes of unsatisfactory CSEs was beneficial in producing many strategic ideas (De Matos & Leis, 2013).

Garcia and Gluesing (2013) argued that a qualitative method is important when studying organizational change. Change management includes employee-training strategies (Garcia & Gluesing, 2013). Deeper insight into daily business practices may be more probable with a qualitative method (Ardley, 2011; Garcia & Gluesing, 2013).

Quantitative methodology derives from positivism or the determination of objective reality (Slevitch, 2011). Quantitative researchers explore hypotheses with much larger sample sizes to arrive at empirical conclusions using a large volume of data points.

Participant engagement is informal and may lack rich insight (Barnham, 2012). The elements of quantitative methodology were unsuitable for this study because deeper participant responses were required. The focus of this study was to provide qualitative data through an open dialogue with participants giving them an opportunity to share indepth experience with the study phenomenon; therefore, a quantitative method was incompatible with my research goals.

A mixed method approach includes both quantitative and qualitative methodologies. While this combination may seem suitable for this study, answering the research question is not possible using the quantitative portion of mixed methods.

Although positivism is a useful paradigm in management research, researchers have determined that non-positivistic investigation modes can link theory and practice in a better way (Anosike, Ehrich, & Ahmed, 2012). Another factor making mixed methods undesirable was the need for broad researcher experience (Wisdom et al., 2012).

Objective reality was inconsequential to this study; rather, exploration and interpretation of lived experiences and subjective thoughts, feelings, and opinions of managers occurred.

Research Design

A case study design is suitable for a study when the focus of the research question is to explore a deep understanding of an organizational process in a real life context (Cronin, 2014; Yin, 2014). Yin (2014) viewed case studies as an exploration of individuals and the decisions they make in response to events. Collection of data in case studies often involves asking *how* and *why* questions (Yin, 2014). Researchers use case

study designs to evaluate a complex phenomenon to create an in-depth understanding of interactive processes, decisions, and relationships (Carcary, 2009).

The benefit of case study research is that it allows the researcher personal interaction with participants to determine perceptions and interpretations to questions (Klonoski, 2013). Researchers hear answers and become active listeners able to see nonverbal cues that might lead to additional explorative questions (Klonoski, 2013). Another benefit of case study research is that it is triangulated research (Yin, 2014). Triangulation is researcher use of multiple data sources (Cronin, 2014) Yin (2014) suggested that data sources might include interviews, documents, site visits, and general observations.

Triangulation can decrease the limitations of a single case strategy and increase the possibility of convergence of findings (Cronin, 2014; Yin, 2014). Case studies are also beneficial for researching a single organization like a U.S. regional restaurant chain. A single exploratory case study is a common research design for business entities (Chua & Banerjee, 2013; Oberg, 2011; Yin, 2014).

Case study researchers attempt to increase validity using more than one source for data collection (Oberg, 2011). Depth of participant responses leads to data saturation (O'Reilly & Parker, 2013). Data saturation has been a debatable issue for some qualitative researchers (Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013). Data saturation in this study occurred through using those most qualified to answer the research topic (O'Reilly & Parker, 2013; Walker, 2012). The sample for this study included managers from a single restaurant chain. Redundancy of responses insured data saturation (Walker, 2012).

Additional qualitative designs include grounded theory, ethnographic, and phenomenological (Petty et al., 2012). These designs were considered, but were eliminated because they were not practical for the intentions of the study. Researchers pick one design over another to align the research purpose, process, and questions (Carcary, 2009).

Researchers using grounded theory maintain an interest in generating descriptive theory (Zarif, 2012). Using larger sample sizes, researchers develop theories of social interaction and behavior (Piko, 2014). Ciby and Raya (2014) determined that conceptual models might be developed by using grounded theory. The primary purpose of this study was not to develop social theory or conceptual models, but to identify managerial training strategies making this design unsuitable.

Researchers use ethnographic design to understand shared patterns of cultural beliefs and behaviors (Petty et al., 2012). Cultural behaviors are explored, described, and interpreted using ethnographic design (Williams, Lindtner, Anderson, & Dourish, 2014). Using this approach, researchers might study cultural groups in a natural setting over long periods to substantiate routines (Boddy, 2011). Cultural behaviors were not the subject of this research; rather, participants' viewpoints of a phenomenon making this design unsuitable.

I considered using a phenomenological design for this study. Miner-Romanoff (2012) determined that phenomenological studies were useful to explore detailed specific understanding of participants' subjective experiences. Harris et al. (2011) used a qualitative phenomenological study to evaluate service experience in a restaurant.

Anosike et al. (2012) suggested that phenomenological research enables managers to discuss their lived experiences through self-awareness of their management actions to help them understand how their actions form the basis for understanding organizational policies. Phenomenology is limited to participant lived experiences and does not consider other data sources such as company documents, websites, and on-site exploration (Petty et al., 2012) which made this design unsuitable.

Population and Sampling

The population for the study was restaurant managers who work in a U.S. regional restaurant chain. A purposeful sample consisted of managers who oversee restaurants in SC. Bezzina and Saunders (2014) suggested that purposeful samples enabled researchers to focus on study topics relevant to participants creating an increased understanding of a phenomenon. Researchers should consider which purposeful sample would be best suited to provide rich insight for research questions (Abrams, 2011; O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). Walker (2012) determined the need for researchers to identify a purposeful sample with a good comprehension of the research problem. A purposeful sample of managers with at least three years of employee-training experience participated in semistructured interviews because these leaders were more suited to identify employee-training strategies that may enhance service recovery from CSEs. The authorized representative identified the prospective managers who met this qualification, sent an email invitation to all who qualified, and requested that those who were interested contact me directly via email.

A sample size of six managers participated in a semistructured interview. In case study research, determining relevant sample size can be difficult (Marshall et al., 2013). Rowley (2012) suggested a sample size of 1 to 10. Yin (2014) proposed the need for six participants. Marshall et al (2013) concluded that 15 to 30 participants was the most appropriate sample size. Larger sample sizes may not yield increased data depth (Rowley, 2012). The sample size in this study conformed to requirements set by Rowley (2012) and Yin (2014).

Data saturation should determine relevant sample size in a research study (Walker, 2012). Walker suggested that data and theoretical saturation occur when sampling becomes redundant with repetitive sample responses and lack of new themes. Qualitative researchers need flexibility to realize that an acceptable sample size is one that adequately answers the research question (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). Additional recruitment of participants is sometimes necessary to achieve saturation (McDonald, 2015). In this study, I interviewed six managers and concluded interviews after achieving data saturation.

Criterion for selecting participants includes a qualification of the population.

Participant familiarity with a research topic is an important consideration for researchers (Francis-Smythe, Robinson, & Ross, 2013). Managers maintain responsibility for the operational success of restaurants and are most qualified to address service quality issues because of their educational and practical experience (Alfalla-Luque et al., 2012).

Thinking about past unsuccessful practices and innovating future successful strategies is a managerial duty (Dulgar et al., 2014). The population of this study was restaurant

managers working for a U.S. restaurant chain in SC with at least three years of employeetraining experience.

The process for selecting the interview setting includes a consideration of the most appropriate place to conduct research. Interviews should take place in a setting that is non-distracting to participants (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Participants determine which time and place is convenient to preclude interruptions (Javalgi, Granot, & Alejando, 2011). Face-to-face interviews might occur at a public library conference room or other public place where privacy and a non-distracting environment exist. Participants should be able to conduct interviews at a place that is comfortable for them (Eriksson, Susanna, & Axelsson, 2012).

Ethical Research

Ethical considerations are important because academic research involves collecting information from people (Rabionet, 2011). These considerations include (a) protecting participants from harm or loss, (b) insuring trust and integrity, and (c) providing safeguards against malfeasance (Israel & Hay, 2006). Privacy, reliability, and accuracy become important issues for both the researcher and for the participants (Israel & Hay, 2006). Frechtling and Boo (2012) suggested that ethical considerations include (a) the responsibilities of researchers, sponsors, and informants, (b) the rules regarding practice, reports, and results, and (c) the interactions of researchers. Prior to data collection, I received the National Institutes of Health certification number, 1315206, upon successful completion of the protecting human research participant's course. This

section includes the consent process, incentives, withdrawal, ethical concerns, confidentiality, and data protection.

Informed Consent Process

Upon approval by Walden University Institutional Review Board (approval number: 10-29-2015-0423695), the initial procedure for gaining access to participants included getting permission from corporate executive management to access managers within the chain. Research participants need to understand the study purpose and procedures (Terrell, 2012). I emailed an introduction letter (see Appendix A) to executive management to explain the study allowing for any questions. Executive consent took place in writing using a letter of cooperation (see Appendix B). Written consent is necessary before proceeding with research (Owen, 2014).

After executive informed consent, the firm's authorized representative contacted and informed prospective managers about the proposed study by emailing them the information letter (Appendix B). Managers who responded to me were apprised of the intent, benefit, and qualification of my research. Terrell (2012) stated that research participants needed to understand the potential benefits and intent of a study. Informed consent includes providing specific study details (Van Wijk, 2014). Upon agreement to participate, each manager received a follow-up email confirming the agreed time when interviews would occur along with an informed consent form (see Appendix C).

Prior to interviews, each participate read and signed the informed consent form (Owen, 2014). Participants replied, *I agree*, either through email notification or in writing before being a part of this research. The informed consent form and the letter of

cooperation (Appendix C & D) included details regarding: (a) procedures, (b) voluntary nature of the study, (c) risks, (d) incentive compensation, (e) confidentiality, and (f) contact information (Terrell, 2012). All participants received a signed copy of their informed consent form.

Incentives

Research participants may become more willing to contribute to a study if they are incentivized (Perez, Nie, Ardern, Radhu, & Ritvo, 2013; Sanchez-Fernandez, Munoz-Levia, & Montro-Rios, 2012). Managerial interviewees received a \$50.00 gift card incentive for their contribution to this study. Executive authorized representatives did not receive any incentive for their assistance.

Withdrawal

Protecting human subjects includes making sure that they know that they are in control of the process (Strause, 2013). Participants are less likely to respond freely to study requirements if they feel coerced (Frechtling & Boo, 2012). Participants should understand that their participation is voluntary (Van Wijk, 2014). Study respondents were informed that withdrawal could occur at any time before final study submission for Walden University approval, for any reason, and without penalty. Upon withdrawal, all participants understood that data collected from them would be destroyed. No participant withdrew from this study.

Ethical Protection

Strause (2013) determined that research participants need autonomy to make decisions about interview logistics. Face-to-face interviews took place at a time and

location in SC that was selected by the participant providing them with a sense of control. Additional ethical protection for each participant took place by following various elements suggested by Qu and Dumay (2011) including: (a) respect for participants, (b) making participants comfortable, (c) disclosing the research intent before data collection, and (d) disclosing participant right to privacy and confidentiality. Participants had the right to listen (i.e. digital recordings) or view (i.e. written or digital transcripts) any personal data at any time. Allowing all participants to check and confirm the personal data of their interviews ensures ethical adequacy and accuracy (Morse, 2015).

Confidentiality and Data Protection

Fein and Kulik (2011) suggested that confidentiality includes identity and data protection. Both the restaurant chain and participants were confidential in this study. Alphanumeric pseudonyms include the identification of participants instead of actual names (Snyder, 2012). Johnson (2014) used alphabetical letters to classify participants in a research study. Participant responses have been safely stored in a password protected external USB drive that is only accessible by me. Research information will be stored in a bank security box for a minimum five-year period before destruction by incineration.

Data Collection Instruments

I was the primary data collection instrument in this study. Arendt et al. (2012) and Yin (2014) stated that the primary data collection instrument in qualitative research is the researcher. McDonald (2015) completed research as the primary data collection instrument. McNulty (2012) interviewed five participants as the primary data collection instrument. Other instruments useful in qualitative approaches include observation,

interviews, focus groups, and documents (Arendt et al., 2012). The data collection instruments in this study included semistructured interviews and examination of company archival documents.

Use of semistructured interviews creates rich depth of meaning associated with a phenomenon because the interviewer can be conversational with the interviewee using open-ended questions as well as follow up questions (Rowley, Jones, Vassiliou, & Hanna, 2012). Semistructured interviews contain flexibility and flow according to interviewee responses (Rowley et al., 2012). My work experience as a business advisor was beneficial to respond to participants. McNulty (2012) determined that her vocation enabled her to ask relevant follow up questions. Different interviewee responses to questions should guide researchers to ask clarifying follow up questions (Miner-Romanoff, 2012).

An exploration of company archival documents occurred in this study to compare company policies to managerial responses. Villeneuve and Hutchinson (2012) combined interviews and company archival documents to triangulate data collection. Company policies guide employees to make decisions that might be beneficial to customers (Kimes, 2011). Managers are responsible to implement company policies (Kimes, 2011). Company handbooks include key performance measurements for customer interactions (Smith & Harris, 2014). The process to obtain company archival documents was by requesting access to policy manuals that included procedures for responding to CSEs.

Enhancement of reliability and validity included member checking. Written transcription occurred for each recorded interview. By examining written transcriptions,

interviewers are able to think about the ideas and statements of participants (Sinden, Macdermid, Buckman, Davis, Matthews, & Viola, 2013). Member checking is useful to identify codes and themes (Traube, Cederbaum, Kerkorian, Bhupali, & McKay, 2013). Allowing participants to view their transcript provides them with an opportunity to identify misunderstandings and misinterpretations (McNulty, 2012). Ozertugrul (2015) suggested that participant validation of transcripts might increase trustworthiness. All participants received a copy of their transcript by email and were given seven days to clarify responses. All interviewees verified their responses by reply email.

All interviewees addressed the questions listed in Appendix D. The questions resulted from a literature review regarding CSEs, service quality, customer behavior, and employee behavior. Searcy (2012) stated that a literature review provides the basis for research questions. Yıldız (2012) developed research questions through a topical research review. Literature reviews are useful to develop future research questions (Galati & Moessner, 2013). The design of questions was to evaluate experiences with CSEs leading to formulation of employee-training strategies that address restaurant service failures.

Data Collection Technique

Data collection technique in this study included face-to-face semistructured interviews and a company archival document review using a systematic process after IRB approval. The first step was to communicate by email with qualified restaurant managers who responded to the introduction letter (see Appendix A). Brittin and Obeidat (2011) used email to contact research participants and Williams (2012) suggested that email was a valid recruitment tool. Brandauer and Hovmand (2013) used email to communicate

with research participants. In my email, I explained details about the study and sought to reaffirm qualification at initial contact by discussing years of management and employee-training experience. Initial contact should also assure managers that they have corporate consent to participate in research (Arendt et al., 2011).

Participants received and returned a signed consent form before the interview (Owen, 2014). Upon agreement, an interview date, time, and location were determined. Recommended locations are neutral, away from the business, and with minimal distraction (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Participants were able to choose an off-site venue (Strause, 2013). Javalgi, Granot, and Alejando (2011) determined that participants should identify which time and place is convenient for them. Privacy is an important consideration for research settings (Moreno, Goniu, Moreno, & Diekema, 2013). All study participants chose to meet with me in their private office at a time when no interruptions were possible. There was no pilot study preceding this study.

Protocol for each interview started with a brief introduction of myself to establish rapport with the participant (Rowley, 2012). During that time, interviewees confirmed that they had enough time available to complete the interview and received another introduction about the nature of the study, and their role in providing information about their experience with the phenomenon (Rowley, 2012). Participants were told that interviews were designed to last approximately 45 to 60 minutes and include six openended semistructured questions (see Appendix D). Qualitative researchers may use openended questions for depth of insight (Wilson, 2012). Follow up questions probe for

deeper insight by encouraging the informant to elaborate, clarify, and reflect on responses (Miner-Romanoff, 2012).

During the interview, I took field notes using a small spiral bound notebook to record statements or words that were emphasized by participants. Researchers use field notes to record observations that cannot be audibly recorded (Arendt, 2011).

Observational notes might include a participant's body language, verbal expression, and attitude (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Grant (2014) used field notes to record emotions.

Comparing notes with the written transcription of interview might enhance reliability and validity (Arendt, 2011). During data analysis, I used collected field notes to confirm ideas from transcriptions.

Participants received a verbal *thank you* from me for their involvement at the end of the interview. Lin and Yeh (2014) determined that gratitude enhances relationship well-being. I also informed interviewees that they would receive a copy of the transcription for personal review one day after their interview. Participates were given seven days to clarify any part of their interview (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Member checking might enhance trustworthiness (Ozertugrul, 2015). Each study participant received their transcript within one day of interview and verified their response within seven days which enhanced trustworthiness.

The process to obtain company archival documents was two-fold. First, I requested that the corporate authorized representative provide me with any company archival documents that included service procedures and employee-training practices for responding to CSEs. Second, I requested that participating managers provide me with any

written documentation they used for employee training when responding to CSEs. I examined these documents to gain any additional insight into policies and procedures regarding CSEs and employee training. Smith and Harris (2014) determined that company archival documents included procedures that enhanced customer service experience. Villeneuve and Hutchinson (2012) used company archival documents to triangulate data collected from interviews. Archival data might include (a) survey data from managers and employees, (b) policies, and (c) organizational records (Yin, 2014).

There were advantages to the data collection technique in this study. Miner-Romanoff (2012) stated the importance of face-to-face conversations with study participants. Discussion of sensitive or difficult topics may be easier through face-to-face interviews (Arendt, 2012). Optimal expression of experience and insight might occur when participants can freely express themselves in person with the researcher (Qu & Dumay, 2011). Disadvantages might occur using the data collection technique. Van De Mieroop and Vrolix (2014) stated that time consumption was a disadvantage of interviews. Interviewer bias can also be a disadvantage. Researcher bias can skew accuracy when the interviewer believes that the interviewee is highly incompetent (Arendt et al., 2012). Overcoming this tendency requires the upmost respect for all participants allowing them to express their thoughts and feelings (Arendt et al., 2012). Minimization of bias can also occur through a high degree of consciousness about researcher preconceptions (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). During interviews, I withheld judgements regarding participant competency and consciously controlled preconceptions to allow participants the ability to express ideas freely.

The final data collection technique included member checking by interviewee and interviewer. I emailed participants a copy of their interview transcription for member checking allowing them seven days for confirmation. All participants verified their responses. Morse (2015) stated that member checking allows participants to confirm responses, add new information, or make corrections. Member checking might enhance trustworthiness (Ozertugrul, 2015). O'Reilly and Marx (2011) used member checking to enhance understanding of research findings. I viewed written transcripts to compare them to the digital smartphone recordings for accuracy, and for codes and themes. Accuracy is important in research (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Traube et al. (2013) determined that potential new ideas might emerge from transcript review as the researcher identifies codes and themes. Researcher reflective thoughts may lead to identifying codes and themes (Sinden et al., 2013).

Data Organization Technique

Case study researchers must organize large amounts of data from multiple sources (Yin, 2014). This research study contained digital audio recordings, digital transcripts, hand-written field notes, and company archival documents. Yin (2014) suggested creating a single case study database and establishing a chain of evidence. Researchers should securely protect digital data (Hahnel, 2014). This study included using computer technology to store digital information via a password protected USB drive. Miner-Romanoff (2012) used a password protected USB drive while completing research. Major and minor file headings separated data to maintain easy access (McNulty, 2012). The collection of written data occurred in a single dedicated spiral bound notebook.

Establishing a chain of evidence is important in case studies through confirming research protocols and comparing research questions to responses to conclusions (Yin, 2014).

Organization of data for themes and codes use a combination of manual and computer technology (Tebid, Du Plessis, Beukes, Van Niekerk, & Jooste, 2011).

Exclusive use of computer technology may not be completely effective for subjective research (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Manual techniques include a system of color highlights and numbers to distinguish and organize themes. Comparison and matching of field notes was manual in this study. A researcher, as necessary, may use various Excel® spreadsheets and NVivo, a computer software program, as aids to analyze and corroborate manual results. NVivo organizes and manages research material by allowing the researcher to find dominant and sub-dominant themes, threads, and to search on common ideas (Bedos, Loignon, Landry, Allison, & Richard, 2013). Excel® and NVivo were used in this study. Before final analysis, participants were able to confirm meanings associated with their responses (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011).

Data was protected from theft and tampering. Data was kept securely locked in a safe place during and after the collection process at the researcher's residence. Data will be stored in a bank security box for five years. After this time frame, data destruction will occur by incineration in accordance with Walden University doctoral study procedures.

Data Analysis

Data analysis for qualitative methodology involves sorting and organizing the data into themes and codes (Arendt, 2012). Themes and codes may have a direct link to literature review, research questions, and conceptual framework. What a researcher

understands about a topic can provide a heightened awareness of important themes and enable an increased correlation of findings (Cater, Machtmes, & Fox, 2013).

The intent for data analysis was to discover themes to answer the central research question. The conceptual framework of organizational learning theory and the customer orientation model forms a contextual basis for understanding responses to research questions. Researchers use the conceptual framework as a connecting link between literature review and study results (Borrego, Foster, & Froyd, 2014). Study themes and codes become more meaningful by comparing conceptual framework considerations with participant responses (Borrego, Foster, & Froyd, 2014). The key themes in the literature review and conceptual framework included service excellence, justice, listening to customers, learning, empathy, training procedures, satisfaction, loyalty, consumer expectation, and response strategies. Throughout data analysis, I used these themes as guiding principles in formulating actual data themes and categories.

Process of data analysis begins after researcher completion of word-for-word transcription and achievement of data saturation (Cater et al., 2013). Yin (2014) stated that data analysis involves examining answers to discover meaningful patterns, themes, and codes that answer the research question. Data analysis includes researcher checking of field notes and observations to identify discrepancies (Miner-Romanoff, 2012).

Tools useful for analysis include pen, paper, highlighters, a digital recording device, Word®, Excel®, and NVivo (Bedos et al., 2013; Weih, 2014). To record participants digitally, I chose to use Dictate®, a smartphone application with five star reviews for functionality and reliability. I used a pen and a highlighter to make notes and

to identify common themes after transcriptions were complete. A researcher's mind may be the most important tool (Yin, 2014). Weih (2014) suggested that using manual and cognitive evaluation (i.e. pencil and paper analysis) was a way of interpreting data. An Excel® spreadsheet may also be useful to organize and sort data into categories. NVivo may be helpful to support manually developed themes and codes (Bedos et al., 2014). I used Excel® and NVivo as tools to enhance manual data analysis.

The process of data analysis in this study included data triangulation of interviews and company archival documents using Yin's (2011) data analysis method. Yin suggested that qualitative researchers may use a five step process which includes: (a) compiling, (b) disassembling, (c) reassembling, (d) interpreting, and (e) concluding. Buchanan (2013) used Yin's (2011) data analysis method in another qualitative case study. Bruce, McPherson, Sabeti, and Flynn (2011) also analyzed case study data using Yin's (2011) five-step process.

Step One: Compiling

The first step is compiling or organizing data in a coherent manner. Yin (2011) suggested organizing data includes reexamination of field notes, documents, and interviews. Each interviewee idea consists of value and relevancy (Sealey & Hathorn, 2014). Descriptions arise from answers given to interview questions (Morse, 2015). Putting data in sequential order of collection may be helpful during this step (Yin, 2011). In step one, I organized data in a sequential manner to evaluate each interview answer.

Step Two: Disassembling

The second step of disassembling involves breaking down data into smaller pieces (Yin, 2011). This process includes coding relevant pieces of data. Researchers use coding to assign descriptive attributes to language data as a way of explaining the meaning of data (Saldana, 2013). Coding may be interpretive (Saldana, 2013). Coding in this study included manual methods and NVivo codes by using the NVivo query tab. During disassembly, reading and re-reading transcriptions enables a researcher to determine response relevancy to research questions (Sealey & Hathorn, 2014). Insignificant and unclear comments can be eliminated (Sealey & Hathorn, 2014). During this step, I reread each manuscript at least five times to determine response relevancy and to eliminate unclear comments.

Step Three: Reassembling

The procedure of reassembling data takes place by researcher evaluation of codes. Categorized groupings of codes become themes (Saldana, 2013). A theme may be a meaningful descriptive sentence, phrase, or word that comprises what the data means (Morse, 2015). Researcher identification of themes may be easier using digital software programs like NVivo (Bedos et al., 2013). During this step, I used manual methods, NVivo, and an Excel® spreadsheet to record emerging patterns and themes.

Step Four: Interpreting

The process of interpretation includes researcher understanding about a topic and data analysis (Yin, 2014). Researchers need an intellectual ability to comprehend the issues of their study to adequately interpret data findings (Miner-Romanoff, 2012).

Researcher experience with a topic may also aid interpretation (Yin, 2014). Interpreting data in this study took place using researcher understanding and judgment about the topic in correlation with the emerging themes from data analysis (Carcary, 2009).

Step Five: Concluding

The final step of data analysis is data concluding. This stage includes thoughtful researcher consideration of all preceding steps and the entire research process to develop conclusions (Morse, 2015). Researchers should use a recursive and iterative process to reach conclusions (Yin, 2011). The significance and implications of the study is what researchers attempt to describe in the concluding step (Yin, 2011). Denzin (2012) described this step as methodological triangulation, a point when the researcher combines all sources of data to provide conclusions that explain the phenomenon in detail. I used conclusions from this study to describe lessons and strategic applications for the central research question.

Reliability and Validity

Quality standards of research include reliability and validity (Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012). Without these standards, research results might be questionable or unacceptable (Miner-Romanoff, 2102). Academic research requires a rigorous process that will yield reliable useful results (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Reliability means research is dependable, consistent, and repeatable (Carcary, 2009; Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012). Validity is about correctness (Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012).

Qualitative methodologists seek research answers from interpretivism and constructivism (Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012). Quantitative researchers conduct

empirical research and can be critical of qualitative investigations (Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012). Nonetheless, qualitative and quantitative researchers equally desire to gain a deeper understanding of what they study. Lincoln and Guba (1985) defined trustworthiness as the commonality between the two methodologies. Trustworthiness arises from truth, applicability, consistency, and neutrality (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Many qualitative researchers have stated that dependability, credibility, transferability, and confirmability define trustworthiness (Miner-Romanoff, 2012; Poortman & Schildkamp, 2012; Thomas & Magilvy, 2011).

Dependability

Dependability includes process reliability (Colbert, Wyatt-Smith, & Klenowski, 2012). Researcher discipline requires the need for an intelligent research process that logically describes: (a) purpose of the study, (b) participant choices, (c) data collection, (d) data analysis, and (e) data interpretation (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). Enhancing service recovery from CSEs through useful employee-training strategies was an important discovery in this study. Six restaurant managers became study informants because of their responsibility for organizational training. Interpretation of data resulted from participant responses, and company archival documents.

Other ways of enhancing dependability include describing the method, peer review, and paying attention to details (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). A qualitative case study design suited this type of study. Peer review occurred throughout the study process via academic and committee advising. Paying attention to details included the use of the Walden Doctor of Business Administration (DBA) rubric for doctoral studies.

Credibility

Research credibility includes the concepts of accuracy, or internal validity (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). Credibility in qualitative research depends on the effort of the researcher (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). Digital recording and written transcription of all participants took place to enhance accuracy. Credibility increases through critical data examination of respondent testimonies to determine similarities and irregularities (Harvey, Cushion, & Sammon, 2015). Interpreting responses comprises checking results multiple times. Participants' member checked their responses via personal examination of transcripts (Parris & Peachey, 2013). Credibility enhancement also includes data triangulation (Yin, 2014).

Establishing trust with participants enables them to give honest answers (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Trust may be more likely through assurances of confidentiality and information security (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). Forthright responses increase credibility (Miner-Romanoff, 2012). During this research, I attempted to establish trust with participants, carefully questioned, and clarified responses.

Transferability

The usefulness of research findings from one entity to another is transferability, or external validity (Hitchcock & Newman, 2013). Transferability was limited in this study. Participants included restaurant managers in SC. Within this geographic context, transferability may increase. Consumer cultural norms in SC might be different from other locations. Future research may be necessary in other locations to enhance transferability.

The value of qualitative inquiry is its thought provoking nature (Thomas & Magilvy, 2012). Transferability can occur when the reader uses another's experience to derive meaning for their experience (Kupritz & Hillsman, 2011). The employee-training strategies in this study may be helpful in countering the negative effects of CSEs. What works for participants in this study might work for other managers. Even if strategies do not work, value includes comparing and contrasting experiences that could lead to alternative solutions (Thomas & Magilvy, 2012).

Confirmability

Confirmability is reflection that research achieves dependability, credibility, and transferability (Thomas & Magilvy, 2012). Similar to construct validity in quantitative research, confirmability in qualitative research includes researcher reflexivity (Thomas & Magilvy, 2012). A reflexive researcher allows the research process to unfold without bias intervention (Morse, 2015). Instead of leading the process, following takes place (Thomas & Magilvy, 2012). I accomplished confirmability by consciously removing my own preconceptions of possible interviewee responses and allowed participants to express their thoughts.

Maintaining reflexivity requires researcher cognizance of biases during the research process (Morse, 2015). Participant responses should be clear and guide clarification questions, not opinions. I withheld bias by withholding statements that might coach participants to answer in a certain way. Confirmability increases when researchers seek new insights from a broad view of research results to avoid bias (Black, Palombaro, & Dole, 2013).

Transition and Summary

Section 2 established primary considerations associated with this research study.

Section 2 included a summary of the purpose statement along with the role of the researcher. Detailed information about participant selection included: (a) the targeted population, (b) eligibility requirements, and (c) gaining access. The research method consisted of a qualitative phenomenological design and researcher arguments defended this approach. Ethical research standards contained information about how implementation would occur. Data collection specification consisted of: (a) instruments, (b) technique, (c) organization, and (d) analysis. This section ended with a description of how research reliability and validity would be accomplished.

Section 3 includes research findings, application for professional practice, and implications for social change. Presentation of findings include themes and responses and compares these to literature review and conceptual framework. Application for professional practice includes suggestions to improve managerial ability. Implications for social change is explained along with recommendations for action. Section 3 will conclude with recommendations for future research, reflections, and a conclusion.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Research findings for this exploratory case study are included in this section. Data were collected from six managerial participants and company archival documents. This section includes (a) presentation of findings, (b) application to professional practice, (c) implications for social change, (d) recommendations for action, (e) recommendations for further research, (f) reflections, and (g) closing comments.

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory case study was to explore what employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs. Restaurant managers from a U.S. regional chain in SC with at least three years of employee-training experience were interviewed for this study. De Matos and Leis (2013) determined that the qualitative method of interviewing managers was beneficial in producing strategic ideas. The participants in this study expressed their opinions about how they believed their employees should respond to customers experiencing CSEs. Findings included six themes related to enhancing service recovery: (a) customer needs and requests, (b) employee actions and attitudes, (c) training, (d) communication, (e) quick response, and (f) policies and procedures.

Managerial participants indicated that their understanding of enhancing service recovery from CSEs was because of three primary sources: (a) following company protocols, (b) learning from customers, and (c) years of managerial experience. The years of experience differed for each participant (see Table 1). Eighty percent of participants had five or more years of restaurant industry experience and 80% of participants had five

or more years of managerial experience. The average number of years of restaurant experience was 18 and the average number of years of managerial experience was 11. Gaining insight of successful training strategies may be more probable through interviewing those who have experience with service quality, customer complaint, and employee behavior (Anwar et al., 2013).

Table 1

Years of Restaurant and Managerial Experience

Participants	Restaurant Experience	Managerial Experience
P1	17	14
P2	35	30
Р3	4	4
P4	13	5
P5	20	16
P6	20	14

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question addressed in this study was: What employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs? Six study participants answered six interview questions individually at different locations during face-to-face semistructured interviews. An investigation of company archival documents also occurred in this study to compare company policies to managerial responses. Villeneuve

and Hutchinson (2012) combined interviews and company archival documents to triangulate data collection. The interview questions were:

- 1. What employee-training strategies do you believe lead to an especially satisfying service encounter and how does your staff create this experience?
- 2. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to unsatisfactory food issues (e.g. taste, ill prepared, smell, etc.)?
- 3. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to poor service delivery issues (e.g. unavailable, slow, and inattentive)?
- 4. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to complaints about restaurant physical environment (e.g. noise, lighting, and inconsiderate customers)?
- 5. In your experience, why do you believe that your response strategies to CSEs lead to enhancing customer retention and loyalty?
- 6. What else could you share that might be relevant to employee-training strategies useful for enhancing service recovery to CSEs?

The major service factors that influence restaurant customer satisfaction include food (nutritious and appealing), service (speed and competence), and atmosphere (friendly, pleasant and entertaining) quality (Cant & Erdis, 2012; Choi & Sheel, 2012). This focus aided the investigation of employee-training strategies because participants were able to describe ways their employees respond to specific service failures. The conceptual framework of OL was also a significant part of the responses from

participants. Learning from customers is an important element to create satisfactory response strategies that lead to successful business transactions (Malhotra et al., 2012).

After data collection from interviews and company archival documents, I identified various themes related to the research topic. The process of data analysis in this study included data triangulation of interviews and company archival documents using Yin's (2011) data analysis method. Yin (2014) stated that data analysis involves examining answers to discover meaningful patterns, themes, and codes that answer the research question. NVivo software was used to assist and identify the six themes associated with the research question.

Table 2 includes the occurrence rate of themes among participants. The themes highlight which employee-training strategies managers believed were effective when attempting to enhance service recovery to CSEs. I considered the conceptual framework and the literature review and compared them to the themes to evaluate the reliability of the study.

The significance of the responses indicated that organizational learning and customer orientation were important components in guiding service recovery responses. Data analysis indicated that the central research question was associated with the conceptual framework. The findings of this study identified what employee-training strategies managers deem essential to enhance service recovery to CSEs.

Table 2

Frequency of Themes

Themes	n	% of rate of occurrence
Customer needs and requests	126	30.73%
Employee actions and attitudes	112	27.32%
Training	73	17.80%
Communication	39	9.51%
Quick Response	38	9.27%
Policies and procedures	22	5.37%

Note. n = frequency

Theme 1: Customer Needs and Requests

The first major theme among study respondents was understanding customer needs and requests. Theme 1 was developed from responses to all interview questions. In Table 2 and 3, participants indicated significant emphasis on an employee's need to know about customer demands resulting from CSEs. Six (100%) managers suggested that a customer-centric mindset was important to service recovery situations. Managerial consensus with this theme corroborates the findings of Klaus and Maklan (2013) who determined that understanding consumer behavior enables restaurant workers to provide beneficial affective and cognitive experiences leading to satisfaction (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). Ogbeide, Boser, Harrington, and Ottenbacher (2015) confirmed the findings of Klaus and Maklan (2013).

Table 3

Frequency of First Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Customer needs and requests	126	30.73%

Note. n = *frequency*

Each manager expressed his or her understanding of the first theme in different ways. P5 stated that customers always come first and need to be completely satisfied. P1 shared that dissatisfied customers become upset when employees do not take the time to listen and respond appropriately to complaints. P2 suggested that mistakes occur when employees do not listen well to diner requests. P5 noted:

I think if you genuinely care about people's concerns then they become loyal to you. They know that you're listening, that you're hearing them, and that you care about them. To me this is like my home. I spend probably just as much time here as I do my house and anybody that walks through that door is like somebody at my house, so I try to take care of them as I'm their host. They're my guest. I would think that if I make their experiences great and memorable that they consider this a place that they'll like to frequent, and I think that the team kind of follows that lead. Just putting smiles on people's faces and making conversations; not just treating them as a customer - treating them as a guest.

All (100%) managers in the study responded to interview question one by stating that they make a conscious effort every day to remind employees to pay attention to

customer requests. Employee-training strategies to prevent CSEs from occurring (i.e. interview questions one and six) included (a) taking the time needed to understand completely what a customer wants, (b) affirming customer requests, (c) demonstrating a caring attitude, and (d) delivering food and service accurately. Brown et al. (2013) determined that consumers had multiple interests when dining at restaurants including satisfying their hunger as well as their psychological and social needs.

Managerial participant responses demonstrated support for the idea that diners may be interested in more than a great meal. Five (83%) managers indicated that they train their employees to demonstrate good social skills including smiling, showing kindness, demonstrating enthusiasm, and using good communication skills. Bharadwaj et al. (2012) determined that two-way communication is preferable to consumers during the dining experience and leads to a more satisfying experience. P3 suggested that it was important to develop a relationship with every customer. P4 trained employees to understand that personal relationship development was a priority with every restaurant guest. P1 suggested that employees should not pick and choose which guest to listen to. P1 explained:

I really believe in satisfying all guests. My people here know that I don't pick and choose who I'm nice to. We are nice to everybody here - everybody that walks in my door.

P4 trained his staff to consider customers as family members:

We try to make sure that we actually love up a lot on our customers, and try to develop that relationship. Talk to them about what's going on. If they're having a

bad day, we talk to them. If they're having a great day, we talk to them. We learn who their kids' names are, what their wife name is...I train my employees to know each customer by name.

When CSEs occur in food, service, and environment delivery (i.e. interview questions two through four), managers indicated that employees needed a heightened awareness to understand customer needs and requests. After mishaps, consumer appraisal process includes determining the locus of responsibility, stability of the situation (i.e. temporary or permanent), and controllability (i.e. who is in control over the situation) (Tojib & Khajehzadeh, 2014). From an employee perspective, determining who caused the slip-up is not as important as fixing the problem (Sikakumar, Li, & Dong, 2014). Consumers demand that service workers provide fair solutions to CSEs (Nguyen et al., 2012). Kaur and Sharma (2015) confirmed that consumers demand distinctive employee solutions to CSEs. Managers in this study indicated that their employee-training strategies to enhance service recovery from CSEs included (a) apology, (b) problem clarification, and (c) solution facilitation (collaboration).

Six (100%) managers stated the necessity to apologize to any disgruntled customer. P6 stated:

Rather than cut them off, or interrupt, or anything like that, just listen to what the issue is. The goal is to obviously apologize. We did something wrong, one of the hardest things to do is to admit you did something wrong. Just say I'm sorry, I'll get it right for you.

Managers shared that employees need to express that they were sorry for the mistake and for not meeting customer expectation when apologizing. Participant P5 stated the need for employees to be sincere and empathetic when they apologize. Stone (2011) discovered that an apology is an important recovery element to customers experiencing service failures. P6 indicated the need for customers to know that the company is willing to admit it has made a mistake. P6 stated, "We did something wrong, one of the hardest things to do is to admit you did something wrong. Just say we're sorry, we'll get it right for you."

Five (83%) managers discussed the need for problem clarification with customers. While customers will explicitly express dissatisfaction, participant P3 stated that problem clarification occurs when there is a complete understanding of the problem by both parties. To facilitate this understanding, participant P3 trains employees to ask clarifying questions when necessary. P3 said, "You've got to gather facts. As many facts as you can, as quick as possible before you make any sort of statements. You need to know what's going on." Front-line employee behavior influences consumer freedom to complain (Alvarez et al., 2011). Proper employee assessment of consumer complaints might lead to a better solution (Ogbeide et al., 2015). P5 emphasized that employees must be trained to correctly understand customer grievances. Typical problems for managers in this study included incorrect order delivery, slow service, and poorly prepared food.

Six (100%) managers indicated that solution facilitation was an important training strategy for their employees because customer dissatisfaction is often greater following CSEs. Latham et al. (2012) determined that employees desire training to be successful

when handling consumer problems. Depending on failure type, managerial participants indicated different ways of training employees to solve CSEs. Three managers (50%) allowed employees to solve minor service failures, but specified that they prefer to handle all major CSEs. Three managers (50%) indicated that they empower their employees to solve CSEs, unless the customer asks to speak to a manager. Solutions to minor and major service failures included (a) replacing a menu item, (b) offering a free menu item, (c) offering a free meal, (d) refund, and (e) coupons for future meals.

Providing employee empowerment is an important complaint management tool that allows employees to make decisions that benefit the firm (Pelit et al., 2011).

Customer co-creation in service recovery creates higher perceived procedural justice and increases customer satisfaction (Xu et al., 2014). Walsh, Yang, Dose, and Hille (2015) examined employee empowerment and determined the possibility of negative or positive outcomes for customers and business entities. P5 stated that he believed that employees should be empowered to co-create solutions with customers. P5 stated,

I like to instill ownership in the team members where they don't have to say, "Oh, you have a problem. Let me go get a manager." It is more or less, if you have a problem, ask the customer, "What can I do to fix it?"

Theme 2: Employee Actions and Attitudes

The second major theme that emerged from data collection was employee actions and attitudes. Theme 2 was developed from all interview questions and company archival documents. Employee actions include following company protocols and responding to customer requests. Employee attitudes include general employee demeanor toward

customers and specific attitudinal responses during CSEs. Managerial importance of employee actions and attitudes to enhance service recovery after CSEs is indicated in Table 2 and 4. When failures occur, employees need to initiate recovery to make the situation right (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012).

Table 4
Frequency of Second Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Employee actions and attitudes	112	27.32%

Note. n = *frequency*

All (100%) managers indicated the importance of employees following company processes designed to enhance customer satisfaction. Employee performance has a profound effect on customer satisfaction, improved return on assets, and profitability (Bharwani & Butt, 2012). Restaurant servers need technical mastery skill in job performance demonstrating superior professionalism (Torres & Kline, 2013).

Participant P1 described the importance of a customer training process to ensure that employees need to know how to do their jobs by stating that each employee must understand and deliver what is required of their job description. Participant P3 stated that all employees must perform their jobs correctly if the team was going to succeed. A common sentiment among all (100%) managerial respondents regarding employee behavior was the need to treat people as they would want to be treated. P5 succinctly said that she tells employees, "Treat people the way you would want your mama treated." P1

said he tells staff members, "You have to treat everybody the same, there is not picking and choosing." To create a memorable dining experience, three (50%) indicated that they try to motivate their employees to create memorable and extraordinary dining experiences. P3 tells his employees to take the "extra little step that makes customers feel special." Crawford (2013) determined that service employees need training to delight diners. Employee actions addressing CSEs need to "over-the-top," according to P4.

Employee attitudes are also critical when responding to customers who have experienced CSEs. All (100%) managers indicated that they train their employees to demonstrate kindness and concern whenever customers express dissatisfaction. All (100%) indicated that attitude was more important than employee actions. P1, P2, and P6 regularly trains employees to always be nice. P4 trains employees that a smile is a part of their uniform:

If my associates come in and they're face looks down, or I can feel the negative energy coming off of them, I have to make sure that I bring them to the office, talk to them, find out what's going on, find out do they need to be at work today, if they don't. See if we can turn that frown upside down, and just bring them into a better attitude.

Attitudes are contagious according to P4 and when staff members have great attitudes, "A great attitude and a smile can fix anything!" P5 described a great employee attitude as incorporating the right tone of voice and body language. Attitudes should convey a caring enthusiastic heart according to P5. P6 noted that he trained employees to always be friendly no matter what happened:

One of the things I like to talk to people about when I hire them is, I tell them it's not always going to be bright and sunny. There's going to be times when you're going to struggle a little bit. The ones that are going to be really successful at this job, really any job, are the ones that continue to have a positive attitude, keep a smile on their face, and just keep plugging away.

The responses of the managerial study respondents confirms the findings of Torres and Kline (2013) that employees need to demonstrate kindness and know how to provide customers respect and esteem (Torres & Kline, 2013). Employee attitudes of humility, politeness, and concern enhances perceptions of interactional justice (Gyung Kim et al., 2010). Siddiqi (2015) also determined that employee attitudes have a positive relationship to satisfactory customer outcomes.

Theme 3: Training

The third major theme that emerged from data collection was training. Theme 3 was developed from interview questions 1, 2, 3, 4, and 6, and company archival documents. Managerial importance of training to enhance service recovery after CSEs is indicated in Table 2 and 5. Alonso and O'Neill (2011) determined that employees performed better when trained properly. Training employees leads to business performance success by improving employee skills, implementing new procedures, and orienting new employees (Ballesteros & De Saa, 2012).

All (100%) managers emphasized the need to train employees. Training begins after an employee is hired. Training new hires includes (a) learning about company

policies and procedures, (b) learning to use restaurant tools, (c) watching videos, and (d) role playing. P1 stated:

When I deal with a new hire I make sure that we have all the tools that we need for this new hire. I really believe if they (new hires) don't have the tools they need, they cannot succeed.

P1, P3, P4, P5, and P6 train new employees one-on-one so they can see how they treat customers and employees. Each new hire must demonstrate job competence before being allowed to serve customers.

Table 5

Frequency of Third Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Training	73	17.80%

Note. n = frequency

All (100%) respondents indicated that training continued after employee orientation process. Ongoing training included (a) one-on-one interaction, (b) staff meetings, (c) communication boards, (d) text messages, and (e) role playing. An important study finding was that five (83%) participants stated that they have one-on-one interactions with employees every day, four participants (67%) used role-playing, and three participants (50%) have regular staff meetings. P4 explained that discussions about company policies and procedures occurred every day:

We discuss policies and procedures every day. We have systems in place, and those systems have to be followed. I reiterate it every single day, all the time.

Once I drill it, and drill it, and drill it, they get tired of me saying it. So then they're like, "Okay, well, we know we're supposed to do this, so let's make sure it's taken care of. But we focus on policies and procedures every day. We keep a copy of our handbook in the office at all times.

When CSEs occur, all (100%) of managerial participants stated that they trained their employees to correct the service failures by ensuring that all customers should leave the premises satisfied. "No matter what the issue is, if the customer is unsatisfied, we lose" (P1, personal communication, November 13, 2015). P1 trained his employees to consider the lifetime value of customers when they responded to CSEs because repeat customers were financially valuable. P5 noted that employees need training to solve problems quickly because restaurant customers do not like to wait. To enable employees to know how to respond appropriately, P5 regularly asks employees how they would respond to imaginary service failure scenarios. P5 believed that preparation for failure was critical in enhancing service recovery when CSEs occurred. Latham et al. (2012) found that employees desire training to understand how to implement successful behavior. Dawson and Titz (2012) determined that potential training methods include mystery shopper feedback and customer feedback cards. The franchise in this study regularly uses mystery shoppers and customer feedback cards and results are given to managers to assess their teams.

Theme 4: Communication

Communication was the fourth major theme in this study. Theme 4 was developed from responses to all interview questions. All (100%) study respondents mentioned communication when answering interview question 6. Ang et al. (2012) found that managers need to see improving communications as a way to improve customer satisfaction. Table 2 and 6 indicate that communication was the fourth major theme used by managers when training employees how to enhance service recovery to CSEs.

Managerial participants primarily discussed communication as an internal organizational issue which included three communication modes between (a) front-line employees and managers, (b) one-on-one interaction, and (c) staff meetings.

Table 6

Frequency of Fourth Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Communication	39	9.51%

Note. n = *frequency*

The first mode of communication was between front-line employees and managers. Five (83%) managers mentioned that they train their employees to communicate directly to them when CSEs occur. Managers indicated that they need to know how employees responded to a service failure to assess if they might be needed to assist the recovery process. Four (67%) managers indicated that when they learn about failures from their employees, if possible, they personally speak to customers to ensure

satisfaction. P5 stated that whenever service failures occurred there was a need for management to know about it, to understand how the customer was disappointed, and to assess employee response. P5 believed that managers should follow up with customers by asking, "Did we take care of your issue?" P3 was insistent about his diligence to ask employees about their daily work to gain feedback from them about any problems they may have recently encountered. Participant P6 expressed that an important consideration when hiring employees was determining the interpersonal communication skills of potential hires. Kim et al. (2012) determined the need for managers to assess communication skill and emotional intelligence of potential employees.

The second mode of communication was one-on-one interactions. All (100%) managers have one-on-one interactions with all staff members on a regular basis. Service failures and remedies are discussed during these exchanges. P5 stated that corrective discussions with employees were handled on a one-on-one basis. P6 believed that the best employee training was accomplished one-on-one. P6 personally trains every new employee for 12 hours and noted:

That allows the manager to do a lot of demonstrating, individually, one-on-one with the new hire. That new employee can watch the unit director and how they interact with customers. Just how they carry themselves, how they talk to customers, how they talk to the other employees.

The third mode of communication was staff meetings. Three (50%) managers hold staff meetings on a regular basis. At these meetings, service failures and remedies are discussed. Employees are apprised of customer input from customer survey cards and

as well as recent service encounter issues. Customer input provides valuable strategy information for organizational leaders interested in improving planning, performance, processes, people, customer relationships, commitment, culture, and communication (Oakland, 2011). At staff meetings, employees are encouraged to ask questions related to CSEs. Managerial participants stated that these meetings gave staff members a collective opportunity to agree on appropriate recovery strategies to CSEs that were useful to train new and existing employees. Stegerean et al. (2013) found that managers that listened to customers and employees would gain a competitive advantage. Astakhova & Porter (2015) determined that a positive relationship existed between communication, passion, and job performance.

Theme 5: Quick response

The fifth major theme among study respondents was quick response. For interview questions 2, 3, and 4, managers specified that response time was a critical component in training employees to respond to CSEs. Table 2 and 7 indicate that quick response was the fifth most important element managers used when training employees how to enhance service recovery to CSEs.

P5 stated that customers do not like to wait for anything. The challenge for restaurant operators is that they have to deliver exceptional service quickly according to P1. This sentiment was shared by four (67%) managerial participants. Timing is critical when handling service failures as the employee must set a resolution period that matches customer expectation (Edvardsson et al., 2011). The solution also needs to be delivered on time (Edvardsson et al., 2011).

Table 7
Frequency of Fifth Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Response	38	9.27%

Note. n = *frequency*

Managerial participants indicated that they train their employees to respond immediately to service failures as soon as they become aware of them. Participant P5 instructs employees to fix problems quickly:

Because the longer somebody is waiting, the more upset they become. It's just one of those things where it just makes sense. You know, you want to fix it quickly because they're here to eat. They're here to get it now, and you don't want somebody waiting on top of being upset because their food is not right.

This confirms Maklan and Klaus's (2011) research results that consumers become more confident with employees that react quickly to service failure. Positive customer opinion of procedural justice might occur via speedy correction (Gyung Kim et al., 2010).

While all (100%) managers indicated the need for immediate responses to service failures, this practice might go awry if recovery efforts do not match customer recovery expectations (Stone, 2011). Service recovery can become complex when employee attempts to recover from one failure lead to another failure, worsening the customer situation (Edvardsson et al., 2011). None (0%) of the managerial participants indicated an understanding of the potential for double and triple deviation (Edvardsson et al., 2011).

Theme 6: Policies and Procedures

The final theme among study participants was policies and procedures. Theme 6 was developed from responses to interview question 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, and company archival documents. Table 2 and 8 indicate that policies and procedures was the sixth major theme utilized by managers when training employees how to enhance service recovery to CSEs. All (100%) managers viewed policies and procedures as a critical employee training tool which enabled employees to respond more favorably to CSEs.

Table 8

Frequency of Sixth Major Theme

		% of rate of
Theme	n	occurrence
Policies and procedures	22	5.37%

Note. n = *frequency*

Company policies and procedures are taught to every new employee. New staff members watch videos, spend time with managers, interact with other employees, and learn about the franchise's service program. Orientation time varied from 10 -12 hours. The franchise's service program includes five customer focus points: (a) speak to me, (b) act like you care, (c) hurry, (d) get it right, and (e) bring me back. All (100%) managers indicated that reinforcing company policies and procedures continues after the orientation process is over. P3 described reinforcing the service program as a "daily thing, every shift…they may not do something one day and then the next day and it's, oh wait hold on, lets go back." P4 reminded employees every day about company policies and procedures

because he wanted to ensure that employees knew exactly what to do. P6 believed that employees who followed policies would enhance service recovery to CSEs.

Tie to Conceptual Framework

Organization learning was the conceptual framework for the study. The theory of OL was developed by Argyris and Schon (1978) as a managerial process to identify and correct mistakes. Fiol and Lyles (1985) expanded the theory of OL to include corrective actions based on a better understanding of internal and external factors contributing to mistakes resulting from poor corporate culture, strategy, structure, and environment.

Managers may adopt OL systems that include capturing customer feedback (i.e. customer orientation) to quickly identify mistakes and take corrective action to improve performance and maintain a competitive advantage (Altindag et al., 2011; Lapre, 2011).

Five major themes in the study revealed a tie to the conceptual framework (a) customer needs and requests, (b) employee actions and attitudes, (c) communication, and (d) training, and (e) policies and procedures.

Customer orientation is a practice of discovering what customers need and expect (Stegerean et al. (2013). Malhotra et al. (2012) stated that successful managers use customer information to allow them to create proactive solutions. Theme 1, customer needs and requests, includes the concept of customer orientation. Employees gather information from customers to determine how to best serve them after CSEs. Listening to customers may be more probable when staff members encourage diner feedback (Anwar et al. 2013). Managerial study respondents shared that they train their employees to participate in two-way communication with customers. Customer complaints can be

easier to obtain when management and staff actively demonstrate interest in hearing what consumers like and do not like (Ang et al., 2012). Employee learning from customer feedback provided managers in the study opportunities to improve future employee training efforts.

The conceptual framework was tied with Theme 2, employee actions and attitudes. Managers expressed that employee responses do not always work leading to a need to learn from mistakes. Employees were encouraged to share with managers what they learned from recovery efforts to facilitate better future recovery protocols. The process of acquiring and transferring learning to create new behaviors and practices within a firm defines OL theory (Altindag et al., 2011; Fiol & Lyles, 1985). These manager-employee discussions were often real-time after service recovery efforts as well as during staff meetings.

Theme 3, training, was tied to the conceptual framework because OL includes learning how to avoid critical mistakes (Malhotra et al., 2012). When training employees, managerial participants indicated that they prefer a proactive approach of avoiding mistakes because proactive solutions are better than reactive responses. P6 described the training process as a way to ensure quality standards that satisfy customers. P3 indicated that if employees always followed the franchise's service program, CSEs would never occur.

Theme 4, communication, was tied to the conceptual framework because OL occurs when managers create proactive processes that systematically enable staff members to collect information about internal and external processes that will be

communicated to others (Muehlfeld et al., 2012). Managerial participants demonstrated through their employee-training efforts that communication was an important element to enhance service recovery to CSEs. Five (83%) managers expressed satisfaction with communication levels between them, front-line employees, and other staff members. Participant P4 stated that he challenges employees to learn something new every day from customers and to let others know about it.

Company policies and procedures were tied to the conceptual framework because according to managerial participants, these documents comprised learning protocols gleaned from past customer interactions. Managers use technology and archival systems to develop a broader understanding of internal processes that please customers (Altindag et al., 2011). Study participants believed that company protocols were based on continuous improvement and on the changing dynamics of consumer demand. Through examination of the franchise's service program documents, I discovered this paragraph:

Today's competitive marketplace demands that the quality of our service match the quality of our food. It's not an either/or proposition. To be truly competitive, we have to do both equally well.

Organizational learning includes knowledge sharing and knowledge application based on determination of marketplace demand (Boateng & Agyemang, 2015). Study participants indicated that company policies and procedures were important to employee success.

Tie to Existing Literature on Effective Business Practice

Numerous strategic managerial responses to CSEs in restaurants can be found in existing literature on effective business practice. Customer satisfaction and loyalty are

more probable when appropriate responses to CSEs occur from managers and employees (Nguyen et al., 2012; Tatikonda, 2013). Employee training strategies found in existing literature include (a) determining failure type to match recovery efforts to meet customer expectation, (b) understanding customer needs and requests, (d) empowering employees, and (e) allowing customer co-creation (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012; Edvardsson et al., 2011; Siu et al., 2013; Vázquez-Casielles et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2014).

Research themes with ties to existing literature included (a) customer needs and requests, (b) employee actions and attitudes, (c) training, (d) communication, (e) quick response, and (f) policies and procedures. Study results seem consistent with previous scholarly literature. Theme 1, customer needs and requests, was emphasized by managerial participants as well as in past researcher discoveries. Understanding consumer behavior enables restaurant managers to provide beneficial affective and cognitive experiences leading to satisfaction (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). Study respondents expressed importance of employee characteristics in Theme 2. Alonso and O'Neill (2011) defined the ideal hospitality employee as someone exhibiting great attitude and aptitude, a finding that seemed congruent with managerial responses. Managers viewed theme 3, training, as important to employee capability to respond to CSEs. Ballesteros and De Saa (2102) found that training was a proactive and reactive process intended to increase employee knowledge and understanding to produce cognitive, affective, and behavioral change. The importance of Theme 4, communication, seems prevalent in many scholarly articles detailing recovery strategies to CSEs (Bin Veop Yunus, 2012; Edvardsson et al., 2011). In Theme 5, response time, existing literature (Pelit et al., 2011) and managers

indicated the need for quick recovery strategies. Sijun et al., (2012) demonstrated that employees using Theme 6, company policies and procedures, were more likely to provide suitable solutions to employee requests.

Applications to Professional Practice

Study findings indicated the need for restaurant managers to develop strategic employee responses to restaurant CSEs as an important application to professional practice. Without positive employee responses to CSEs, study participants communicated the virtual impossibility of service recovery. Without service recovery from CSEs, restaurant managers will experience customer defection and negative word-of-mouth (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Restaurant customers are demanding (Sliter et al., 2011). Depending on the severity of CSEs, consumer response may include rudeness, verbal aggression, and bullying (Sliter et al., 2011). The ability of a restaurant manager to implement study results may increase positive affective and behavioral responses from consumers.

Findings from this study may be helpful to restaurant managers who have struggled to understand constructive ways to respond to customer complaints after CSEs. According to P1, getting customers to come back repeatedly requires good response strategies. Satisfied customers may become loyal customers (Tatikonda, 2013). Business operators often underestimate the value of loyalty (Tatikonda, 2013). P1 indicated that a loyal customer might be worth thousands of dollars. To become more profitable, restaurant managers might apply study themes in their professional practice.

Theme 1 indicated the importance of understanding customers' needs and requests. Employers need to hire employees who listen well according to P6. Hiring practices may need to include personality assessments and emotional intelligence tests (Torres & Kline, 2013). Employees need updated information regarding customer demands (Bhardwani et al., 2012). Using organizational learning, managers can help employees to gain a better understanding of customer needs and requests. Understanding the voice of the customer may be a key success element for employee response to CSEs. Study participants indicated that they best way to understand customers after CSEs was to let the customer explain what was wrong without interruption.

Applying Theme 2, employee actions and attitudes, managers indicated the importance of employee actions and attitudes. All (100%) managers believed attitude was the most important employee attribute. Three (50%) managers indicated that because they believed that they could not train employee attitudes, they rely on trying to identify positive attitudes in potential hires. P6 stated:

The attitude is the most important thing when you make a selection of an employee, someone you're going to hire, it's the most important thing to look at. Somebody that's not necessarily the most outgoing person, but somebody that's just friendly.

Study findings indicate that restaurant managers may want to examine hiring practices to determine if attitudinal assessments are addressed. P6 believed good employee attitudes led to employee actions conducive for service recovery from CSEs. Study findings also indicate that employee actions need to include the (a) Golden Rule – do to others as you

would have them to do to you (Luke 6:31 New International Version), (b) accuracy, (c) consistency, and (d) fairness.

The application to professional practice from Theme 3 includes the need to provide employees with training. Study findings indicated that managers considered training more than just a personnel development tool, but a proactive approach preparing employee response to CSEs. All (100%) managers believed that training enabled their employees to enhance service recovery to CSEs. Study participants indicated what, how, and when other managers might train their employees. Useful tools for training included using (a) company policies and procedures, (b) customer feedback cards, (c) personal experiences, (d) real-time customer CSEs, and (e) role-playing. How managers might train included (a) initial orientation, (b) one-on-one, and (c) staff meetings. When to train was simply every day as employee training should be a never-ending process.

Managerial participants indicated that applying Theme 4, communication, enhanced service recovery to CSEs. Crawford (2013) determined that a positive external attribute of restaurant servers comprised effective communication skills. Managerial participants demonstrated why internal communications between staff members and management might improve business practices. Talib et al., (2011) concluded that good communication between managers and employees led to better total quality. Restaurant managers should consider how they and their employees communicate to each other. Study respondents emphasized respectful continuous communication and feedback each day with employees to assess job performance. Particular communication modes found in

this study incorporated (a) daily one-on-one conversations, (b) open dialogue during staff meetings, and (c) quick team huddles.

The application to professional practice from Theme 5, quick response, includes the need to respond to CSEs immediately. Four (67%) managers indicated that customers were often impatient when dining at restaurants. Young (2012) demonstrated that speed of service is an important customer quality element. P5 was adamant about his belief that customers demand solutions to CSEs immediately because diners who were hungry do not want to be bothered by a service problem. The implication for other restaurant managers includes the need to determine how to speed up service delivery, especially service recovery efforts to CSEs.

The final application to professional practice comprised Theme 6, company policies and procedures. Study findings included company archival documents that managers and employees used to address service failure and recovery efforts. All (100%) managerial participants indicated their confidence that company protocols, when followed, were effective in enhancing service recovery to CSEs. Sijun et al., (2012) stated that not every firm has developed effective policies and procedures. The application of how Theme 6 might be applied included managerial assessment of current service recovery procedures and making any procedural adjustments that might improve service recovery efforts to CSEs.

Implications for Social Change

Implications for social change comprise strategies to create positive experiences for employees and customers enhancing community employment and business

sustainability. Corporate social responsibility includes (a) employee development, (b) employee welfare, and (c) employee well-being (Tang, Gallagher, and Bie, 2014). Employee development leads to service quality and business performance success by improving employee performance and skill (Ballesteros & De Saa, 2012). When given proper job training, Keefe et al. (2008) determined that employees experienced positive morale, less work stress and burnout. When employees feel good about their abilities and sense well-being, service quality is more probable (Viitala, Tanskanen, & Santti, 2015). Business sustainability occurs when service quality is delivered consistently (Oberg, 2011) and consumer perceptions about corporate social responsibility are attitudinally positive (Kim, Vogt, and Knutson, 2015).

Employees who know how to respond to CSEs are more likely to create a pleasant customer experience (Cheng-Hua & Shiu-Chun, 2012). Study findings may enable managers to train employees how to create positive relationships out of negative circumstances. Training employees in how to handle highly emotional incidents might be an effective strategy to de-escalate anger (Bowen et al., 2011). Harmonious significant relationships can occur when participants know how to handle conflicts and complaints (Wilde & Doherty, 2013). A reduction in incivility during restaurant experiences creates a positive social outcome by reducing psychological distress in customers and employees (Lim & Lee, 2011).

Rather than view CSEs negatively, three (50%) managers indicated that CSEs might be an opportunity to build a personal relationship. P5 stated, "I have made many friends through mistakes." His viewpoint was that friendships can result from adversity.

The implication for social change from study findings includes improving (a) relationship skills of employees, (b) relationship quality between employees and significant others, (c) community enhancement through positive restaurant experiences. Relationship quality has a positive correlation to better business practice and sustainability (Bharadwai et al., 2012).

Recommendations for Action

Restaurant managers may apply study findings to enhance service recovery with complaining customers who experience CSEs. Recommendations for action may extend beyond service failure situations and lead to increased employee competence. Competent employees are a critical success factor to business organizations (Pelit et al., 2011). As demonstrated in responses to theme 2, all (100%) participants identified the importance of employee actions and attitudes as critical success factors in service recovery to CSEs. Major strategic recommendations for managers who train employees how to enhance service recovery to CSEs include (a) listening, (b) apologizing, (c) solving, and (d) thanking.

Listening to customers is important because they want to be heard and understood (Epler, 2014). Listening is the first priority according to participant P6. Alvarez et al., (2011) determined that consumer trust and loyalty resulted from good listening. Without listening, customers may think that staff members do not care about them or their opinions (Huang & Lin, 2011). When CSEs occur, factors contributing to customer desire to be heard include (a) empathy from a sympathetic listener (Cant & Erdis, 2012), (b)

justice to make the situation right (Nguyen et al., 2012) and (c) co-creation to have a say in the remedy (Xu et al., 2014).

How employees listen is important according to participant P1 who stated that employees need to listen to complaining customers without interruption by letting them completely explain what is wrong. Employee listening involves understanding exactly why a customer is upset (Epler, 2014). Participant P3 explained that employees need to sympathize with hurt feelings expressed by complaining customers. Active listening includes both verbal and nonverbal elements (Drollinger & Comer, 2013). Employees who listen to customers need to show that they are listening by head nodding and eye contact (Drollinger & Comer, 2013). Full listening engagement occurs when an employee can identify the customer's motives, intentions, and objectives (Epler, 2014). Based on study findings, restaurant managers need to train their employees to listen well to customers after CSEs occur. How employees listen to customers should include (a) active listening, (b) clarifying questions if misunderstandings exist, and (c) empathetic words and gestures.

Empathy may be expressed best through employee apology, the second recommendation for action. Bin Veop Yunus (2012) determined that apology was an important service recovery practice when CSEs occur. Roushdy (2012) found that employee apology after failures was significant to form a positive relationship with customer satisfaction. Apology may assuage patron displeasure (Tax et al., 1998). All (100%) managers indicated that a heart-felt apology was important in responding to customer complaints.

How should employees apologize? Participant P5 stated that an apology is more than saying you are sorry, it was taking responsibility for the mistake. Sincerity is also an important component according to participate P5. Apologizes acknowledge customer angst by indicating that the employee cares about correcting grievances (Roushdy, 2012). Based on study respondents and the findings of Byrne, Barling, and Dupre (2014), employees need to be trained to apologize by acknowledging (a) remorse, (b) responsibility, (c) empathy, and (d) the need to rectify the mistake.

Solving mistakes is the third recommendation for action. Without rectifying mistakes, customers might experience double or triple deviation leading to increased consternation (Edvardsson et al., 2011). Customer anger from failed service recovery increases the likelihood of retaliation (Keefe et al., 2008). Customer retaliation may be exhibited by attacking employees verbally or physically and by negative word-of-mouth (Klaus & Maklan, 2013). Only satisfied customers can become loyal customers (Tatikonda, 2013). To solve mistakes and create solutions, employees need to leverage what they learned in the first application, listening. Participant P1 stated that he always trains employees to ask customers how they believe the situation should be resolved.

The final recommendation for action is thanking customers. Beldona and Kher (2014) determined that service recovery was enhanced when employees understood customer sacrifice associated with CSEs and were able to express gratitude for customer willingness to permit corrective solutions. Three (50%) study participants emphasized employee need to thank customers after resolving service issues related to CSEs.

Managerial participants expressed different ways of how employees should thank customers. Researchers have found that prescriptive and non-prescriptive ways of expressing gratitude may depend on the type of service failure (Beldona & Kher, 2014). P6 was specific about the way employees are trained to thank customers:

The last thing you always want to do is just thank the customer by saying, "Hey, thanks for coming in, thanks for bringing that to our attention, and thank you for letting us have the chance to fix it.

All (100%) managers used most, if not all, of the recommendations for action. Consistent with Young's (2012) research, study respondents indicated that initial and ongoing training using these recommended elements for action was a critical success factor to employee success. Other restaurant managers may find these recommendations helpful as well. Business supervisors may also find these recommendations helpful including those who manage hospitality and service industry employees.

Publication of this study may provide material for future scholars to consider when studying employee-training strategies that enhance service recovery to CSEs. I will pursue publication of this study in the ProQuest dissertation database and other business journals. Because I work as a business advisor and consultant, study findings will be disseminated in upcoming meetings and seminars where employee service excellence is a featured topic.

Recommendations for Further Study

Restaurant CSEs may result from various mistakes associated with poor service delivery. The intent of this exploratory case study was to provide restaurant managers

with employee training strategies to enhance recovery to CSEs. While findings may be of interest to restaurant managers, the need for future research exists. Recommendations for further study result from study complexity, research method, and study limitations.

Study complexity includes the idea that CSEs involve objective and subjective service failures (Paananen & Seppanen, 2013). CSEs occur because people, products, processes, emotions, and expectations can breakdown (Bin Veop Yunus et al., 2012). Findings in this study include general recommendations that may be used to enhance service recovery to CSEs; however, study findings may not apply to all CSEs. Future research could be conducted to examine single CSEs in depth. Future researchers should conduct studies that would examine specific service failures and apply findings to specific recovery training strategies.

Research methodology was a qualitative exploratory case study. One regional restaurant chain was selected and six restaurant managers participated in providing experiential data. While qualitative data was appropriate for this study, future research might include quantitative data or mixed methods. My recommendations for future quantitative research studies would include identifying a severity ranking of CSEs and a classification system of CSEs.

Study limitations included the experiences of managers of a restaurant chain within a specific geographic area. Neither customer nor employee viewpoints were considered in this study. Other limitations included the specific time of data collection, regional economic conditions, and type of restaurant. Research conclusions may not be transferable to all types of restaurants, managers, or regions. Recommendations for future

research should include other geographic areas, restaurant types, and employee and customer viewpoints.

Reflections

The motivation for this study derives from personal experience. Two years ago my wife and I were enjoying a restaurant meal at a local restaurant when we encountered a critical service event. Because the employee and the manager mishandled the service recovery process, I was inspired to research what strategies might be useful to managers and employees to enhance service recovery to CSEs.

As a business advisor, the doctoral process has been both enjoyable and challenging. The process was enjoyable because I like learning about business processes; challenging because researchers need to work hard. I have attempted to combine personal beliefs with scholarly research results to form a better understanding of best business practices. Personal biases may result from being a past business owner who managed and trained employees. Throughout the research process, I have maintained an intentional approach to reduce bias during data collection from study participants. I did not coach or help any participant with responses. I simply listened and responded with clarifying questions.

What surprised me about research participants was their enthusiasm to be a part of this study. Some managers thanked me for allowing them to be included in a research process. One manager told me that our interview had helped him think more deeply about being a competent manager. Each participant demonstrated a passion for management and a love for the restaurant industry. I was inspired to see how all managers indicated a

love for people and customer service. I am hopeful that our interactions were as helpful to them as they were for me.

Summary and Study Conclusions

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory case study was to explore what employee-training strategies may enhance service recovery from CSEs. Employee training strategies to enhance service recovery to CSEs were derived from themes developed from semistructured interviews with six managerial participants in SC and examination of company archival documents. Yin's data analysis method and NVivo allowed me to discover codes and themes relevant to the research topic.

Themes included (a) customer needs and requests, (b) employee actions and attitudes, (c) training, (d) communication, (e) quick response, and (f) policies and procedures. Study findings confirmed existing literature and extended knowledge about employee response strategies to CSEs. Ties were found to the OL conceptual framework. Application to professional practice comprised (a) allowing customers to explain what was wrong without interruption, (b) identifying employee attitudes as more important than actions, (c) training continuously, (d) communicating effectively, (e) responding immediately, and (f) following company policies and procedures.

There were several recommendations for action suggested for managers.

Employees need to be trained to: (a) listen actively, (b) apologize empathetically, (c) solve effectively, and (d) thank sincerely every customer that experiences CSEs. The strategies that were developed in this study may be helpful to managers in the restaurant industry and other service industries where CSEs may exist. Managers may be able to

guide their employees to generate a remarkable service experience for customers despite the negativity associated with CSEs.

References

- Abrams, L. S. (2011). Sampling hard to reach populations in qualitative research: The case of incarcerated youth. *Qualitative Social Work*, 9, 536-550. doi:10.1077/1473325010367821
- Agrawal, R., Gaur, S. S., & Narayanan, A. (2012). Determining customer loyalty:

 Review and model. *Marketing Review*, 12(3), 275-289.

 doi:10.1362/146934712X13420906885430
- Alfalla-Luque, R., Marín-García, J. A., & Medina-López, C. (2012). Is worker commitment necessary for achieving competitive advantage and customer satisfaction when companies use HRM and TQM practices? *Universia Business Review*, (36) 64-88. Retrieved from http://www.redalyc.org
- Alonso, A. D., & O'Neill, M. A. (2011). What defines the ideal hospitality employee? A college town case. *International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism*Administration, 12(1), 73-93. doi:10.1080/15256480.2011.540986
- Altindag, E., Zehir, C., & Acar, A. Z. (2011). Strategic orientations and their effects on firm performance in Turkish family owned firms. *Eurasian Business Review*, *1*(1), 18-36. doi:10.5195/emaj.2011.11
- Alvarez, L. S., Casielles, R. V., & Martin, A. M. D. (2011). Analysis of the role of complaint management in the context of relationship marketing. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 27(1/2), 143-164. doi:10.1080/02672571003719088

- Alvesson, M., & Sandberg, J. (2011). Generating research questions through problematization. *Academy of Management Review*, *36*(2), 247-271. doi:10.5465/AMR.2011.59330882
- American Psychological Association (APA). (2010). *Publication manual of the American Psychological Association* (6th ed.). Washington, DC: Author.
- Amblee, N., & Bui, T. (2011). Harnessing the influence of social proof in online shopping: The effect of electronic word of mouth on sales of digital microproducts. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, *16*(2), 91-114. doi:10.2753/JEC1086-4415160205
- Amerson, R. (2011). Making a case for the case study method. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 50, 427-428. doi:10.3928/01484834-20110719-01
- Anderson, E. E. (2013). Views of academic and community partners regarding participant protections and research integrity: A pilot focus group study. *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics: An International Journal*, 8(1), 20-31. doi:10.1525/jer.2013.8.1.20
- Ang, L., & Buttle, F. (2012). Complaints-handling processes and organizational benefits: An ISO 10002-based investigation. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 28, 1021-1042. doi:10.1080/0267257X.2011.615335
- Anosike, P., Ehrich, L. C., & Ahmed, P. (2012). Phenomenology as a method of exploring management practice. *International Journal of Management Practice*, 5(3), 205-223. doi:10.1504/IJMP.2012.048073

- Anwar, A., Mulyati, D. S., & Amelia, W. (2013). Application quality function deployment to improve the quality of services in Ngodoe Cafe. *International Journal of Innovation, Management and Technology*, 4, 574. doi:10.7763/IJIMT. 2013.V4.464
- Applebaum, M. (2012). Phenomenological psychological research as science. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology*, 43(1), 36-72. doi:10.1163/156916212X632952
- Ardley, B. (2011). Marketing theory and critical phenomenology: Exploring the human side of management practice. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, 29, 628-642 doi:10.1108/02634501111178668
- Arendt, S. W., Roberts, K. R., Strohbehn, C., Ellis, J., Paez, P., & Meyer, J. (2012). Use of qualitative research in foodservice organizations. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 24, 820-837. doi:10.1108/09596111211247182
- Argyris, C., & Schon, D. (1978). Organizational learning: A theory of action perspective. Reading, MA: Addison Wesley.
- Astakhova, M. N., & Porter, G. (2015). Understanding the work passion–performance relationship: The mediating role of organizational identification and moderating role of fit at work. *Human Relations*, 68, 1315-1346.

 doi:10.1177/0018726714555204
- Ayuso, S., Rodríguez, M.A., García-Castro, R., & Ariño, M.A. (2011). Does stakeholder engagement promote sustainable innovation orientation? *Industrial Management* + *Data Systems*, *111*, 1399-1417. doi:10.1108/02635571111182764

- Ballesteros, J. L., & De Saá, P. (2012). The influence of organizational context on training success in the restaurant industry. *Service Industries Journal*, 32, 1265-1282. doi:10.1080/02642069.2010.531270
- Barnes, D. C., Collier, J. E., Ponder, N., & Williams, Z. (2013). Investigating the employee's perspective of customer delight. *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management*, 33(1), 91-104. doi:10.2753/PSS0885-3134330108
- Barham, C. (2012). Separating methodologies. *International Journal of Market Research*, 54, 736-738. doi:10.2501/IJMR-54-6-736-738
- Barusch, A., Gringeri, C., & George, M. (2011). Rigor in qualitative social work research: A review of strategies used in published articles. *Social Work Research*, 35, 11-19. doi:10.1093/swr/35.1.11
- Baum, N. H., & Segal, J. J. (2014). Lessons learned from the restaurant industry: What outstanding waiters and waitresses can teach the medical profession. *The Journal of Medical Practice Management*, 29, 391-393. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov
- Beal, D. J., Trougakos, J. P., Weiss, H. M., & Dalal, R. S. (2013). Affect spin and the emotion regulation process at work. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 98, 593-605. doi:10.1037/a0032559
- Bedos, C., Loignon, C., Landry, A., Allison, P. J., & Richard, L. (2013). How health professionals perceive and experience treating people on social assistance: A qualitative study among dentists in Montreal, Canada. *Biomed Central Health Services Research*, *13*, 464. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-13-464

- Beldona, S., & Kher, H. V. (2014). The impact of customer sacrifice and attachment styles on perceived hospitality. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *56*, 355-368. doi:10.1177/1938965514559048
- Bernoff, J., & Li, C. (2008). Harnessing the power of the oh-so-social web. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 49(3), 36-42. Retrieved from http://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/harnessing-the-power-of-the-ohsosocial-web
- Bezzina, F., & Saunders, M. (2014). The pervasiveness and implications of statistical misconceptions among academics with a special interest in business research methods. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *12*(2), 29-40.

 Retrieved from http:// www.ejbrm.com
- Bharadwaj, N., Nevin, J. R., & Wallman, J. P. (2012). Explicating hearing the voice of the customer as a manifestation of customer focus and assessing its consequences.

 The Journal of Product Innovation Management, 29, 1012-1030. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2012.00954.x
- Bin Veop Yunus, N. K., Ishak, S., & Rhouse, S. (2012). Critical service incidents:

 Analyzing service failure and recovery in hotels, restaurants, and transportations in Malaysia. *Journal of Global Business & Economics*, 5(1), 18–37. Retrieved from http://www.globalresearch.com.my/journal/business_v05n01/002_

 Article_014_JOGBE_PG018-037.pdf
- Bitner, M. J., Booms, B. H., & Tetreault, M. S. (1990). The service encounter:

 Diagnosing favorable and unfavorable incidents. *Journal of Marketing*, *54*(1), 71-84. doi:10.2307/1252174

- Black, J. D., Palombaro, K. M., & Dole, R. L. (2013). Student experiences in creating and launching a student-led physical therapy pro bono clinic: A qualitative investigation. *Physical Therapy*, *93*(5), 637-48. doi:10.2522/ptj.20110430
- Boakye, K. G., Kwon, J., Blankson, C., & Prybutok, V. R. (2012). The attraction of the sizzle: A service investment model. *Quality Management Journal*, 19(4), 24-38. Retrieved from http://asq.org
- Boateng, H., & Agyemang, F. G. (2015). The effects of knowledge sharing and knowledge application on service recovery performance. *Business Information Review*, 32(2), 119-126. doi:10.1177/0266382115587852
- Boddy, C. R. (2011). Hanging around with people: Ethnography in marketing research and intelligence gathering. *Marketing Review*, 11, 151-163. doi:10.1362/146934711X589381
- Borrego, M., Foster, M. J., & Froyd, J. E. (2014). Systematic literature reviews in engineering education and other developing interdisciplinary fields. *Journal of Engineering Education*, *103*, 45-76. doi:10.1002/jee.20038
- Bourgeault, I. L. (2012). Critical issues in the funding of qualitative research. *Journal of Ethnographic & Qualitative Research*, 7(1), 1-7. Retrieved from http://www.jegr.org
- Bowden, J. L. H., & Dagger, T. S. (2011). To delight or not to delight? An investigation of loyalty formation in the restaurant industry. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing* & *Management*, 20, 501-524. doi:10.1080/19368623.2011.570637

- Brandauer, C. S., & Hovmand, S. (2013). Preparing business students for the global workplace through study abroad: A case study of the Danish Institute for Study Abroad. *Journal of International Education in Business*, 6(2), 107-121. doi:10.1108/JIEB-05-2013-0018
- Brittin, H. C., & Obeidat, B. A. (2011). Food practices, changes, preferences and acculturation of Arab students in US universities. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, *35*(5), 552-559. doi:10.1111/j.1470-6431.2011.01023.x
- Bronner, F., & de Hoog, R. (2014). Social media and consumer choice. *International Journal of Market Research*, 56(1), 51-71. doi:10.2501/IJMR-2013-053
- Brown, L., Edwards, J., & Hartwell, H. (2013). Eating and emotion: Focusing on the lunchtime meal. *British Food Journal*, 115(2), 196-208. doi:10.1108/00070701311302186
- Bruce, C. D., McPherson, R., Sabeti, F. D., & Flynn, T. (2011). Revealing significant learning moments with interactive whiteboards in mathematics. *Journal of Educational Computing Research*, 45, 433-454. doi:10.2190/EC.45.4.d
- Buchanan, W. L. (2013). Exploring sustainability: The key to corporate profitability in the 21st century (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3604426)
- Budd, J. M., & Velasquez, D. L. (2014). Phenomenology and organizational communication. New Library World, 115, 394-404. doi:10.1108/NLW-03-2014-0028

- Byrne, A., Barling, J., & Dupre, K. (2014). Leader apologies and employee and leader well-being. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *121*(1), 91-106. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1685-3
- Campbell, C., Maglio, P., & Davis, M. (2011). From self-service to super-service: A resource mapping framework for co-creating value by shifting the boundary between provider and customer. *Information Systems and E-Business*Management, 9(2), 173-191. doi:10.1007/s10257-010-0142-4
- Cant, M. C., & Erdis, C. (2012). Incorporating customer service expectations in the restaurant industry: The guide to survival. *Journal of Applied Business Research*, 28, 931-941. Retrieved from http://uir.unisa.ac.za
- Carcary, M. (2009). The research audit trial: Enhancing trustworthiness in qualitative inquiry. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 7(1), 11-23. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com
- Cater, M., Machtmes, K., & Fox, J. (2013). A phenomenological examination of context on adolescent ownership and engagement rationale. *The Qualitative Report*, 18(16), 1-13. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR18/cater31.pdf
- Chang, J., Khan, M. A., & Tsai, C. T. (2012). Dining occasions, service failures and customer complaint behaviors: An empirical assessment. *International Journal of Tourism Research*, *14*, 601-615. doi:10.1002/jtr.874
- Cheng-Hua, W., & Shiu-Chun, C. (2012). The relationship of full-service restaurant attributes, evaluative factors and behavioral intention. *International Journal of*

- Organizational Innovation, 5(2), 248-262. Retrieved from http://www.ijoi-online.org
- Ching-Shu, S. (2011). The role of service innovation and customer experience in ethnic restaurants. *Service Industries Journal*, *31*, 425-440. doi:10.1080/02642060902829302
- Choi, C., & Sheel, A. (2012). Assessing the relationship between waiting services and customer satisfaction in family restaurants. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 13(1), 24-36. doi:10.1080/1528008X.2012.643186
- Chua, A.Y.K. & Banerjee, S. (2013). Customer knowledge management via social media:

 The case of Starbucks. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, 17, 237-249.

 doi:10.1108/13673271311315196
- Ciby, M., & Raya, R. P. (2014). Exploring Victims' Experiences of Workplace Bullying:

 A Grounded Theory Approach. *Vikalpa: The Journal for Decision Makers*, 39(2),
 69-81. Retrieved from http://www.vikalpa.com
- Claybaugh, C. C., & Haseman, W. D. (2013). Understanding professional connections in LinkedIn: A question of trust. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 54(1), 94-105. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org
- Clyne, B., Bradley, M. C., Hughes, C. M., Clear, D., McDonnell, R., Williams, D., & Smith, S. M. (2013). Addressing potentially inappropriate prescribing in older patients: Development and pilot study of an intervention in primary care (the OPTI-SCRIPT study). *Biomed Central Health Services Research*, *13*, 307. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-13-307

- Cobanoglu, C., Bilgihan, A., Nusair, K., & Berezina, K. (2012). The impact of Wi-Fi service in restaurants on customers' likelihood of return to a restaurant. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, *15*, 285-299. doi:10.1080/15378020.2012.
- Colbert, P., Wyatt-Smith, C., & Klenowski, V. (2012). A systems-level approach to building sustainable assessment cultures: Moderation, quality task design and dependability of judgement. *Policy Futures in Education*, *10*(4), 386-401. doi:10.2304/pfie.2012.10.4.386
- Crawford, A. (2013). Hospitality operators' understanding of service: A qualitative approach. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 25(1), 65-81. doi:10.1108/09596111311290228
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21(5), 19-27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Dawson, M., & Titz, K. (2012). Problem-based learning as a strategy to teach service quality: An assessment of on-line reviews. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Education*, 24(2/3), 67-72. doi:10.1080/10963758.2012.10696672
- De Matos, C. A., & Leis, R. P. (2013). The antecedents of complaint behavior for Brazilian and French consumers of services. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, *37*, 327-336. doi:10.1111/ijcs.12002
- Denzin, N. K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 6(2), 80–88. doi:10.1177/1558689812437186

- Donoghue, S., & de Klerk, H. M. (2013). Consumers' anger and coping strategies following appraisals of appliance failure. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, *37*(2), 214-221. doi:10.1111/j.1470-6431.2012.01106.x
- Drollinger, T., & Comer, L. B. (2013). Salesperson's listening ability as an antecedent to relationship selling. *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*. doi:10.1108/08858621311285714
- Dulger, M., Alpay, G., Yılmaz, C., & Bodur, M. (2014). How do learning orientation and strategy yield innovativeness and superior firm performance? *South African Journal of Business Management*, 45(2), 35-50. doi:10520/EJC155258
- Edelheim, J. R., Lee, Y. L., Lee, S. H., & Caldicott, J. (2011). Developing a taxonomy of 'award-winning' restaurants: What are they actually? *Journal of Quality***Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism, 12(2), 140-156. doi:10.1080/1528008X.

 2011.541815
- Edvardsson, B., Meiren, T., Schäfer, A., & Witell, L. (2013). Having a strategy for new service development: Does it really matter? *Journal of Service Management*, 24(1), 25-44. doi:10.1108/09564231311304170
- Edvardsson, B., Tronvoll, B., & Höykinpuro, R. (2011). Complex service recovery processes: how to avoid triple deviation. *Managing Service Quality*, 21, 331-349. doi:10.1108/09604521111146234
- Epler, D. (2014). The habits of communication. *Strategic Finance*, 96(9), 15-61.

 Retrieved from http://www.imanet.org

- Eriksson, A., Susanna, B. A., & Axelsson, R. (2012). Collaboration in workplace health promotion a case study. *International Journal of Workplace Health*Management, 5(3), 181-193. doi:10.1108/17538351211268836
- Evanschitzky, H., Ramaseshan, B., Woisetschläger, D., Richelsen, V., Blut, M., & Backhaus, C. (2012). Consequences of customer loyalty to the loyalty program and to the company. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 40, 625-638. doi:10.1007/s11747-011-0272-3
- Fein, E. C., & Kulik, C. T. (2011). Safeguarding access and safeguarding meaning as strategies for achieving confidentiality. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology: Perspectives on Science and Practice*, *4*, 479-481. doi:10.1111/j.1754-9434.2011.01378.x
- Fiol, C. M., & Lyles, M. A. (1985). Organizational learning. *Academy of Management*.

 The Academy of Management Review (Pre-1986), 10, 803. Retrieved from http://202.154.59.182/ejournal/files/Organizational%20Learning.pdf
- Francis-Smythe, J., Robinson, L., & Ross, C. (2013). The role of evidence in general managers' decision-making. *Journal of General Management*, 38(4), 3-21.

 Retrieved from http://www.braybrooke.co.uk
- Frank, B. (2012). The formation of consumer attitudes and intentions towards fast food restaurants. *Managing Service Quality*, 22(3), 260-282. doi:10.1108/09604521211230987

- Frechtling, D., & Boo, S. (2012). On the ethics of management research: An exploratory investigation. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 106(2), 149-160. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-0986-7
- Fuchs, C., & Schreier, M. (2011). Customer empowerment in new product development.

 Journal of Product Innovation Management, 28(1), 17-32. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2010.00778.x
- Galati, G., & Moessner, R. (2013). Macroprudential policy: A literature review. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 27(5), 846-878. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6419.2012.00729.x
- Gazzoli, G., Hancer, M., & Park, Y. (2012). Employee empowerment and customer orientation: Effects on workers' attitudes in restaurant organizations.

 International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Administration, 13(1), 1-25.

 doi:10.1080/15256480.2012.640180
- Gelbrich, K., & Roschk, H. (2011). Do complainants appreciate overcompensation? A meta-analysis on the effect of simple compensation vs. overcompensation on post-complaint satisfaction. *Marketing Letters*, 22(1), 31-47. doi:10.1007/s11002-010-9101-6
- Gi Park, S., Kim, K., & O'Neill, M. (2014). Complaint behavior intentions and expectation of service recovery in individualistic and collectivistic cultures.

 International Journal of Culture, Tourism and Hospitality Research, 8(3), 255-271. doi:10.1108/IJCTHR-12-2013-0084

- Glogowska, M. (2011). Paradigms, pragmatism and possibilities: Mixed-methods research in speech and language therapy. *International Journal of Language & Communication Disorders*, 46(3), 251-260. doi:10.3109/13682822.2010.507614
- Gordon, W. (2011). Behavioral economics and qualitative research: A marriage made in heaven? *International Journal of Market Research*, *53*(2), 171-185. doi:10.2501/IJMR-53-2-171-186
- Gracia, E., Bakker, A. B., & Grau, R. M. (2011). Positive emotions the connection between customer quality evaluations and loyalty. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 52, 458-465. doi:10.1177/1938965510395379
- Grant, J. (2014). Reflexivity: Interviewing women and men formerly addicted to drugs and/or alcohol. *The Qualitative Report*, 19(38), 1-15. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR19/grant76.pdf
- Green, T. J. (2012). TQM and organizational culture: How do they link? *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 23(2), 141-157. doi:10.1080/14783363.
- Gremler, D. D. (2004). The critical incident technique in service research. *Journal of Service Research*, 7(1), 65-89. doi:10.1177/1094670504266138
- Gulas, C. S., & Larsen, J. E. (2012). Silence is not golden: Firm response and nonresponse to consumer correspondence. Services Marketing Quarterly, 33, 261-275. doi:10.1080/15332969.2012.689942
- Gyung Kim, M., Wang, C., & Mattila, A. S. (2010). The relationship between consumer complaining behavior and service recovery. *International Journal of*

- Contemporary Hospitality Management, 22, 975-991. doi:10.1108/09596111011066635
- Ha, J., & Jang, S. (Shawn). (2012). Consumer dining value: Does it vary across different restaurant segments? *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 15(2), 123-142. doi:10.1080/15378020.2012.677378
- Haenlein, M., & Kaplan, A. M. (2012). The impact of unprofitable customer abandonment on current customers' exit, voice, and loyalty intentions: An empirical analysis. *The Journal of Services Marketing*, 26(6), 458-470. doi:10.1108/08876041211257936
- Hahnel, M. (2014). Data drama. *Chemistry & Industry*, 78(7), 28. doi:10.1002/cind.7877#95;6.x
- Hakala, H., & Kohtamäki, M. (2011). Configurations of entrepreneurial- customer- and technology orientation. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, 17(1), 64-81. doi:10.1108/13552551111107516
- Hansen, H., Samuelsen, B. M., & Andreassen, T. W. (2011). Trying to complain: The impact of self-referencing on complaining intentions. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 35, 375-382. doi:10.1111/j.1470-6431.2010.00948.x
- Harrington, R. J., Ottenbacher, M. C., & Kendall, K. W. (2011). Fine-dining restaurant selection: Direct and moderating effects of customer attributes. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, *14*(3), 272-289.

 doi:10.1080/15378020.2011.594388

- Harris, K., Harris, R., Elliott, D., & Baron, S. (2011). A theatrical perspective on service performance evaluation: The customer-critic approach. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 27, 477-502. doi:10.1080/0267257X.2010.500138
- Harvey, S., Cushion, C., & Sammon, P. (2015). Dilemmas faced by pre-service teachers when learning about and implementing a game-centered approach. *European Physical Education Review*, 21(2), 238-256. doi:10.1177/1356336X14560773
- Hayes, B., Booner, A., & Douglas, C. (2013). An introduction to mixed methods research for nephrology nurses. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, *9*, 8-14. Retrieved from http://www.renalsociety.org
- Henderson, L. (2014). News for everyone: Perspectives of young people and journalists on political reporting in UK television. *Young*, 22(2), 135-152. doi:10.1177/1103308814521623
- Hitchcock, J. H., & Newman, I. (2013). Applying an interactive quantitative-qualitative framework how identifying common intent can enhance inquiry. *Human Resource Development Review*, 12(1), 36-52. doi:10.1177/1534484312462127
- Hoff, T. J. (2011). Toward a culture of qualitative thinking in health services research. *Medical Care Research and Review*, 68(1), 49-55.

 doi:10.1177/1077558710383431
- Huang, W. H., & Lin, T. D. (2011). Developing effective service compensation strategies. *Journal of Service Management*, 22(2), 202-216. doi:10.1108/09564231111124226

- Hutt, R. W. (2010). Identifying and mapping stakeholders: An industry case study.

 *Corporate Communications, 15(2), 181-191. doi:10.1108/13563281011037946
- Iarossi, J., Miller, J., O'Connor, J., & Keil, M. (2013). Addressing the sustainability challenge: Insights from institutional theory and organizational learning. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics*, 10(1), 76-91. doi:10.2139/ssrn.1839802
- Israel, M., & Hay, I. (2006). Research ethics for social scientists: Between ethical conduct and regulatory compliance. London, UK: Sage.
- Jaidka, K., Khoo, C. S. G., & Na, J. (2013). Literature review writing: How information is selected and transformed. *Aslib Proceedings*, 65, 303-325.
 doi:10.1108/00012531311330665
- Jani, D., & Han, H. (2011). Investigating the key factors affecting behavioral intentions.
 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 23, 1000-1018.
 doi:10.1108/095961111111167579
- Javalgi, R. G., Granot, E., & Alejandro, T. G. B. (2011). Qualitative methods in international sales research: Cross-cultural considerations. *Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management*, 31, 157-170. doi:10.2753/PSS0885-3134310204
- Jayawardena, C., Jarvis, J., Adams, K., Lu, Z., & Tyrewala, A. (2013). Innovations in hotel administration in Canada. Worldwide Hospitality and Tourism Themes, 5(2), 164-176. doi:10.1108/17554211311314119
- Johnson, B. (2014). Ethical issues in shadowing research. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management*, 9(1), 21-40. doi:10.1108/QROM-09-2012-1099

- Keeffe, D. A., Russell-Bennett, R., & Tombs, A. (2008). Customer retaliation at the employee-customer interface. *Journal of Management and Organization*, 14, 438-450. doi:10.5172/jmo.837.14.4.438
- Kaur, P., & Sharma, S. K. (2015). A measure of consumer complaining behavior in service industry: Scale validation. *Paradigm*, 19(1), 37-51. doi:10.1177/0971890715585200
- Keith, N. K., & Simmers, C. S. (2011). Measuring service quality perceptions of restaurant experiences: The disparity between comment cards and DINESERV. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 14(1), 20-32. doi:10.1080/15378020.2011.548209
- Kim, M., Vogt, C. A., & Knutson, B. J. (2015). Relationships among customer satisfaction, delight, and loyalty in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Hospitality* & *Tourism Research*, *39*(2), 170-197. doi:10.1177/1096348012471376
- Kim, S., & McLean, G. N. (2014). The impact of national culture on informal learning in the workplace. *Adult Education Quarterly*, 64(1), 39-59. doi:10.1177/074171361 3504125
- Kim, W., Ok, C., & Canter, D. D. (2012). Moderating role of a priori customer–firm relationship in service recovery situations. *Service Industries Journal*, *32*(1), 59-82. doi:10.1080/02642069.2010.506571
- Kim, T., Yoo, J. J. E., & Lee, G. (2012). Post-recovery customer relationships and customer partnerships in a restaurant setting. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 24, 381-401.

- doi:10.1108/09596111211217879
- Kim, T., Yoo, J. J. E., Lee, G., & Kim, J. (2012). Emotional intelligence and emotional labor acting strategies among frontline hotel employees. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 24, 1029-1046. doi:10.1108/09596111211258900
- Kimes, S. E. (2011). Customer attitudes towards restaurant reservations policies. *Journal of Revenue & Pricing Management*, 10(3), 244–260. doi:10.1057/rpm.2009.24
- Klaus, P., & Maklan, S. (2013). Towards a better measure of customer experience.

 International Journal of Market Research, 55(2), 227–246. doi:10.2501/IJMR-2013-021
- Klonoski, R. (2013). The case for case studies: Deriving theory from evidence. *Journal of Business Case Studies*, 9(3), 261-266. doi:10.1080/15017410600914329
- Kupritz, V. W., & Hillsman, T. (2011). The impact of the physical environment on supervisory communication skills transfer. *Journal of Business Communication*, 48(2), 148-185. doi:10.1177/0021943610397269
- Lam, S. Y., Lee, V. H., Ooi, K. B., & Lin, B. (2011). The relationship between TQM, learning orientation and market performance in service organizations: An empirical analysis. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 22, 1277-1297. doi:10.1080/14783363.2011.631337
- Lapré, M. A. (2011). Reducing customer dissatisfaction: How important is learning to reduce service failure? *Production & Operations Management*, 20, 491-507. doi:10.1111/j.1937-5956.2010.01149.x

- Latham, G. P., Ford, R. C., & Tzabbar, D. (2012). Enhancing employee and organizational performance through coaching based on mystery shopper feedback: A quasi-experimental study. *Human Resource Management*, *51*(2), 213-229. doi:10.1002/hrm.21467
- Liang, R. D., & Jun-Shu, Z. (2012). The effect of service interaction orientation on customer satisfaction and behavioral intention. *Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics*, 24(1), 153-170. doi:10.1108/13555851211192740
- Liao, C., Liu, Y., To, P., & Lin, H. (2011). Applying the expectancy disconfirmation and regret theories to online consumer behavior.

 *Cyberpsychology, Behavior & Social Networking, 14(4), 241-246.

 doi:10.1089/cyber.2009.0236
- Lin, C., Nguyen, C., & Lin, B. (2013). Impact of cultural differences on foreign customers' perceived local services. *Journal of Services Marketing*, 27, 500-510. doi:10.1108/JSM-01-2012-0024
- Lin, C., & Yeh, Y. (2014). How gratitude influences well-being: A structural equation modeling approach. *Social Indicators Research*, *118*(1), 205-217. doi:10.1007/s11205-013-0424-6
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G., (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Newberry Park, CA: Sage.
- Liu, C. M., Huang, C. J., & Chen, M. L. (2014). Relational benefits, customer satisfaction, and customer loyalty in chain store restaurants. *International Journal of Organizational Innovation*, 7(1), 46-56. Retrieved from http://www.ijoionline.org

- Lovelock, C., & Wright, L. (2001). *Principles of service marketing and management* (2nd ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Ma, E., Qu, H., & Njite, D. (2011). U.S. customer perceptions toward Chinese restaurant service quality: An importance and performance approach. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, *14*(3), 290-308.

 doi:10.1080/15378020.2011.594390
- Maklan, S., & Klaus, P. (2011). Customer experience. *International Journal of Market Research*, 53, 771–792. doi:10.2501/IJMR-53-6-771-792
- Malhotra, N. K., Lee, O. F., & Uslay, C. (2012). Mind the gap. *The International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management*, 29, 607-625.

 doi:10.1108/02656711211245629
- Mandabach, K. H., Siddiqui, M. A., Blanch, G. F., & Vanleeuwen, D. M. (2011).

 Restaurant viability: Operations rating of contributing success factors. *Journal of Culinary Science & Technology*, 9(2), 71-84. doi:10.1080/15428052.2011.580707
- Markovic, S., & Raspor, S. (2011). Measuring customers' expectations: Gaining competitive advantages in restaurant industry. *Proceedings of the International Scientific Conference, Juraj Dobrila University of Pula, Department of Economics & Tourism "Dr. Mijo Mirkovic,"* 1891-1917. Retrieved from http://www.efpu.hr/fileadmin/conference.../oet-conference2011_paper44.doc.
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *The*

- Journal of Computer Information Systems, 54(1), 11-22. Retrieved from http://iacis.org
- Masterson, F., & Cormican, K. (2013). Overview of the regulation of medical devices and drugs in the European Union and the United States. *Therapeutic Innovation & Regulatory Science*, 47(6), 715-722. doi:10.1177/2168479013500969
- Matusitz, J., & Lord, L. (2013). Glocalization or grobalization of Wal-Mart in the U.S.?:

 A qualitative analysis. *Journal of Organizational Transformation & Social*Change, 10(1), 81-100. doi:10.1179/1477963313Z.0000000007
- Maze, J. (2014, October). Top 200 franchise systems. Franchise Times. Retrieved from http://www.franchisetimes.com/pdf/2014/Top200-2014.pdf
- McDonald, S. (2015). The lived experiences of Mexican-heritage mothers caring for overweight preschool children. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(4), 431-450. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR20/4/mcdonald4.pdf
- McNulty, E. A. (2012). Transcription and analysis of qualitative data in a study of women who sexually offended against children. *The Qualitative Report*, *17*(94), 1-18. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR17/mcnulty.pdf
- Mikesell, L., Bromley, E., & Khodyakov, D. (2013). Ethical community-engaged research: A literature review. *American Journal of Public Health*, 103(12), e7-e14. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2012.301605
- Milner, J., Ostmeier, E., & Franke, R. (2013). Critical incidents in cross-cultural coaching: The view from German coaches. *International Journal of Evidence*Based Coaching & Mentoring, 11(2), 19-32. Retrieved from http://ro.uow.edu.au

- Miner-Romanoff, K. (2012). Interpretive and critical phenomenological crime studies: A model design. *The Qualitative Report*, *17*(27), 1-32.

 Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR17/miner-romanoff.pdf.
- Moreno, M. A., Goniu, N., Moreno, P. S., & Diekema, D. (2013). Ethics of social media research: Common concerns and practical considerations. *Cyberpsychology*, *Behavior & Social Networking*, *16*, 708-713. doi:10.1089/cyber.2012.0334
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/104973231558850
- Muehlfeld, K., Rao Sahib, P., & Van Witteloostuijn, A. (2012). A contextual theory of organizational learning from failures and successes: A study of acquisition completion in the global newspaper industry, 1981-2008. *Strategic Management Journal*, 33, 938-964. doi:10.1002/smj.1954
- National Restaurant Association (NRA). (2015). News & research: 2014 facts at a glance. Retrieved from http://www.restaurant.org/News-Research/Research/Facts-at-a-Glance
- Nguyen, D. T., McColl-Kennedy, J. R., & Dagger, T. S. (2012). Matching service recovery solutions to customer recovery preferences. *European Journal of Marketing*, 46, 1171-1194. doi:10.1108/03090561211247865
- Oakland, J. (2011). Leadership and policy deployment: The backbone of TQM. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 22, 517-534.

 doi:10.1080/14783363.2011.579407

- Oberg, C. (2011). The core-customer concept. *Service Industries Journal*, *31*, 2677-2692. doi:10.1080/02642069.2010.511186
- Ogbeide, G., Boser, S., Harrinton, R. J., & Ottenbacher, M. C. (2015). Complaint management in hospitality organizations: The role of empowerment and other service recovery attributes impacting loyalty and satisfaction. *Tourism and Hospitality Research*, 25-38. doi:10.1177/1467358415613409
- O'Reilly, K., & Marx, S. (2011). How young, technical consumers assess online WOM credibility. *Qualitative Market Research*, *14*(4), 330-359. doi:10.1108/13522751111163191
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2013). Unsatisfactory saturation: A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 13(2), 190-197. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Owen, G. T. (2014). Evolution of a background check policy in higher education. *The Qualitative Report*, 19(20), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR19/owen39.pdf
- Ozertugrul, E. (2015). A comparative analysis heuristic self-search inquiry as self-knowledge and knowledge of society. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, *55*(3), 1-15. doi:10.1177/0022167815594966
- Paananen, A., & Seppanen, M. (2013). Reviewing customer value literature: Comparing and contrasting customer values perspectives. *Intangible Capital*, *9*, 708-729. doi:10.3926/ic.389

- Parasuraman, A., Zeithaml, V. A., & Berry, L. L. (1988). SERVQUAL: A multiple-item scale for measuring consumer perceptions of service quality. *Journal of Retailing*, 64(1), 12-40. Retrieved from http://areas.kenan-flagler.unc.edu
- Park, S., Cho, Y., Yoon, S. W., & Han, H. (2013). Comparing team learning approaches through the lens of activity theory. *European Journal of Training and Development*, 37(9), 788-810. doi:10.1108/EJTD-04-2013-0048
- Parris, D. L., & Peachey, J. W. (2013). Encouraging servant leadership: A qualitative study of how a cause-related sporting event inspires participants to serve.

 Leadership, 9, 486-512. doi:10.1177/1742715012470675
- Parsa, H. G., Gregory, A., Self, J. T., & Dutta, K. (2012). Consumer behavior in restaurants: Ass-essing the importance of restaurant attributes in consumer patronage and willingness to pay. *Journal of Services Research*, 12(2), 29-56. Retrieved from http://www.jsr-iimt.in
- Parsa, H. G., Self, J., Sydnor-Busso, S., & Yoon, H. J. (2011). Why restaurants fail? Part II: The impact of affiliation, location, and size on restaurant failures: Results from a survival analysis. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 14, 360-379. doi:10.1080/15378020.2011.625824
- Parsa, H. G., Van Der Rest, J-P. I., Smith, S. R., Parsa, R. A., & Bujisic, M. (2015). Why restaurants fail? Part IV: The relationship between restaurant failures and demographic factors. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *56*(1), 80-90. doi:10.1177/1938965514551959

- Pelit, E., Ozturk, Y., & Arslanturk, Y. (2011). The effects of employee empowerment on employee job satisfaction. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality*Management, 23, 784-802. doi:10.1108/09596111111153475
- Perez, D. F., Nie, J. X., Ardern, C. I., Radhu, N., & Ritvo, P. (2013). Impact of participant incentives and direct and snowball sampling on survey response rate in an ethnically diverse community: Results from a pilot study of physical activity and the built environment. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, *15*(1), 207-214. doi:10.1007/s10903-011-9525-y
- Petty, N. J., Thomson, O. P., & Stew, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift? Part 2: Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*, 17, 378-384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Piko, L. M. (2014). Discovering glaser: My experience of doing grounded theory.

 *Grounded Theory Review, 13(2), 47-55. Retrieved from http://groundedtheoryreview.com
- Poortman, C. L., & Schildkamp, K. (2012). Alternative quality standards in qualitative research? *Quality and Quantity*, 46, 1727-1751. doi:10.1007/s11135-011-9555-5
- Pranic, L., & Roehl, W. S. (2012). Rethinking service recovery: A customer empowerment (CE) perspective. *Journal of Business Economics & Management*, 13(2), 242-260. doi:10.3846/16111699.2011.620137
- Prendergast, G. P., & Chan Hak, W. M. (2013). Donors' experience of sustained charitable giving: A phenomenological study. *The Journal of Consumer Marketing*, 30(2), 130-139. doi:10.1108/07363761311304942

- Pritchard, K., & Whiting, R. (2012). Autopilot? A reflexive review of the piloting process in qualitative e- research. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International Journal*, 7, 338-353.

 doi:10.1108/17465641211279798
- Qu, S. Q., & Dumay, J. (2011). The qualitative research interview. *Qualitative Research* in Accounting and Management, 8(3), 238-264. doi:10.1108/11766091111162070
- Rabionet, S. E. (2011). How I learned to design and conduct semi-structured interviews:

 An ongoing and continuous journey. *The Qualitative Report*, 16(2), 563-566.

 Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR16-2/rabionet.pdf
- Ramani, G., & Kumar, V. (2008). Interaction orientation and firm performance. *Journal of Marketing*, 72(1), 27-45. doi:10.1509/jmkg.72.1.27
- Ramseook-Munhurrun, P. (2012). Perceived service quality in restaurant services:

 Evidence from Mauritius. *International Journal of Management & Marketing*Research (IJMMR), 5(3), 1-14. Retrieved from http://ssrn.com/abstract=2162572
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). *Qualitative research practice: Guide for social science students and researchers*. Thousand Oaks, CA:

 Sage.
- Roggeveen, A., Tsiros, M., & Grewal, D. (2012). Understanding the co-creation effect:

 When does collaborating with customers provide a lift to service recovery?

 Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 40, 771-790. doi:10.1007/s11747-011-0274-1

- Roushdy, A. S. (2012). Factors affecting customer satisfaction and employee satisfaction in the hotel industry in Egypt (a comparative study). *The Business Review*, *Cambridge*, 20, 327-338. Retrieved from http://www.jaabc.com
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35(3/4), 260-271. doi:10.1108/01409171211210154
- Rowley, J., Jones, R., Vassiliou, M., & Hanna, S. (2012). Using card-based games to enhance the value of semistructured interviews. *International Journal of Market Research*, *54*(1), 93-110. doi:10.2501/IJMR-54-1-093-110
- Ryu, K., Lee, H. R., & Kim, W. G. (2012). The influence of the quality of the physical environment, food, and service on restaurant image, customer perceived value, customer satisfaction, and behavioral intentions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 24(2), 200–223. doi:10.1108/09596111211206141
- Saldana, J. (2013). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Sanchez-Fernandez, J., Munoz-Levia, F., & Montro-Rios, F. J. (2012). Improving retention rate and response quality in web-based surveys. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28, 507-514. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2011.10.023
- Schmitt, P., Skiera, B., & Van den Bulte, C. (2011). Referral programs and customer value. *Journal of Marketing*, 75(1), 46-59. doi:10.1509/jmkg.75.1.46

- Sealey, L. J., & Hathorn, D. (2014). The lived experience of Honduran and USA nursing students working together in a study abroad program. *The Qualitative Report*, 19(48), 1-20. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR19 / sealey96.pdf
- Searcy, C. (2012). Corporate Sustainability Performance Measurement Systems: A

 Review and Research Agenda. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 107(3), 239-253.

 doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1038-z
- Siddiqi, M. A. (2015). Work engagement and job crafting of service employees influencing customer outcomes. *Vikalpa*, 40(3), 277-292. doi:10.1177/0256090915598584
- Sijun, W., Beatty, S. E., & Liu, J. (2012). Employees' decision making in the face of customers' fuzzy return requests. *Journal of Marketing*, 76(6), 69-86. doi:10.1509/jm.10.0529
- Siu, N., Zhang, T., & Yau, C. Y. (2013). The roles of justice and customer satisfaction in customer retention: A lesson from service recovery. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 114, 675-686. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1713-3
- Sivakumar, K., Li, M., & Dong, B., (2014). Service quality: The impact of frequency, timing, proximity, and sequence of failures and delights. *Journal of Marketing*, 78(1), 41-58. doi:10.1509/jm.12.0527
- Sliter, M. T., Pui, S. Y., Sliter, K. A., & Jex, S. M. (2011). The differential effects of interpersonal conflict from customers and coworkers: Trait anger as a moderator. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 16, 424-440. doi:10.1037/a0023874

- Sliter, M., Sliter, K., & Jex, S. (2012). The employee as a punching bag: The effect of multiple sources of incivility on employee withdrawal behavior and sales performance. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *33*(1), 121-139. doi:10.1002/job.767
- Slevitch, L. (2011). Qualitative and quantitative methodologies compared: Ontological and epistemological perspectives. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 12(1), 73-81. doi:10.1080/1528008X.2011.541810
- Smith, K. J., & Harris, L. M. (2014). Drafting an effective employee handbook.

 Employment Relations Today (Wiley), 41(1), 71-79. doi:10.1002/ert.21446
- Snyder, C. (2012). A case study of a case study: Analysis of a robust qualitative research methodology. *The Qualitative Report, 17*(13), 1-21. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Sobaih, A. E., Coleman, P., Ritchie, C., & Jones, E. (2011). Part-time restaurant employee perceptions of management practices: An empirical investigation.

 Service Industries Journal, 31, 1749-1768. doi:10.1080/02642069.2011.573659
- Stegerean, R., Petre, A., & Corina, G. (2013). Effects of customer orientation, learning orientation and innovativeness on hotel performance: Evidence from Cluj County.

 Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series, 22, 807-814.

 Retrieved from: http://anale.steconomiceuoradea.ro/volume/2013/n1/085.pdf
- Stone, M. (2011). Literature review on complaints management. *Journal of Database*Marketing & Customer Strategy Management, 18(2), 108-122.

 doi:10.1057/dbm.2011.16

- Strause, L. (2013). Patient-first approach to improve oncology clinical trials. *Applied Clinical Trials*, 22(3), 26-31. Retrieved from http://www.appliedclinicaltrialsonline.com
- Swauger, M. (2011). Afterward: The ethics of risk, power, and representation. *Qualitative Sociology*, 34, 497-502. doi:10.1007/ss11133-011-9201-5
- Tatikonda, L. (2013). The hidden costs of customer dissatisfaction. *Management Accounting Quarterly*, *14*(3), 34-43. Retrieved from http://www.imanet.org
- Tang, L., Gallagher, C. C., & Bie, B. (2014). Corporate social responsibility communication through corporate websites: A comparison of leading corporations in the United States and China. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 52, 205-227. doi:10.1177/2329488414525443
- Tax, S. S., Brown, S. W., & Chandrashekaran, M. (1998). Customer evaluations of service complaint experiences: Implications for relationship marketing. *Journal of Marketing*, 62(2), 60-76. doi:10.2307/1252161
- Tebid, R., Du Plessis, D., Beukes, S., Van Niekerk, V., & Jooste, K. (2011). Implications for nurse managers arising from immigrant women's experience of midwifery care in a hospital. *Journal of Nursing Management*, *19*, 967-975. doi:10.1111/j. 1365-2834.2011.01310.x
- Terrell, S. R. (2012). Mixed-methods research methodologies. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(1), 254-280. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR17-1/terrell.pdf

- Thalmann, J., & Brettel, M. (2012). Antecedents of interaction orientation: The influence of organizational and behavioral characteristics. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 20, 425-445. doi:10.1080/0965254X.2012.671338
- Thomas, E., & Magilvy, J. K. (2011). Qualitative rigor or research validity in qualitative research. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*, *16*(2), 151-155. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00283.x
- Tojib, D., & Khajehzadeh, S. (2014). The role of meta-perceptions in customer complaining behavior. *European Journal of Marketing*, 48, 1536-1556. doi:10.1108/EJM-11-2012-0638
- Tombs, A. G., & McColl-Kennedy, J. R. (2013). Third party customers infecting other customers for better or for worse. *Psychology & Marketing*, *30*, 277-292. doi:10.1002/mar.20604
- Torres, E. N., & Kline, S. (2013). From customer satisfaction to customer delight: Creating a new standard of service for the hotel industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 25, 642-659. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-Dec-2011-0228
- Traube, D. E., Cederbaum, J. A., Kerkorian, D., Bhupali, C., & McKay, M. M. (2013).

 African American children's perceptions of HIV-focused community-based participatory research. *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics: An International Journal*, 8(1), 79-90. doi:10.1525/jer.2013.8.1.79
- Upadhyaya, M., Hakeem, A., & Chavan, D. S. (2013). The effect of the servicescape on service trust, customer satisfaction, and customer loyalty in an Indian family

- restaurant. *Management Review: An International Journal*, 8(2), 54-84. Retrieved from https://www.informs.org
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (1979). *The Belmont report*. Retrieved from http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/belmont.html#xbound
- Vanniarajan, T., & Meharajan, T. (2012). Dineserv: A tool for measuring service quality in restaurants. *Journal of Marketing & Communication*, 8(2), 4-11. Retrieved from http://www.niilm-cms.edu.in
- Van De Mieroop, D., & Vrolix, E. (2014). A Discourse Analytical Perspective on the Professionalization of the Performance Appraisal Interview. *Journal Of Business Communication*, 51(2), 159-182. doi:10.1177/2329488414525197
- Van Ryzin, G. G. (2013). An experimental test of the expectancy-disconfirmation theory of citizen satisfaction. *Journal of Policy Analysis & Management*, 32, 597-614. doi:10.1002/pam.21702
- Van Wijk, E. (2014). Recruitment and retention of vulnerable populations: Lessons learned from a longitudinal qualitative study. *The Qualitative Report, 19*(28), 1-21. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR19/vanwijk56.pdf
- Vazquez-Casielles, R., Iglesias, V., & Varela-Neira, C. (2012). Service recovery, satisfaction, and behavior intentions: Analysis of compensation and social comparison communication strategies. *Service Industries Journal*, *32*(1), 83-103. doi:10.1080/02642069.2010.511187
- Villeneuve, M., & Hutchinson, N. L. (2012). Enabling outcomes for students with developmental disabilities through collaborative consultation. *The Qualitative*

- Report, 17(49), 1-29. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR17/villeneuve.pdf
- Viitala, R., Tanskanen, J., & Säntti, R. (2015). The connection between organizational climate and well-being at work. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 23, 606-620. doi:10.1108/IJOA-10-2013-0716
- Walker, D. D., van Jaarsveld, D. D., & Skarlicki, D. P. (2014). Exploring the effects of individual customer incivility encounters on employee incivility: The moderating roles of entity (in)civility and negative affectivity. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 99(1), 151-161. doi:10.1037/a0034350
- Walker, J. L. (2012). Research column. The use of saturation in qualitative research.

 *Canadian Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing, 22(2), 37-41. Retrieved from http://www.cccn.ca
- Walsh, G., Yang, Z., Dose, D., & Hille, P. (2015). The effect of job-related demands and resources on service employees' willingness to report complaints: Germany versus China. *Journal of Service Research*, *18*(2), 193-209. doi:10.1177/1094670514555510
- Walter, U., & Edvardsson, B. (2012). The physical environment as a driver of customers' service experiences at restaurants. *International Journal of Quality and Service Sciences*, 4(2), 104-119. doi:10.1108/17566691211232864
- Wang, K. Y., Hsu, L. C., & Chih, W. H. (2014). Retaining customers after service failure recoveries: A contingency model. *Managing Service Quality: An International Journal*, 24, 318-338. doi:10.1108/MSQ-11-2013-0251

- Walshe, C. (2011). The evaluation of complex interventions in palliative care: An exploration of the potential of case study research strategies. *Palliative Medicine*, 25, 774-781. doi:10.1177/026921631149883
- Weerawardena, J., Mort, G., Salunke, S., Knight, G., & Liesch, P. (2015). The role of the market sub-system and the socio-technical sub-system in innovation and firm performance: A dynamic capabilities approach. *Journal of The Academy Of Marketing Science*, 43(2), 221-239. doi:10.1007/s11747-014-0382-9
- Weih, T. G. (2014). Revealing relationships first graders share personal literature. *Sage Open*, 4(2), 1-13. doi:10.1177/2158244014529438
- Williams, A., Lindtner, S., Anderson, K., & Dourish, P. (2014). Multisited design: An analytical lens for transnational HCI. *Human-Computer Interaction*, 29(1), 78-108. doi:10.1080/07370024.2013.823819
- Williams, J. (2012). Comparing electronic and paper surveys. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *36*(1), 12-14. doi:10.1111/j.1753-6405.2012.00824.x
- Wilson, C. V. (2012). *Postimplementation planning and organizational structure of*enterprise resource planning systems (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from

 ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3512581)
- Wisdom, J. P., Cavaleri, M. A., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Green, C. A. (2012).
 Methodological reporting in qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods health services research articles. *Health Services Research*, 47, 721-745.
 doi:10.1111/j.1475-6773.2011.01344.x

- Xu Y., Tronvoll, B., & Edvardsson, B. (2014). Recovering service failure through resource integration. *The Service Industries Journal*. doi:10.1080/02642069.2014.942652
- Yıldız, M. (2012). Big questions of e-government research. *Information Polity: The International Journal of Government & Democracy in The Information Age*, 17(3/4), 343-355. doi:10.1145/2479724.2479763
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2011). *Qualitative research from start to finish* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Young, A. L. (2012). K&N management: An appetite for operational excellence in the restaurant industry. *Global Business & Organizational Excellence*, 32(1), 6-14. doi:10.1002/joe.21459
- Zarif, T. (2012). Grounded theory method: An overview. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 4, 969-979. Retrieved from http://ijcrb.webs.com

Appendix A – Introduction Letter

Greetings,

I am writing this letter to introduce myself and to make you aware of a research study that could provide benefit to you and your organization. I am D. Grant Edwards and I am currently a Walden University doctoral candidate in the DBA marketing program.

My research study examines unsatisfactory critical service events in the restaurant industry from a managerial perspective. Delving into this topic might provide the beneficial employee-training strategies that could counter customer dissatisfaction and create customer loyalty. As you would probably agree, customer satisfaction and loyalty is an important issue for any business.

Would you consider being a part of this research? It will not require much on your part – only a 45 – 60 minute interview with me that will investigate your personal thoughts, feelings, and experience with service quality issues, critical service events, and training strategies that you may have used in the past. I will limit the number of questions to approximately10-12. To qualify, I am looking for individuals who meet the following criteria:

- Managerial experience of at least 3+ years.
- Prior experience in training employees based on collected customer feedback.

If you are willing to be a part of this study, I have included an informed consent
form for you to examine which provides details of the study, expectations, risks and
benefits, and a confidentiality statement. If you have any questions, please contact me by
calling my cell phone or through email at:
. Once you decide that you will help in this research
process, please state "I consent" via email or in writing through mail to

All the Best,

D. Grant Edwards

Appendix B – Letter of Cooperation

Contact Information:
Date: 10-31-15
Dear Douglas Edwards,
Based on my review of your research proposal, I give permission for you to conduct the study entitled, Strategic Managerial Responses to Critical Service Events in Restaurants within our organization, I understand that the purpose of this study is to explore managerial thoughts, feelings, and experiences regarding service quality issues, critical service events, and employee-training strategies that they may have used in the past.

As part of this study, I authorize you to interview managers who are in charge of employee training in restaurants located in SC. Individuals' participation will be voluntary and at their own discretion. I understand that managers participating in this study will be asked to:

- Participate in a 45 60 minute off-site interview in person to share experiences with critical service events and employee-training strategies.
- Allow a digital recording of the interview.

Community Research Partner Name:

• Allow transcription of the interview along with the opportunity to review the transcription to insure accuracy.

I understand that my organization's responsibilities will include:

- Allowing the researcher to examine any company policy documents that might explain how managers should train employees to respond to CSEs and allow the researcher to view and take notes regarding policies addressing CSEs.
- Allowing managers to provide any additional company policy documents that might explain how they train employees to respond to CSEs.
- Identifying managers that have at least 3 years of employee training experience located in SC. All of these managers will be given the researcher's introduction letter and instructed to contact the researcher if they are willing to participate in this study.

We reserve the right to withdraw from the study at any time if our circumstances change.

I confirm that I am authorized to approve research in this setting and that this plan complies with the organization's policies.

I understand that the data collected will remain entirely confidential and may not be provided to anyone outside of the researcher's supervising faculty/staff without permission from the Walden University IRB.

Sincerely,	
Printed Name of Authorized Corporate Repr	esentative
Corporate Representative Signature	

Walden University policy on electronic signatures: An electronic signature is just as valid as a written signature as long as both parties have agreed to conduct the transaction electronically. Electronic signatures are regulated by the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act. Electronic signatures are only valid when the signer is either (a) the sender of the email, or (b) copied on the email containing the signed document. Legally an "electronic signature" can be the person's typed name, their email address, or any other identifying marker. Walden University staff verify any electronic signatures that do not originate from a password-protected source (i.e., an email address officially on file with Walden).

Appendix C – Informed Consent Form

You are invited to take part in a research study examining employee-training strategies related to critical service events. You were chosen for this study because of your years of managerial experience ability to train employees. This form is a part of a process called "informed consent" to allow you to understand this study before deciding whether to take part.

A researcher named D. Grant Edwards, who is a doctoral student at Walden University, is conducting this study. Research gathered in this study will occur in SC.

Background Information:

The purpose of this study is to explore personal thoughts, feelings, and experiences of restaurant managers regarding service quality issues, critical service events, and employee-training strategies that they may have used in the past.

Procedures:

If you agree to be in this study, you will be asked to:

- Participate in a 45 60 minute interview in person to share experiences with critical service events and employee-training strategies.
- Allow a digital recording of the interview.
- Allow transcription of the interview along with the opportunity to review the transcription to insure accuracy.
- Allow the researcher to examine any company policy documents that might explain how managers should train employees to respond to CSEs. The researcher will only view and take notes of these documents.

A sample question for the interview would be:

• What elements of the service experience do you believe lead to an especially satisfying service encounter and how does your staff create this experience?

Voluntary Nature of the Study:

Your participation is entirely voluntary. Additionally, if you decide to participate, you will be allowed to withdraw from the study at any time and for any reason without any penalty or loss of benefit to yourself.

Risks and Benefits of Being in the Study:

There are no known risks associated with this study. The setting and conversation during the interview will be similar to that of a job interview. There could be a benefit to you, but no benefit is guaranteed. Potential benefit might include gaining insights from other managers about their use of employee-training strategies that counter the negative side effects of unsatisfactory critical service events.

Compensation:

Participants will be compensated for this study with a \$50 gift card in appreciation of their time.

_						
и	ri	17	a	C	17	•
1	11	٧	а	·	٧	,

Any information that you provide will be kept confidential. The researcher will not use your personal information for any purposes outside of this research project. Also, the researcher will not use your name or anything else that could identify you or your company in the study reports. Data will be kept secure by using a USB drive that is password protected. Data will be kept for a period of at least 5 years, as required by Walden University.

Contacts and Questions:				
You may ask any questions you have now or in the future by contacting me at or . If you want to talk privately about your as a participant, you can call Dr. Leilani Endicott. She is the Walden University representative who can discuss this with you. Her phone number is Walden University's approval number for this study is 10-29-2015-0423695 and i expires on October 28, 2016.	rights			
The researcher will give you a copy of this form to keep for your records.				
Statement of Consent: I have read the above information and I feel I understand the study well enough to make a decision about my involvement. By signing below (or replying to this email with the words, "I consent", I understand that I am agreeing to the terms described above.				
Printed Name of Participant				
Date of consent				
Participant's Signature				
Researcher's Signature				

Appendix D – Interview Questions

Each participant answered all of the following semistructured, open-ended questions in each interview. The central research question for this study was: What employee-training strategies will enhance recovery from unsatisfactory CSEs? The interview questions were:

- 1. What employee-training strategies do you believe lead to an especially satisfying service encounter and how does your staff create this experience?
- 2. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to unsatisfactory food issues (e.g. taste, ill-prepared, smell, etc.)?
- 3. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to poor service delivery issues (e.g. unavailable, slow, inattentive, etc.)?
- 4. How do you train employees to respond to CSEs related to complaints about restaurant physical environment (e.g. noise, lighting, inconsiderate customers, etc.)?
- 5. In your experience, why do you believe that your response strategies to CSEs lead to enhancing customer retention and loyalty?
- 6. What else could you share that might be relevant to employee-training strategies useful for enhancing service recovery to CSEs?